

Evaluation of the UNEP Subprogramme on Climate Action, 2014-2023



Evaluation Office of the United Nations Environment Programme

Distributed: August 2024

The report was prepared by:

Christine Wörlen Conrad George Arne Hennig Nora Schlagenwerth Amelie Mönter Simon Richter

Photos Credits:

Front cover: Renewable energy is critical in curbing emissions and building climate resilience © Flickr/ Imeen Me

This report has been prepared by a team of external evaluation consultants and is a product of the Evaluation Office of UNEP. The findings and conclusions expressed herein do not necessarily reflect the views of Member States or the UNEP Senior Management.

For further information on this report, please contact:

Evaluation Office of UNEP P. O. Box 30552-00100 GPO Nairobi Kenya Tel: (254-20) 762 3389 Email: unep-evaluation-director@un.org Website: https://www.unep.org/evaluation-office

Evaluation Office of UNEP: Michael Spilsbury – Evaluation Manager Susanne Bech – Evaluation Officer Mercy Mwangi – Senior Evaluation Programme Assistant

Climate Action Subprogramme August 2024 All rights reserved. © (2024) UN Environment Programme

Acknowledgements

The evaluation would not have been possible without the contributions of all those who participated. We are grateful for the active support and genuine interest demonstrated by the interviewees. In particular, the coordinator for the subprogramme on climate action, Niklas Hagelberg, and the other members of the Evaluation Reference Group (ERG) members merit special recognition for their continued commitment throughout the evaluation process. Their understanding of the subprogramme and its context was instrumental in ensuring a comprehensive and informative evaluation. The interviewees' insights and experiences, as well as reports and further data provided an invaluable foundation for our analysis. Their commitment extended beyond participation; their detailed comments on the draft reports significantly enhanced the quality of the final evaluation report.

The core evaluation team consisted of three main evaluators, Christine Woerlen, Conrad George, Arne Hennig, who were supported by Nora Schlagenwerth, Amelie Mönter and Simon Richter (all Arepo). The core team was supported by UNEP Evaluation Office staff members Michael Spilsbury, Susanne Bech, Mercy Mwangi, and Rahab Gachoya. The evaluation team was responsible for the development, research, and drafting of all elements related to the evaluation. All steps were taken in close collaboration with the Evaluation Office staff members. The evaluation team consulted with the ERG on three occasions during the evaluation and further conducted individual interviews with most of the ERG members for the evaluation. The ERG was chaired by the Evaluation Office.

Content

Executive Summary10
1 Introduction
1.1 Evaluation audience16
1.2 Approach and methods for the evaluation17
1.3 Limitations to this evaluation, including data challenges
2 Findings on the subprogramme on Climate Action
2.1 SP-CA background, strategic overview and portfolio19
2.2 Subprogramme strategic relevance21
2.2.1 Strategic relevance of the subprogramme21
2.2.2 The geographic scope of the subprogramme and the relevance of the SP-CA and UNEP's work on climate action for countries
2.3 Subprogramme design and structure
2.3.1 Internal coherence of EAs, PoW outputs and project outcomes
2.3.2 Internal coherence of the Theories of Change of the programmes and the subprogramme
2.3.3 The coherence of the SP-CA with foundational and enabling subprogrammes37
2.4 Overall subprogramme performance
2.4.1 Project level-projects with terminal evaluations
2.4.2 Programme level evaluated projects by themes ("Proxy-PCPs")
2.4.3 Subprogramme level
2.5 Factors affecting subprogramme performance55
2.5.1 Subprogramme organization and management in the New Delivery Model55
2.5.2 Cross-subprogramme coordination59
2.5.3 UNEP and the vertical funds62
2.5.4 Subprogramme human and financial resources administration and efficiency64
2.5.5 The role of cooperation and partnerships67
2.5.6 Reporting, monitoring, and evaluation
2.5.7 Human rights, gender, and disability inclusion
2.5.8 Communication71
3 Conclusions
3.1 Climate action as one of UNEP's biggest fields of activity

4 Recommendations	
3.6 A new division – opportunities and ris	ks78
3.5 Gaps	77
3.4 Funding for climate action at UNEP	77
3.3 Subprogramme performance and indi	cators76
3.2 The role of the SP-CA coordination fu	nction75

Annex I.	List of interviewees	83
Annex II.	List of documents reviewed	85
Annex III.	Projects associated with PCPs	91
Annex IV.	Terms of Reference of the evaluation	94
Annex V.	Data collection and analysis methods	119

List of figures, boxes and tables

Figure 1. Geographic distribution of evaluated projects (2014-2023)
Figure 2. Strategic relevance rating of evaluated projects (2014-2023)
Figure 3. Strategic relevance rating of projects associated with thematic portfolios (2014-2023)
Figure 4. Distribution of terminal evaluations of climate change projects between funding partners, 2014-2023
Figure 5. Distribution of terminal evaluations of climate change projects by donors and regions, 2014-2023
Figure 6. Distribution of terminal evaluations of climate change projects between divisions, 2014-2023
Figure 7. Effectiveness rating of evaluated projects (2014-2023)
Figure 8. Average project ratings for "Effectiveness" per year of project Completion (2014-2021)
Figure 9. Efficiency rating of evaluated projects (2014-2023)
Figure 10. Likelihood of impact rating of evaluated projects (2014-2023)
Figure 11. Sustainability rating of evaluated projects (2014-2023) 40
Figure 12. Financial management rating of evaluated projects (2014-2023)
Figure 13. Monitoring and reporting rating of evaluated projects (2014-2023) 42
Figure 14. Stakeholder participation rating of evaluated projects (2014-2023) 42
Figure 15. Country ownership and drivenness rating of evaluated projects (2014-2023) 43
Figure 16. Effectiveness rating of projects evaluated associated with CA thematic portfolios (2014-2023)
Figure 17. Efficiency rating of projects evaluated associated with CA thematic portfolios (2014-2023)
Figure 18. Likelihood of impact rating of projects evaluated associated with CA thematic portfolios (2014-2023)
Figure 19. Sustainability rating of projects evaluated associated with CA thematic portfolios (2014-2023)
Figure 20. Monitoring and reporting rating of projects associated with CA thematic portfolios (2014-2023)
Figure 21. Stakeholder participation rating ofpProjects evaluated associated with thematic portfolio (2014-2023)
Figure 22. Country ownership and drivenness rating of projects evaluated associated with thematic portfolio (2014-2023)

Figure 23. Indicators of achievement of the SP-CA reported in the PPR (2014-2022)
Figure 24. Indicators of achievement of the subprogrammes (2014-2021)
Figure 25. Average rating for responsiveness to human rights and gender equity in evaluated projects (2018-2023)
Figure 26. Average rating for environmental and social safeguards in evaluated projects (2020- 2023)

Table 1. Evaluations of projects in the Climate Action Subprogramme (2014-2023)
Table 2. Subprogramme Climate Action budget (in USD million) 20
Table 3. UNEP Climate MTS statements mirrored against the Articles of the Paris Agreement
Table 4. From Expected Accomplishments in 2014 to Outcomes in 2025
Table 5. Geographic distribution of active projects of PCPs*
Table 6. Active projects of the PCPs 28
Table 7. Rating scale
Table 8. Comparison of PoW Indicators (2014-2023)
Table 9. Objectives and climate-related outcome statements of the enabling and foundationalsubprogrammes in MTS 2022 - 202534
Table 10. Classic application of matrix structure with imagined division of responsibilities . 62
Table 11. Estimated budget allocations by Subprogramme, 2018-2019 and 2020-2021 64

Box 1. Deep dive - UNEP and ecosystem-based adaptation	
Box 2. Global Subprogramme Coordinators Roles and Responsibilities from Model Policy (2022)	New Delivery
Box 3. Deep dive – science to policy	60

List of acronyms

AF	Adaptation Fund
AGR	Adaptation Gap Report
BUR	Biennial Update Report
CBIT	Capacity Building Initiative for Transparency
CCC	Climate Change Commission
СОР	Conference of the Parties
CPR	Committee of Permanent Representatives
CTCN	Climate Technology Centre and Network
DO	Direct Outcome
DPR	Directory of Permanent Representatives
DRI	Directly Responsible Individual
DTIE	Division of Technology, Industry and Economics, now Industry and Economy Division
EA	Expected Accomplishment
EF	Environment Fund
EGR	Emissions Gap Report
ETF	Enhanced Transparency Framework
ERG	Evaluation Reference Group
EWAD	Early Warning and Assessment Division
FAO	Food and Agriculture Organization
FEBA	Friends of EbA
GCF	Green Climate Fund
GEF	Global Environment Facility
GHG	Greenhouse Gas
IKI	International Climate Initiative
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change
IPMR	Integrated Planning, Management and Reporting
IUCN	International Union for Conservation of Nature
LDC	Least Developed Country
LDCF	Least Developed Countries Fund

MOPAN	Multilateral Organisation Performance Assessment Network
MRV	Measurement, Reporting and Verification
MTS	Medium-Term Strategy
NAP	National Adaptation Plan
NAPA	National Adaptation Programme of Action
NDC	Nationally Determined Contribution
NGO	Non-Government Organization
PA	Paris Agreement
PCP	Programme Coordination Project
PoW	Programme of Work
PPD	Policy and Programme Division
PPR	Programme Performance Report
REDD+	United Nations Collaborative Programme on Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and Forest Degradation in Developing Countries
RSPC	Regional Subprogramme Coordinator
SCAF	Seed Capital Assistance Facility
SCCF	Special Climate Change Fund
SIDA	Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency
SIDS	Small Island Developing States
SP-CA	Subprogramme on Climate Action
TNC	Third National Communication
ТоС	Theory of Change
ToR	Terms of Reference
UN	United Nations
UNDP	United Nations Development Programme
UNEA	United Nations Environment Assembly
UNEP	United Nations Environment Programme
UNFCCC	United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change
UNIDO	United Nations Industrial Development Organization

Executive Summary

1. The evaluation of the United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP) Subprogramme on Climate Action (SP-CA) reviews UNEP work related to Climate Action from 1 January 2014 up to mid-2023.

2. The SP-CA is one of seven UNEP subprogrammes, and one of three thematic subprogrammes. The evaluation assessed the SP-CA against standard evaluation criteria including relevance, efficiency, effectiveness, sustainability, and impact. Particular focus was placed on several strategic questions outlined in the Terms of Reference. They are grouped into four areas of focus: 1) strategic relevance of the Subprogramme, 2) subprogramme design and structure, 3) the overall subprogramme performance on project, theme (programme) and subprogramme level, and 4) factors that affect the subprogramme performance.

3. To gather and analyze data for the evaluation, the team employed a mixed-methods approach. Semi-structured interviews allowed for in-depth conversations with key stakeholders. A desk-based review of relevant documents provided additional context. Document analysis included several levels of UNEP's reporting, project evaluations, project and programming documents as well as the evaluation database of the UNEP Evaluation Office. The team also analyzed indicator hierarchies for the Subprogramme and employed contribution and process analysis to assess the subprogramme's performance. The evaluation's scope encompassed all projects and programs under the Programme of Work.

4. The evaluation took place during the establishment of a new Climate Change Division. This process reorganizes a significant share of the teams and projects that are reporting into the Subprogramme into one organizational unit of UNEP. Overall, about 30% of the project volumes will remain in other Divisions.

5. The evaluation finds that the subprogramme is strategically highly relevant for UNEP and the global community. The subprogramme addresses decarbonization, dematerialization and resilience efforts in a comprehensive way and covers the adaptation as well as the mitigation goals of the Paris Agreement including the transparency framework. In fact, UNEP is much more important for the climate conversation in general and the evolution and implementation of the Paris Agreement in particular than its own narratives imply.

6. The performance of the subprogramme in the PoWs with respect to achieving its targets is very high. The subprogramme demonstrated strong performance in achieving its targets from 2014-2023: 86 % of targets were fully achieved, while an additional 11 % were partially achieved (60 % or above). It was not possible to validate these results independently for reasons of indicator definition and documentation. Adaptation-focused work consistently met all targets across the time period covered by the evaluation. However, mitigation efforts and REDD+ initiatives fell short of some targets during the period. Project-level performance is Satisfactory on average, with the lowest ratings being on likelihood of impact and sustainability of results where the average rating is Moderately Likely.

Responses to strategic questions of the evaluation

7. **Strategic guestion 1:** Do the institutional structures and management arrangements for delivery of climate action work lead to effective delivery of climate action outcomes? How could the new Climate Change Division improve delivery? During the evaluation period, the responsibility for implementing climate change activities and the managerial oversight over projects vested largely with the Industry and Ecosystems Divisions. The SP-CA coordination function was responsible for overarching reporting on Climate Action. This coordination function is primarily responsible for ensuring that work on climate action is directed toward achieving the outcomes outlined in the Medium-Term Strategies and Programmes of Work. The evaluation team found that the work of the SP-CA coordination function was effective at achieving the MTS and PoW outcomes. Yet, some interviewees saw room for further synergies across the work of the subprogramme (for example, across adaptation and mitigation); better identification gaps in UNEP's work on climate action and for bringing together existing work within UNEP to address these gaps. The new Climate Change Division is created along the lines of the subprogramme, integrating over the three areas of Decarbonization, Adaptation and Resilience and Climate Science and Transparency (each of which is managed in the form of a "Programme Coordination Project" or PCP). Bringing them together will allow a more complete support on climate action to the countries and support them in the achievement of their goals set in the context of the Paris Agreement. On the other hand, the evaluation highlighted that merging adaptation and mitigation into one climate section is against the common trend towards higher specialization. And it is surprising that only 70% of the SP-CA projects by volume will be subsumed in the new Climate Change Division. The other 30% will be spread across other Divisions so that the managerial "distance" from important areas of Climate Action like Early Warning, Finance and Science will not be reduced.

8. Strategic question 2: How are ownership arrangements and synergies between the SP-CA and other thematic, foundational, and enabling UNEP subprogrammes made tangible and effective in order to deliver interconnected and mutually beneficial results? UNEP utilises a matrix approach to organize work across its thematic, enabling and foundational subprogrammes. In line with this structure, the theories of change for the SP-CA indicate a direct relationship between the eight 'Direct Outcomes' under the SP-CA and specific enabling foundational subprogrammes (a feature common across UNEP's thematic and subprogrammes). While this seems to work with respect to reaching the outcomes promised, it does not prevent double counting. In classical management theory, matrix structures include a reporting to several (normally 2) managers - but in UNEP, this is not implemented. An example and an important vehicle for UNEP to showcase its work interconnectedly are its flagship reports, such as the Emission Gap Report series. The Emission Gap Report series is an example of work that sits across the SP-CA and the subprogramme on Science and Policy. A key commonality across interviewees was the view that the report provides vital high-level context for the global response to climate change.

9. **Strategic question 3:** To what extent are reporting requirements met in terms of project-level results and the expectation that projects are also contributing to broader objectives and long-term goals such as Rio Markers that are dependent on contributions from multiple interventions? Reporting requirements in terms of project-level results are generally well met. Due to the high share of vertical fund projects and associated monitoring and reporting requirements, the reporting and evaluation rates are quite high. However, a recurrent critique of UNEP's reporting practices centers on the perceived inadequacy in capturing the impact of its activities. For example, project evaluations fail to capture higher-level targets, and for donor nations, a lack of specificity in reporting impedes their ability to effectively report successes within their own governance structures, potentially diminishing UNEP's visibility. And on the other hand, subprogramme reporting for MTS and PoW was for at least two thirds

of the evaluation period, limited to reach indicators with little qualitative and environmental impact-related content, limiting their explanatory power and the demonstration of on-theground progress. UNEP has now set up an Integrated Planning, Management and Reporting (IPMR) platform to allow the linking of resources and results frameworks.

10. **Strategic question 4:** To what extent do the vertical funds contribute to UNEP's work on climate action and UNEP's work more broadly on MTS priorities? The SP-CA receives a significant proportion of its funding from vertical funds, meaning dedicated climate finance mechanisms, specifically the Global Environment Facility (GEF), the Green Climate Fund (GCF) and the Adaptation Fund (AF). Most of UNEP's climate action-related projects are funded from vertical funds, i.e., fees and project budgets, rather than the UNEP Core Budget or Environment Fund. MTS priorities would not be in reach without the vertical funds. In response, UNEP has introduced thematic funds, aiming to strike a balance between donor control over resource allocation and increased predictability with some flexibility for UNEP within specific thematic areas.

11. **Strategic question 5:** To what extent are the partnerships with the GEF and the GCF influencing UNEP's climate action strategy, subprogramme and effectiveness of delivery? And to what extent has UNEP influenced international climate and environment funds? UNEP maintains an intense dialogue with the Secretariats as well as the Board/Council members and countries of the vertical Funds. This dialogue influences the fundraising, funding and programming strategies of the Funds in different manners, and thus in turn affects how UNEP's projects are funded, and which themes are funded. The evaluation found that UNEP utilizes the Funds in line with its own strategy. The evidence collected indicated that UNEP's climate strategy is developed by internal processes, as well as its dialogue with countries, and it seeks financing from the funds to implement it. There was also some evidence that UNEP was able to influence international climate and environment funds by developing certain topics and approaches. For example, the work of the SP-CA on ecosystem-based adaptation and electric mobility has influenced funding areas of the GEF.

Strategic question 6: Where has UNEP's work on climate action been most impactful? 12. The SP-CA's impact is primarily manifested through its influence on member countries, facilitated by the provision of accessible and relevant scientific data on climate change. This knowledge enables member countries by providing guidance on ways to advance and specifically to formulate informed strategies. Another dimension of impact is the influence on the debate. UNEP's flagship reports, including publications such as the Adaptation Gap Report, the Emission Gap Report, and the Global Environment Outlook series, serve as crucial instruments of influence in this dimension. These reports distill complex scientific information into comprehensible and actionable insights for member states, as well as other organizations working in similar areas, serving as a starting point for many discussions. Another identified impact has been how UNEP plays a pivotal role in convening diverse stakeholders - member countries, NGOs, civil society organizations, businesses, and academia - to collaborate on various aspects in the field of adaptation and mitigation, including on reporting and influencing the UNFCCC negotiations. Lastly, UNEP has managed to start global climate action around specific topics. The evaluation discusses this specifically using the example of Ecosystembased Adaptation. In this field, UNEP, IUCN and other partners created at critical mass of projects and activities on implementation as well as policy level which led to a general recognition of the value of the approach and a continued funding flow, including through the financial mechanism of the UNFCCC.

13. **Strategic question 7:** How have the predictability and stability of core budget allocations impacted on the quality and quantity of delivery on climate action? The evaluation found that predictability and stability of core budget allocations is not fully given for the SP-

CA. The SP-CA is exceptionally good at attracting extrabudgetary resources, therefore its core budget allocations are low as UNEP's high-level management allocates more core funding to subprogrammes that are less able to attract extrabudgetary resources. There were various and often conflicting viewpoints regarding the impact of this allocation paradigm. On one hand, stakeholders argued that this process allows UNEP to cover a broad range of issues including in areas that are not able to attract extrabudgetary funding. On the other hand, it was argued that the SP-CA suffers from the uncertainty surrounding core funding, as it leads to problems regarding strategic planning and fosters a feeling of unfairness among staff. While the evaluation could not find evidence of negative performance impacts, there was a sentiment that focus on project-based work leads to a perpetuation of similar activities (i.e., projects are replications of existing projects because funding is available) and opportunities for innovation may be missed. However, the evaluation did not find evidence for that, and managers claimed that typically, funds (including extrabudgetary funds) can be found for innovative ideas.

Recommendations

14. Recommendation 1: UNEP should continue to create and manage knowledge-cumimplementation partnerships around important climate solutions. In climate action, speed is of the essence, and UNEP should enhance it by systematically leveraging the recipes and lessons from functioning partnerships and apply them to new initiatives. Partnerships have been part of the organization's strategy for a long time. For some of UNEP's flagship partnerships, people have forgotten that they started out as a partnership, for example, the IPCC, or the REN21. Programmes such as the Global Programmes of the GEF (Electric vehicles, Cities) model a role for UNEP as a knowledge broker and facilitator who links implementation experience between different countries. UNEP's specific trait is that it can link global advocacy and science-based knowledge management with action on the ground, in a sectoral, globalumbrella-with-country-pillars approach. By streamlining its priorities and leveraging its strengths as a knowledge-based and normative organization through strategic partnerships, UNEP can potentially enhance its overall effectiveness in tackling climate change and avoid being distracted into areas that do not play to its strengths. For example, UNEP and UNDP are increasingly leveraging each other's strengths through improved cooperation. Working with IUCN and UNDP, UNEP has promoted EbA to become a mainstream activity. Similar collaborations can and should arise with other organizations - and increasingly these might not be international networks, but more and more local organizations as environmental competence is built up around the globe.

15. **Recommendation 2: UNEP should develop more strategies to provide countries with readily applicable information on solutions for both mitigation and adaptation measures.** One way to enhance speed is to enhance efficiency. Already at the level of funding applications, "cookie cutter" projects are a standing practice (cf. PCP on Adaptation and Resilience and GCF NAP funding). But some in the organization doubt that it is UNEP's role to repeat successful approaches and that it should focus on innovation. On the other hand, for UNEP, understanding country action is important to remain relevant. While highlighting gaps in high-level science-based publications might be a more active contribution to overcoming the challenge. The organization should develop (digital) tools for available solutions based on evidence and provide active knowledge management on what works (and not only on what are the gaps) – and lobby for their implementation through its networks. If this can be linked with the scientific core and approach of the organisation, this can ensure that scientific knowledge is effectively translated into actionable information.

16. Recommendation 3: Internally, UNEP should improve transparency and communication on resource allocation and should enhance clarity on where long-term resources are needed to ensure continuity versus where project-based initiatives are better suited. The evaluation underscores the critical need for improved communication regarding resource allocation within UNEP, impacting both internal and external stakeholders. Internally, a lack of transparency in resource allocation processes leads to budgetary unpredictability for the subprogramme as well as a lack of clarity regarding the availability of staff resources. This not only hinders the development of strategic long-term plans but is also resulting in staff dissatisfaction. Externally, donor countries have also expressed discontent with the current system, citing difficulties in tracing the flow of their contributions. This lack of transparency hinders their ability to demonstrate the impact of their investments that may lead to a decrease in contributions to the Environment Fund and a shift towards earmarked funding. While the introduction of thematic funds represents a potential step forward, further strategic development is necessary to ensure their effectiveness. Decisions cannot be based on valid assumptions about the functioning and needed resources without a remapping of the existing staff positions to the subprogrammes.

17. Recommendation 4: UNEP should fully implement its strategic paradigm and strive to utilize indicators that are tied to the Paris Agreement, suited for management and reporting and able to demonstrate UNEP's contribution to filling the gap. The Paris Agreement of 2015 gives a clear direction where climate action should go, in its Article 2.1 - a) holding temperature rise to well below 2 degrees, b) increasing the ability to adapt to the adverse effects of climate change, and c) making financial flows consistent with this pathway. The subprogramme demonstrates a strong alignment of its objectives and activities with the Paris Agreement, e.g., with the objectives outlined in the Medium-Term Strategy 2022-2025. But UNEP could go even further. The EGR and AGR tell us exactly where to focus our attention on climate action. UNEP has formulated the strategic objective of "Climate stability" in its MTS 2022-2025, which is "where net zero greenhouse gas emissions and resilience in the face of climate change are achieved." (UNEP, 2021, p. 20) The expected 2030 outcome of the subprogramme is that "...government and non-government development actions are compatible with the long-term mitigation and resilience goals of the Paris Agreement." (UNEP, 2021b, p. 22) But where the outcome indicators need become more operational - coming down from this global target – they do not become sufficiently specific to guide action.

18. The operational indicators from the PoWs and MTS below that level are merely focused on accountability and mostly express reach. They count – for example - the number of policies, but do not take into account relevance, ambition levels or effectiveness of policies. "Investment leveraged" can be seen as measuring UNEPs contribution to climate action but the levels that can be leveraged by UNEP will always pale in comparison to the gaps reported in UNEP's own reports, and thus cannot be meaningfully related to the gaps, either. Generally, UNEP's indicators do not measure the contribution of the organization towards "closing the gap". This means that the PCPs and thematic Divisions cannot use these indicators for their internal strategic coordination or demonstrate that they cover the gaps in climate action as demonstrated by EGR and AGR. The PCPs still base their Theories of Change on the SP-CA building blocks, lacking a coherent or complete programme logic behind it – and thus, also no (or very few) SMART indicators. But as the current MTS already follows the Paris Agreement's logic, closing the gaps on the lower-level indicators is possible with the next PoW.

19. Last but important, the indicator reporting seems transparent, but the spot check of the evaluation team was unable to reproduce the indicator counts or validate them with country level information. This can also be traced back to the nature of the indicators, which need improvement – and this is not the first evaluation to highlight this.

20. **Recommendation 5: Further clarify roles and responsibilities of SP-CA involved staff, including integration of the SP-CA coordination function in the new Climate Change Division.** Noting the establishment of the new Climate Change Division, if greater clarity is desired with respect to the roles of the SP-CA coordination function (Policy and Programme Division, global subprogramme coordinator, regional subprogramme coordinator, other staff), and UNEP's divisions and regional offices on climate action, then UNEP could consider supplementing the UNEP Delivery Model Policy 2022 with a high-level outline of the functions of the divisions, regions and subprogramme coordination function on climate action, including specifying a DRI for specific areas such as engagement with external partners. This could be implemented as a test run in 2024 – 2025, i.e., in the final phases of the current MTS.

21. **Recommendation 6: UNEP should increase practical relevance and internal utilization of flagship reports by improving coordination and communication across divisions.** UNEP employs the EGR and similar gap analyses and similar gap analyses to identify potential areas for intervention by contrasting scientific findings with the current state. By leveraging these analyses to inform its approach and projects on climate action, UNEP could achieve a more strategic direction. This would necessitate enhanced internal coordination and communication within the organization. These efforts could involve systematically evaluating which findings hold the most relevance for UNEP's collaborations with member countries and exploring how these insights can be translated into solution-oriented deliverables.

22. **Recommendation 7: UNEP should increase its leadership visibility in the global climate action arena.** If UNEP wants to be perceived as a champion and a trendsetter in climate action through its activities and products, the organization will need to make itself more visible at the major negotiations, such as the COP. UNEP apparently lacks a prominent public figure who embodies the organization's work on climate change. This makes it harder for stakeholders to recognize UNEP's contributions and hold UNEP accountable. The new Director will need to make an effort to become a prominent spokesperson for UNEP's climate efforts, raising public awareness and accountability. UNEP's senior leadership recognizes the need to enhance its performance on climate action. This is evident in the interim Director's consolidation plan for the new Climate Change Division, which resonates with several key recommendations of this evaluation, including strengthening partnerships, fostering internal cooperation within UNEP, and increasing engagement with UNFCCC and COP negotiations (UNEP, 2024b).

1 Introduction

23. The evaluation of the United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP) Subprogramme on Climate Action (SP-CA) reviews UNEP work related to climate change from 1 January 2014 up to mid-2023 (Programmes of Work (PoW) 2014/2015, 2016/17, 2018/19, 2020/2021, 2022/2023) against standard evaluation criteria (relevance, efficiency, effectiveness, sustainability and impact) as specified in the Terms of Reference (ToR) (Annex IV). The mandate for the evaluation by the UNEP Evaluation Office covered all projects and programmes under the PoW. It did not extend to the work undertaken by UNEP Multilateral Environmental Agreement Secretariats. SP-CA work in support of multilateral environmental agreements falls within the evaluation scope.

24. The objectives of the evaluation of the SP-CA are to improve subprogramme design, coordination and delivery by providing information on strategic positioning, portfolio planning, management arrangements and programme implementation. The evaluation supports accountability by analyzing, at a meta level, the performance of all the subprogramme projects evaluated during the evaluation period. Secondly, it contributes to institutional learning by providing formative reflections based on further analysis of the subprogramme's effectiveness as a coherent and coordinated unit within UNEP's results framework, and by providing lessons that are relevant to its role in the Medium-Term Strategy (MTS) 2022-2025.

25. The evaluation report was prepared during the last stages of the establishment of a new Climate Change Division, which reorganized the teams and projects that report into the subprogramme into one organizational unit of UNEP. The formulated objective of that reorganization is to bring greater coherence, impact and visibility to UNEP's work on climate change (UNEP, 2023c). The establishment of a new division was announced in early February 2024 (UNEP, 2024b). Lessons and recommendations from the work on climate action under the previous setup will be helpful for the new division. Additionally, the evaluation insights will provide guidance for the development of the next MTS.

26. The evaluation considers the extent to which, in the period under review, UNEP was able to meet its objective as stated in MTS 2014-2017: "to strengthen the ability of countries to move towards climate resilient and low emission pathways for sustainable development and human well-being" (UNEP, 2015, p. 27), and in MTS 2018-2021: as "countries increasingly transition to low-emission economic development and enhance their adaptation and resilience to climate change" (UNEP, 2016, p. 23), as well as progress made towards the objective in the MTS 2022-2025 "government and non-government development actions are compatible with the long-term mitigation and resilience goals of the Paris Agreement" (UNEP, 2021, p. 22).

27. The evaluation also responds to the strategic questions formulated in the ToR.

1.1 Evaluation audience

28. The immediate and primary users of the Evaluation are the members of the UNEP Senior Management Team, and specifically the incoming Director of the new Climate Change Division, subprogramme coordinators and all UNEP entities and staff involved in the SP-CA, the UNEP Committee of Permanent Representatives (CPR) and the United Nations Environment Assembly (UNEA). 29. The evaluation is intended to provide insights not only into the past performance of the subprogramme, but to also provide insights into the establishment /early operational existence of the new Climate Change Division. An Evaluation Reference Group (ERG), composed of UNEP staff closely associated with the Subprogramme, was established to provide strategic direction and increase credibility and legitimacy of the evaluation process across the evaluation stakeholders.

30. Interest in the evaluation is likely to be shown by other stakeholders and partners, including: the UN Secretariat, UN entities or other international bodies working on climate action, commissions and committees, donors, non-government organization (NGOs) and civil society groups, research centers and academia, et cetera.

1.2 Approach and methods for the evaluation

31. The Terms of Reference of the evaluation delineated four areas of focus: 1) strategic relevance of the subprogramme, 2) subprogramme design and structure, 3) the overall Subprogramme performance and 4) factors that affect the Subprogramme performance. Furthermore, nine strategic questions were listed in the ToR, which were assigned to the areas of focus to better integrate them into the analysis (see chapter 4 of the Inception Report for details). The evaluation findings in this report are presented within this framework.

32. To gain a deeper understanding of specific evaluation aspects, the evaluation team conducted two in-depth analyses, or "deep dives," focusing on ecosystem-based adaptation and science-to-action. These themes allowed the team to explore both adaptation and mitigation strategies, analyze developments over time within these areas, and develop richer narratives around challenging evaluation questions. Findings specific to each deep dive were integrated into the relevant sections of the report. General information about the deep dives can be found in separate text boxes:

- Box 1. Deep dive UNEP and ecosystem-based adaptation
- Box 3. Deep dive science to policy

33. The evaluation questions derived from the areas of focus were operationalized in an evaluation matrix by the evaluation team. Due to the interrelatedness of the evaluation questions and the geographically distributed nature of the evaluation team across countries, the work on the evaluation team proved to be demanding.

34. The evaluation team applied semi-structured interviews, a desk-based review, reconstructed the Theories of Change, as well as contribution and process analysis to collect and analyze the findings (for details on the methods, see chapter 4.6 of the Inception Report and Annex V of this report). The evaluation team interviewed a total of 33 individuals, including UNEP staff, representatives from other UN organizations, NGOs, donor countries, and large funding mechanisms. In total, 60.4% of the interviewees were men, 39.6% women. (see Annex I.). Importantly, these included individuals involved in the subprogramme's planning, implementation, and strategic alignment.

35. The evaluation team analyzed and coded thematic and strategic documents to understand the subprogramme's position within sectoral and global contexts, as well as UNEP's efforts at national, regional, and global levels. This analysis included various UNEP reports (annual, programme performance, quarterly), flagship reports (Adaptation Gap Report

(AGR), Emission Gap Report (EGR)), and financial/budget reports. A complete list of reviewed documents is available in Annex II.

36. Due to resource limitations, data from the projects still under implementation were included to a limited extent. Project lists were available but hard to interpret and limited with respect to annual funding and deeper description of project contents. A more complete database was available for project evaluations. The portfolio of project evaluations under the SP-CA for the period 2014 until 2023 (March) comprised 64 Terminal Evaluations and 5 Midterm Evaluations (see Table 1). The following analysis focused on the evaluated project portfolio. Standard evaluation criteria of the evaluation results were available for evaluations completed in this period. The average number of project evaluations conducted annually over the period was 6.4. However, there were some deviations from this average. Notably, the years 2017 and 2018 saw a significant increase in evaluations conducted, with 14 and 11 evaluations, respectively. Conversely, in 2019 and 2021, there was lower evaluation activity, with only 2 and 3 projects assessed in each of those years.

Table 1. Evaluations of projects in the Climate Action Subprogramme (2014-2023)

Type of evaluation	Number of evaluations
Terminal Evaluation	64
Mid-term Evaluation	5
Total	69

Source: List of evaluated projects from UNEP Evaluation Office

1.3 Limitations to this evaluation, including data challenges

37. The evaluation team faced a number of limitations. The information available on the projects, evaluated as well as current projects, of the SP-CA were fragmented and did not allow a fully systematic analysis. This issue was made more problematic as there was only limited access to a centralized project information system. The indicator frameworks and extent of performance data available were limited, so consolidated assessment of effectiveness across the portfolio was limited. Financial reporting of UNEP is also often not available at the level necessary for in-depth analysis.

38. The evaluation faced a challenge due to the complex landscape of climate change initiatives. Numerous organizations and institutions tackle this issue, often collaborating in partnerships and networks. This complexity presented two hurdles: Firstly, distinguishing the specific boundaries of the evaluation and pinpointing all relevant actors was challenging. There's a possibility the team might have inadvertently overlooked a stakeholder or missed crucial interconnections between them. And secondly, assigning the SP-CA's specific influence, particularly on global advancements and improvements, became difficult when so many parties strive towards similar goals. Specifically, it is unknown to the team whether there is significant work on climate change or towards climate action ongoing in UNEP that is not part of the SP-CA.

39. The implementation of the SP-CA is currently based on three Programme Coordination Projects (PCPs), or the "programmes". These cluster projects around a core theme. As the PCPs have been in place for less than 2 years, their performance cannot yet be assessed. Yet, the themes have a longer tradition within UNEP's SP-CA and the evaluation grouped the projects that had been evaluated around these themes into "Proxy-PCPs" to

assess if there were any systematic differences between them. The discussion on the performance of the "programmes" in section 2.4.2 is based on these Proxy-PCPs.

40. At this point, there is some degree of generational change as well as reorganization taking place within UNEP. Interviewees were often in a stage of transition to a new role or moving into retirement. Overall, the organizational setup was in a state of transition, and some transitions had already taken place (e.g., a reorganization of some of the subprogrammes), particularly in light of very long period from 2014 to 2023 covered by this evaluation. This might lead to a situation where some of the statements have limited long-term validity or are already outdated at the time of writing (where stakeholders referred to earlier periods). A more significant change is the creation of the new Climate Change Division which took place during the evaluation. It led to institutional changes and a focus of interviewees on current processes, rather than the long history of the subprogramme that is expected to be the focus of this report. In addition, it rendered some points moot.

2 Findings on the subprogramme on Climate Action

2.1 SP-CA background, strategic overview and portfolio

41. UNEP addresses the multifaceted environmental challenges of the contemporary era through seven Subprogrammes. These Subprogrammes function as the operational pillars of UNEP, each focusing on a distinct yet interconnected domain. The organization utilizes these Subprogrammes to coordinate and report on work across UNEP's primary thematic areas of work. They are a planning and reporting structure that coordinates work across these primary thematic areas undertaken by UNEP's Divisions and Regional Offices.

42. UNEP has identified the triple planetary crisis as its main call to action. This triple crisis arises from the confluence of climate change, biodiversity loss and pollution, and it is the basis for its MTS 2022-2025 which is structured around three thematic subprogrammes. Climate Action is one of them. Nature Action and Chemicals and Pollution Action are the other two. These thematic subprogrammes align with UNEP's pivot toward addressing the triple planetary crises and new strategic objectives of climate stability, living in harmony with nature, and towards a pollution-free planet. Ultimately, the subprogrammes, including the SP-CA, are designed to implement UNEP's vision for planetary sustainability and human health and wellbeing (UNEP, 2021). In addition to these three thematic subprogrammes, there are foundational (Science-policy, Environmental Governance) and enabling subprogrammes (Finance and Economic Transformations, Digital Transformations).

43. Subprogrammes are the building blocks of the MTS which capture UNEP's vision and direction for all activities over the coming four years. MTSs are implemented through biennial Programmes of Work (PoW) and the corresponding budgets. Both frameworks contain relevant indicators for their respective period of validity. The PoW put the focus on the strategic objectives that are outlined for the three thematic Subprogrammes. It also includes a Theory of Change (ToC) for each of the three strategic objectives.

44. Work on climate mitigation and reporting to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) has a long history in UNEP, as it was one of the first agencies that was able to access climate finance from the Global Environment Facility (GEF), with the Restructured GEF in 1994. On a similar note, UNEP has been a Green Climate Fund (GCF) accredited entity since 2015. With the advent of climate finance for adaptation purposes, first with the Least Developed Countries Fund (LDCF)/ Special Climate Change Fund (SCCF) and then with the Adaptation Fund (AF), its role in adaptation to climate change has also grown stronger. As one of the biggest, at times the biggest, Subprogramme the climate change portfolio grew to more than 200 million USD per year for the 2022-2023 biennium (UNEP, 2022a).

45. This historic development has a significant consequence for the portfolio on Climate Action: The work on climate mitigation and enabling activities was led by the Industry and Economy Division, located in Paris, with strong support of the collaborating center in Denmark. The work on climate adaptation was led by the Ecosystems Division located at UNEP Headquarters in Nairobi. In addition, the other substantive Divisions, Law Division and Early Warning and Assessment Division are also working on climate action: as climate change is one of the biggest threats to the environment and United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) is considered one of the best-known Multilateral Environmental Agreements, as well as one of the most significant financing arenas, specialists from all these areas within UNEP, which are now organized in (thematic, enabling and foundational) Subprogrammes are also doing work on climate change. The work is therefore distributed across many organizational units within the organization.

46. UNEP recently established three Programme Coordination Projects (PCPs) under the SP-CA. PCPs have been established under all of UNEP's subprogrammes. The PCPs have a coordinating project manager who is the directly responsible individual (DRI) and manages work within the PCP. The manager is a senior staff member from the substantive Division in which the work primarily takes place. These PCPs are managed by the Divisions. The global subprogramme coordinator has oversight across all three PCPs. The objective of the PCPs is to provide greater coordination and coherence across UNEP's projects and project pipeline within the subprogrammes including the SP-CA. Evidence collected by the evaluation team indicates that the PCPs will also help reporting and strategy development as they bring together all UNEP's work on the three main thematic areas under one organizational structure. The PCPs were formally approved in mid-2023 and broadly correspond to the three outcomes on climate action under the MTS. The three PCPs are: Adaptation and Resilience; Decarbonization; and Climate Science and Transparency. The evaluation team understands that prior to the PCPs the SP-CA utilized less formal programmatic descriptions that fulfilled a similar function to the PCPs (but except for Adaptation without a budget) and that this concept is now standardized across UNEP via the PCPs.

47. In order to partially remedy the split of the operational climate work across Divisions, UNEP's Executive Director announced the establishment of a new Climate Change Division on 1 February 2024, i.e., during the evaluation process. At the finalization of the evaluation, the division was being managed by an interim Division Director (UNEP, 2024b). However, only the climate action projects and staff that were organized in the Ecosystems Division and Industry and Economy Division moved into the new Climate Change Division, not those that are organized in other Divisions.

48. The subprogramme is funded through a number of different sources, as shown in Table 2. Contributions come from the Environment Fund, the regular budget, trust funds and other earmarked contributions as well as the global ('vertical') funds.

Funding source	2014-2015	2016-2017	2018-2019	2020-2021	2022-2023*
Environment Fund	39.5	42.0	32.3	22.2	24.0

Table 2. Subprogramme Climate Action budget (in USD million)

Funding source	2014-2015	2016-2017	2018-2019	2020-2021	2022-2023*
Regular Budget	3.1	4.1	3.8	5.5	4.5
Trust Funds & Earmarked Contributions	46.5	84.8	112.6	144.8	90.5
Global Funds	subsumed under Trust Funds	subsumed under Trust Funds	29.5	83.5	103.9
Total	89.1	130.9	178.2	256.0	227.4

Source: PPR 2014-2015, PPR 2016-2017, PPR 2018-2019, PPR 2020-2021, PoW 2022-2023 *For 2022-2023, the proposed financial resource requirements are shown.

49. Most of UNEP's projects are funded from so-called vertical funds, i.e., dedicated climate finance mechanisms, specifically the Global Environment Facility (GEF), the Green Climate Fund (GCF) and the Adaptation Fund (AF). Most UNEP project staff and other staff are therefore funded by project budgets and fees rather than the UN Regular Budget or UNEP's Environment Fund.

50. In 2022, aiming to enhance the flexibility of its funding model, UNEP established three novel thematic funds at the Special Session UNEP@50 at the fifth UN Environment Assembly (UNEA). These funds directly relate to the three planetary crises of climate change, biodiversity loss, and pollution, the key tenet of UNEP's MTS 2022-2025. Thematic funds are designed to facilitate more efficient and strategic programming, enable long-term planning horizons, and ultimately influence environmental policies through targeted resource allocation for both operational and normative activities (UNEP, n.d.a). Both donor representatives and UNEP staff interviewed have expressed support for the thematic funds and they anticipate enhanced transparency in fund allocation, improved donor visibility, and ultimately, a more agile UNEP empowered by this financial innovation. This initiative was too young to be considered in the evaluation and in parallel to this evaluation a review effort was ongoing. Similarly, as the PCPs were established only a bit more than a year ago, their actual impact on subprogramme performance cannot be assessed yet. Their budget is funded to a significant degree or fully from the thematic funds.

2.2 Subprogramme strategic relevance

2.2.1 Strategic relevance of the subprogramme

2.2.1.1 UNEP's mandate and global role in climate change

51. As the environmental arm of the United Nations, UNEP is perceived by both internal and external stakeholders to have a very important and highly relevant role to play in supporting its stakeholders when they are addressing climate change. UNEP is seen as playing several important roles on climate action: the global champion for the environment, convenor, advisor and information provider, capacity builder, and project implementer.

52. Internal and external interviewees emphasized UNEP's work on science-based insights, norms, and project-related work, with external stakeholders focusing on the value of the high-level context provided by reports such as the EGR, and internal stakeholders more focused on the role of UNEP's normative work. UNEP is one of two carrier organizations of the

Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). UNEP is an important supporter and "confidante" of many Southern countries, for example, through national communications and Biennial Update Reports (BURs) but also mitigation and adaptation projects, and they in-turn use UNEP as a sounding board for their negotiation position. While UNEP's project-related work was also acknowledged, this was viewed as less important. Interviewees emphasized how UNEP's climate action work fits within its broader mandate on the environment. But the limited scale and lack of in-country presence were identified as factors that were perceived to have the potential to hamper effectiveness and efficiency on that level.

53. The organization itself has formulated its overall role in slightly different ways over the decades. In the Programme Performance Report (PPR) 2016-2017 the self-description reads: "UN Environment Programme is the lead organization to coordinate environmental matters within the United Nations system." (UNEP, 2018, p. v) The most recent MTS 2022-2025 reads: "UNEP was tasked with coordinating global responses to environmental challenges and related emerging issues, within and outside the United Nations, while keeping watch over the state of the world's environment and linking science to policymaking." (UNEP, 2021, p. 4) The difference in tone seems indicative of an enhanced level of ambition regarding the organization's role and relevance that will be traced through the rest of these documents in the following.

54. As UNEP has defined climate change more recently as one of the three major planetary crises, it is logical that UNEP sees a strong mandate on climate action for itself (UNEP, 2021). Accordingly, climate stability" is one of the "three interlinked and mutually reinforcing strategic objectives" that sit at the core of MTS 2022-2025 (UNEP, 2021, p. 4). Here, climate stability is described as a situation "where net zero greenhouse gas emissions and resilience in the fact of climate change are achieved." (UNEP, 2021, p. 20) Previous MTS also saw climate change as an important field of action, but with significantly less intensity. MTS 2014-2017 and MTS 2018-2021 saw climate change as one of seven priority areas, with the expected outcome (in the latter) of "Transitioning to low-emission economic development, enhancing adaptation and building resilience to climate change" – a significantly softer language (UNEP, 2015, 2016, p. 22). Early MTS language seems to indicate that climate change is bad for nature which creates a role for UNEP while in the most recent statements, climate change is an environmental crisis threatening all life.

2.2.1.2 UNEP and the Paris Agreement

55. While all MTS explicitly discuss linkages to the multilateral environmental agreements, the relevance attached to the Paris Agreement of 2015 as a guiding light for UNEP's action is notably stronger in the most recent MTS than in its predecessors. In the MTS 2018-2021, UNEP focused on its traditional areas of support for countries. These areas primarily involve government processes, such as the development of national plans and programs (including Nationally Determined Contribution (NDCs) and the development of low-Greenhouse Gas (GHG) emission strategies by 2020). Energy efficiency, reducing emissions from deforestation and forest degradation in developing countries (REDD+) and ecosystem-based adaptation are mentioned comparatively briefly. The main vehicle mentioned in the strategy is the Climate Technology Centre and Network (CTCN) even though other projects make up the bulk of the work. None of these three fields are linked explicitly to the Paris Agreement, but they seem to be developed from the existing portfolios and the nature-related mandate of the organization.

56. In contrast, the MTS 2022-2025 highlights that "Keeping a clear focus on the Paris Agreement is essential for guiding climate action in line with sustainable development", indicating a much broader understanding of the institutional mandate, with a considerably

more ambitious overarching objective and a clear focus on the Paris Agreement. In the MTS, it is stated that "The expected 2030 outcome of this UNEP subprogramme is that 'government and non-government development actions are compatible with the long-term mitigation and resilience goals of the Paris Agreement." (UNEP, 2021, p. 22) These changes are reflected in the establishment of a dedicated outcome under the MTS and PoW, which are focused on the Enhanced Transparency Framework (ETF) under the Paris Agreement. All 2025 Outcomes relate to the Paris Agreement. This was noted by interviewed stakeholders who perceived that UNEP has responded to changes in the international policy context and especially compared to the 2014-2017 and 2018-2021 MTS where the outcomes and indicators were kept more or less constant. Nonetheless, several interviewees perceived a degree of path dependency in UNEP's work on climate change as outlined within the MTS.

57. Table 3 provides a comparison between the tasks and mandates from the Paris Agreement and the response in UNEP's MTS.¹ The Paris Agreement formulates its overall goals in Article 2.1. The adaptation and mitigation goals are then specified further in other articles. Some of them have been aggregated in individual lines in the table. Others, like the Paris Agreement Implementation and Compliance Committee (PAICC) (Art. 15) and most of the following articles are purely UNFCCC internal and bear no role for UNEP. On the other hand, there are articles that specifically call on the United Nations specialized organizations and agencies, like paragraph 8 of Article 7. Notwithstanding the fact that UNEP is not a specialized organization or agency of the UN, but as a programme of the UN Secretariat, it is almost certain that the negotiators had UNEP (among others) in mind when drafting this paragraph. This can be interpreted such that UNEP wants to provide contributions to all areas of the Paris Agreement, unlike in earlier phases where issues were treated more selectively.

Mandate from Paris Agreement (Article)	MTS 2014-2017	MTS 2018-2021	MTS 2022-2025
Stabilizing temperature increase, domestic mitigation measures, Non-market approaches (Art 2.1a, 4, 6.8, 6.9)	Low Emission Approaches (energy efficiency, renewable energy)	REDD+, energy efficiency, low-GHG development plans, increase in investments in clean energy (PoW ind.)	Climate stability as an objective, EA 1.A
Voluntary cooperative approaches to transfer mitigation outcomes (Art 6)	"carbon assets" projects from past periods	(Projects)	(Projects)
Carbon sinks (Art 5.1), reducing emissions from forest stock (Art 5.2)	REDD+	REDD+ (EA), increase in countries that have secured financing for REDD	
Increasing the ability to adapt to climate change, Global Goal on Adaptation (Art 7, 2.1.b)	Ecosystem-based and supporting adaptation approaches	NAPs, EbA,	Climate stability as an objective, EA 1.A
International cooperation on adaptation efforts, Cancun Framework (Art 7.6 – 7-8)		(Projects)	(Projects)
Making financial flows consistent with a pathway towards these goals (Art 2.1.c)	(Projects)	(Projects)	Indicators under EA 1.C

Table 3. UNEP Climate MTS statements mirrored against the Articles of the Paris Agreement

¹ This comparison is by necessity a matter of judgement and the Paris Agreement often leaves open how intensely a task needs to be approached and does not always describe the expectations from the UN agencies. Specifically, the level of detail with which the mandates from the Paris Agreement need to be listed in such a table cannot be objectively defined and is not the same across all lines.

Mandate from Paris Agreement (Article)	MTS 2014-2017	MTS 2018-2021	MTS 2022-2025
Climate Finance (Art 9)	Access to finance mentioned	access to climate finance (is a PoW ind. in all three fields)	Indicators under EA 1.C
Loss and Damage, incl. Early Warning Systems, climate risks and emergencies, Warsaw Mechanism (Art 8)	(Projects)	(Projects)	(Projects)
Technology Mechanism (Art 10)	CTCN, (TNA)	CTCN, (TNA)	(CTCN) (TNA)
Capacity Building (Art 11)	Planning and legislative advice; overall objective ²	(Projects, CBIT)	EA 1.B, (CBIT)
Climate change education and awareness (Art 12)	Mentioned	Projects, other divisions/subprogrammes	Indicator iv under EA 1.B
Enhanced transparency framework, national communications, Global Stocktake (Art 13, 14)	(Enabling Activities)	(Enabling Activities, CBIT)	EA 1.C, (CBIT)
nationally determined contributions	promoting integration of better approaches in national development planning processes		EA 1.A
Observing and representing at the CMAs (Art 16.8)	х	x	x

Legend: Red: not mentioned and not implemented. Orange: not mentioned for the programming period but implemented.

Table 3 demonstrates how UNEP has clearly aligned its MTS and PoW with the Paris 58. Agreement in the current period. The 2025 Outcomes and PoW indicators provide excellent coverage of the objectives and tasks spelled out in the Paris Agreement. The organization has fully adopted the mandate that in the implementation of the Paris Agreement is to care for the environment, and intentionally included keywords from the agreement in the MTS 2022-2025. In the previous MTS periods, the alignment was less clear. In fact, both MTSs were less aligned with the UNFCCC work than the project portfolio. For example, while so-called Enabling Activities (a full-cost funding modality of the GEF for reports of Non-Annex I countries to the UNFCCC) are a standard modality of UNEP and fully aligned with the climate agenda, it was not part of the EAs or PoW indicators in the earlier two MTSs. Similarly, the focus on redirecting financial flows has not been highlighted in the earlier two MTSs even though the UNEP Division of Technology, Industry and Economics (DTIE), now Industry and Economy Division, was very active in this area with projects like SCAF and its partnership with the Frankfurt School. Many individual projects of the SP-CA serve mandates from the Paris Agreement without being mentioned in the MTS (yellow in Table 3).

59. Overall, the MTS, even in its current form, does not fully reflect the scope of UNEP's work and the relevance of it for the Paris Agreement. UNEP's important services for the Convention and the Paris Agreement are not completely and consistently mentioned in the MTS. For example, mechanisms that are highly relevant for many countries in fulfilling their obligations under the convention and that are specifically designed and funded to serve Articles 13 and 10, like CTCN or Enabling Activities or work on the ETF, are not mentioned in the MTS. It is noteworthy that these kinds of activities also can be expected to influence the negotiations and the international agreements, i.e., UNEP's work also has relevance for the

² "The objective of the climate change subprogramme is to strengthen the ability of countries to move towards climate-resilient and low emission pathways for sustainable development and human well-being." (UNEP, 2015, p. 27)

climate regime. But there is no narrative that fully describes these roles that UNEP plays for the climate issue.

60. In addition, a few stakeholders noted that UNEP is not necessarily always pulling its weight in the global arena. Specifically, higher management is not always sufficiently present at the negotiation venues, and there is no "Climate-Face" of UNEP. This is expected to be one of the main tasks of the Director of the new Division on Climate Change (UNEP, 2024b).

2.2.1.3 The subprogramme's coverage of UNEP's mandate on climate change

61. The Climate Action subprogramme is explicitly referred to in the MTS as the vehicle for the transition to climate stability. The priorities of the SP-CA are identified in the various MTS and PoW documents and were determined as part of the development of UNEP's MTS. The MTS is ultimately submitted to and agreed by the United Nations Environment Assembly (UNEA). Throughout the three MTS periods covered by this evaluation, the SP-CA's outcomes have covered a total of four primary outcomes: a) climate change mitigation, including energy efficiency, renewable energy, climate-resilient and low emission pathways; b) adaptation including an ecosystem-based approach; c) REDD+; and d) the ETF under the Paris Agreement. The ETF-related outcome was added as an outcome under the MTS 2022-2025 replacing REDD+ as one of the three outcomes (see Table 4).

MTS 2014-2017	MTS 2018-2021	MTS 2022-2025		
Climate Change	Climate Change	Climate Action		
Objective: The objective of the climate change Subprogramme is to strengthen the ability of countries to move towards climate-resilient and low emission pathways for sustainable development and human well-being.	Objective: Countries increasingly transition to low-emission economic development and enhance their adaptation and resilience to climate change	Objective : Climate Stability		
EA 1. Climate resilience: Ecosystem-based and supporting adaptation approaches are implemented and integrated into key sectoral and national development strategies to reduce vulnerability and strengthen resilience to climate change impacts.	EA1 . Countries increasingly advance their national adaptation plans which integrate ecosystem- based adaptation	Outcome 1: Decision-makers at all levels adopt decarbonization, dematerialization and resilience pathways		
EA 2. Low emission growth : Energy efficiency is improved and the use of renewable energy is increased in partner countries to help reduce greenhouse gas emissions and other pollutants as part of their low emission development pathways.	EA 2 . Countries increasingly adopt and/or implement low GHG development strategies and invest in clean energy	Outcome 2: Countries and stakeholders have increased capacity, finance and access to technologies to deliver on the adaptation and mitigation goals of the Paris Agreement		

Table 4. From Expected Accomplishments in 2014 to Outcomes in 2025

EA 3. REDD-plus: Transformative strategies for and finance approaches to the enhanced mechanism for reducing emissions from deforestation and forest degradation in developing countries (REDD-plus) are developed and implemented by developing countries that aim at reducing emissions from deforestation and forest degradation and bringing multiple benefits for biodiversity and livelihoods.	EA 3 . Countries increasingly adopt and implement forest-friendly policies and measures that deliver quantifiable emission reductions and social and environmental benefits.	Outcome 3: State and non-state actors adopt the enhanced transparency framework arrangements under the Paris Agreement
Source: UNEP. 2015. 2016. 2021b		

62. As discussed in the section on Paris Alignment, beyond these three outcome areas there are many other activities within UNEP that deal with climate change. Several activities, including flagship reports are not reflected in these indicators. It is noteworthy that the indicators and outcome statements of the most recent MTS are part of a cross-SP system which is discussed in section 2.3.3.

2.2.1.4 Conclusion on the strategic relevance of the subprogramme for UNEP and the global community

63. Overall, the work of the subprogramme as described in these analyses is highly relevant to the global decarbonization, dematerialization and resilience efforts, covers the adaptation and mitigation goals of the Paris Agreement including the transparency framework.

2.2.2 The geographic scope of the subprogramme and the relevance of the SP-CA and UNEP's work on climate action for countries

2.2.2.1 Geographic scope of the subprogramme and its adequacy with respect to global priorities

64. UNEP has an extensive project portfolio under the SP-CA. The evidence collected by the evaluation team from internal and external stakeholders suggested that many of the primary factors contributing to the country selection of these for projects under the SP-CA are outside of UNEP's direct control, being the needs and interests of countries themselves and responding to the requirements of bilateral and multilateral funding sources. For example, the GCF's policy requirement for funding Least Developed Countries (LDCs) and Small Island Developing States (SIDS) helps ensure geographic spread and a focus on countries most in need. At the same time, several interviewees from within UNEP's substantive Divisions working on climate change suggested that UNEP should be more strategic and focus more on areas where countries have the greatest need and where the organization can have the greatest impact. However, overall UNEP's project portfolio on climate action was broadly seen as having an appropriate geographical scope, including across LDCs and SIDS.

65. Figure 1 illustrates, the evaluated projects demonstrate a clear geographical focus on developing countries, with Africa receiving the largest share (32.8%, a total of 21 Projects). A similar proportion of projects were classified as "global", i.e., addressing multiple countries in more than one region. Fewer projects were implemented in Latin America and the Caribbean (15.6%, a total of 10 Projects) and Asia and the Pacific (12.5%, a total of eight Projects).



Figure 1. Geographic distribution of evaluated projects (2014-2023)

Source: List of evaluated projects from UNEP Evaluation Office

66. Looking at this in a more differentiated manner, through the lens of thematic portfolios (Table 5), the evaluated projects of the three thematic portfolios were geographically diverse, with 28 in Latin America and the Caribbean, 50 in Africa, 25 in Asia and the Pacific, five in West Asia and one in Europe, and a portion (19) implemented globally. The PCP Adaptation and Resilience programme focused on 66 projects, with a strong emphasis on Africa (33 projects). 14 projects were in the Asia and the Pacific region. While 11 were in Latin America and the Caribbean, five were implemented globally.

67. By comparison, Table 5 shows the geographic distribution of active projects by themes of the actual PCPs. With the PCP Climate Science and Transparency, a total of 32 projects are associated. In Africa and the Latin America and the Caribbean region, there are ten projects located each. Six projects are situated in the Asia and Pacific region, and only two in West Asia. Four projects are implemented globally. The PCP Climate Science and Transparency comprises a total of 32 projects. Of these, ten projects are located in Africa, as well as in the Latin America and the Caribbean region. Six projects are implemented in the Asia-Pacific region, with only two in West Asia. Four projects are implemented globally.

68. The PCP Decarbonization focuses on 44 projects. The largest group among these are the ten projects implemented on a global scale. Additionally, seven projects each are in Africa and the Latin America and the Caribbean region. Five projects are in the Asia-Pacific region, while only one is in West Asia. For many projects in the PCP Decarbonization, the exact location is not yet known as they are still in the planning phase.

69. In the PCP Adaptation and Resilience, all projects under active implementation are listed. In the PCPs on Decarbonization and Climate Science and Transparency, new project ideas are also included alongside existing portfolios.

70. Compared to the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) energy portfolio, the comparatively strong focus on Latin America is important as UNDP's portfolio there is the smallest of all regions (UNDP Evaluation Office, 2021). On the other hand, UNDP has a comparatively strong portfolio in Asia. The two agencies therefore complement each other to some extent in the area of mitigation, assuming that evaluated projects are indicative of the ongoing and future portfolios.

Table 5. Geographic distribution of active projects of PCPs*

PCP themes	Africa	Latin America & the Caribbean	Asia & the pacific	West Asia	Europe	Global	n.a.	total
Adaptation and Resilience	33	11	14	2	1	5	0	66
Climate Science and Transparency	10	10	6	2	0	4	0	32
Decarbonization	7	7	5	1	0	10	14	44
total	50	28	25	5	1	19	14	

Source: UNEP, n.d.c, n.d.d, n.d.e; *Projects implemented in multiple countries were assigned to multiple categories

71. This emphasis among developing countries aligns with adaptation and REDD+ initiatives; however, interviewed donor country representatives questioned the mitigation portfolio's limited focus on high-emitting developed countries (see Table 6).³ The representatives argued that UNEP could provide some further assistance in supporting ambitious climate targets as well as promoting further international cooperation on, e.g., research, development, or deployment of low-carbon technologies.

 Table 6. Active projects of the PCPs

PCP themes	LDC	SIDS	LLDC	High emission countries
Adaptation and Resilience	40	5	15	1
Climate Science and Transparency	10	4	6	1
Decarbonization ⁴	1	0	0	2

Source: UNEP, n.d.c, n.d.d, n.d.e

72. However, it needs to be added that for some of these discussions the number of projects is not a very strong indicator because it aggregates over single-country projects and regional projects which might include countries from different regions, economic status and vulnerability levels.

2.2.2.2 Strategic relevance of evaluated projects for countries

73. The project evaluations assessed the strategic relevance of the projects. Projects are seen to be relevant when they are suited to the priorities and policies of the target group, recipient and donor (UNEP Evaluation Office, 2023). Evaluated projects were consistently assessed to be of very high relevance, with an average rating of 5.56 throughout the evaluation period. All projects received ratings in the Satisfactory range, between Moderately Satisfactory and Highly Satisfactory. The lowest average scores were shown 5.00 in 2016 and 5.20 in 2015 (see Figure 2).

³ The number of projects is a weak descriptor as projects can be tailored differently.

⁴ The majority of Decarbonization projects is regional or global in nature so that it cannot be fully assessed to what degree their work takes place in these country groups. Also, the source is the original PCP document – more projects have been added since.

Table 7. Rating scale

Rating scale					
1	Highly Unsatisfactory	Highly Unfavorable	Highly Unlikely		
2	Unsatisfactory	Unfavorable	Unlikely		
3	Moderately Unsatisfactory	Moderately Unfavorable	Moderately Unlikely		
4	Moderately Satisfactory	Moderately Favorable	Moderately Likely		
5	Satisfactory	Favorable	Likely		
6	Highly Satisfactory	Highly Favorable	Highly Likely		

Figure 2. Strategic relevance rating of evaluated projects (2014-2023)



Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

74. Across all the three thematic portfolios, projects were found to be relevant or highly relevant with very few exceptions. While the median for Decarbonization stands at five, it reaches 5.5 for Climate Science and Transparency, and even six for Adaptation and Resilience. The median score for strategic relevance in the thematic portfolio of Adaptation and Resilience slightly surpasses that of the other thematic portfolios but it is unclear if that is a true effect or an artefact. The majority of the outcomes fall within the range of Highly Satisfactory. Only two evaluated projects within this theme received ratings of Moderately Satisfactory and Satisfactory (see Figure 3). In the case of the project "Adapting water resource management in the Comoros to expected climate change", the evaluator criticized that the project's focus on climate change was reduced in the course of project modifications.



Figure 3. Strategic relevance rating of projects associated with thematic portfolios (2014-2023)

Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

2.2.2.3 Strategic relevance of UNEP for the UNFCCC

75. Given the urgency of achieving the Paris Agreement targets, novel and innovative approaches to climate mitigation and adaptation are crucial. UNEP positions itself as a key player in this regard. fostering the development, identification, and dissemination of pioneering ideas to advance the global response to the climate crisis. A successful example of this approach is EbA⁵ (see Box 1).

⁵ EbA refers to the use of biodiversity and ecosystem services as elements of a strategy to assist people in adapting to the detrimental effects of climate change (UNEP, UNDP and IUCN, n.d.).

Box 1. Deep dive - UNEP and ecosystem-based adaptation

UNEP's work on ecosystem-based adaptation serves as a noteworthy example of how UNEP was able to become a leader on a specific issue globally and how it has translated expertise into tangible impact. UNEP's work in this domain has demonstrably shaped its image and reputation. Interviews indicated that EbA is perceived as a core element of UNEP's climate action efforts, enhancing its relevance and making its name as a trendsetter, attracting increased donor interest. Interviewees conducted for the evaluation confirmed that UNEP is widely recognized as a thought leader and central player in ecosystem-based adaptation (EbA).

A significant pioneering project was the Ecosystem-based Adaptation in Mountain Ecosystems, implemented collaboratively by UNEP, Germany's Federal Ministry of Environment, UNDP, and IUCN, alongside the governments of Nepal, Peru, and Uganda. This project, which ran from 2010 to 2016, was one of the first large-scale efforts to demonstrate the economic viability of EbA and raise awareness of its potential within the field of adaptation.

While not the first to introduce the term ecosystem-based adaptation (initially used by IUCN and partners in 2008 at COP14), UNEP swiftly adopted the term in 2009, evidenced by numerous publications discussing EbA measures, e.g., in the UNEP Climate Change Strategy (UNEP 2010). Since then, the organization has implemented or is currently implementing 49 EbA projects. While similar approaches, such as ecosystem-based management, were discussed earlier in the climate change context, the concept of EbA in its strictest sense gained traction in the late 2000s. After UNEP began implementing EbA projects in 2010, initial uptake was slow, with only one to four projects being launched annually until 2015. Project implementation saw a significant increase between 2016 and 2019, with 2017 (eight projects), 2019 (seven projects), and 2016 (five projects) seeing the most project launches. Since 2020, the number of new EbA projects has noticeably declined, possibly due to the growing prominence of the term "Nature-based Solutions" in international discourse.

UNEP's EbA portfolio demonstrates a focus on multi-ecosystem projects (24 out of 49). Coastal zones (12 projects) and forests (six projects) are the next most targeted ecosystems. Funding for these initiatives primarily comes from the Least Developed Countries Fund (27 projects), the Adaptation Fund (six projects), and the Green Climate Fund (six projects).

While UNEP independently implements most EbA projects, UNEP leveraged existing partnerships with organizations such as IUCN and UNDP, to co-implement numerous EbA projects. This collaborative approach fostered knowledge exchange and enhanced project reach. Other collaborating organizations include IUCN, FAO, and the Central American Bank for Economic Integration.

76. In fact, looking at some of the large-scale science-based and capacity building efforts around the UNFCCC – e.g., IPCC or CTCN – that directly match with the needs and mandates of the convention, UNEP's practical influence on the negotiations should not be underestimated. In addition to providing thematic stimuli to the climate community (as in the case of EbA), UNEP puts a bit of its "DNA" (as a country-driven intergovernmental organization without a local office whose main counterparts are governments) into each of these efforts, and thereby shapes how climate action "is done". In addition, UNEP's influence on countries' ambition level on climate, as well as their negotiation stance should not be underestimated. None of these aspects are mentioned in the strategic documents before the MTS 2022-2025.

2.3 Subprogramme design and structure

77. The evaluation was asked to "assess the extent to which the overall performance of the SP-CA has been affected (in terms of effectiveness and efficiency) by the way it is designed, structured, and integrated with other Subprogrammes and management structures." The evaluation has considered the internal coherence and logic between Expected Accomplishments (EA), Programme of Work (PoW) outputs and project outcomes. Particular attention was given to how well the results of the subprogramme were formulated and logically organized, including the appropriateness of performance indicators to measure progress towards planned achievements. With reference to the Theory of Change for the subprogramme the evaluation assessed the extent to which the intermediate states, drivers and assumptions underlying the Subprogramme change process have been well thought through and articulated. Overall, the evaluation considered whether a dedicated subprogramme in climate action has helped to better define and coordinate UNEP's climate change activities.

2.3.1 Internal coherence of EAs, PoW outputs and project outcomes

78. Table 8 provides a comparison of the indicators that have been included in the PoWs since 2014. These and the EAs are the indicators that projects report towards regarding their contribution to the SP's Results (see Table 8).

79. It is evident that the logic of these indicators has changed with the current MTS and the PoW 2022-2023. In earlier periods, the number of indicators was larger and split between adaptation / resilience, decarbonization and REDD+, in alignment with the three EAs. Now, the PoW indicators are aggregating over these areas and are measuring the results of the SP-CA rather than being an aggregate of the projects' results. Specifically, the new indicators on public opinions might not be based on reporting by projects but rather measured through activities like (project-independent) opinion surveys or research products.⁶ This already provides larger coherence in the reporting of the SP.

80. Also, a persistent critique of the indicators in the earlier MTS was that they consisted of reach indicators only with insufficient outcome orientation (MOPAN, 2021). Table 8 provides a compilation of the PoW indicators and a colour coding by their outcome orientation. Most indicators of the PoWs 2014-2021 were related to the number of instances in which UNEP supported, for example, the "number of countries" that were changing policies or implementing approaches without a qualitative minimum standard⁷ or any follow-up on whether or not these policies ever became effective. Such indicators did not capture whether the instances of UNEP support were impactful for the global environment. A few indicators were more higher-level outcomes,⁸ including one indicator that was consistently used from the PoWs 2016 – 2021 measuring increased finance (it replaced the reach indicator "number of financial institutions" of PoW 2014). Other indicators,⁹ specifically in the adaptation field, related to a capability in the country (e.g., readiness for accessing climate finance, institutional arrangements for the coordination of National Adaptation Plan (NAPs)) and this measured

⁶ Stakeholders doubted that resources were available for qualitative research. The column in the indicator table on p. 16 in the PoW 2022-2023 mentions UNEP FI reports as well as reports by the UNEP Land Use Finance Programme as sources for information.

⁷ These are colored in white in the table.

⁸ Highlighted in green in the table.

⁹ Highlighted in blue in the table

readiness rather than action.¹⁰ The current indicator system is reducing the number of reach indicators to two. In addition, the indicator for climate action is now to some degree more measuring a paradigm shift.¹¹ Generally, thus, the current set of indicator marks a trend towards a larger share of higher-level indicators in the PoW.

81. Overall, thus, the trend to higher coherence in the current MTS is confirmed by the changes in PoW indicators. The main critique of the reach indicators in contrast to higher-level outcome indicators is of course that the effect of the project portfolio on the global environment is not captured and the indicators do not incentivize ambition in the projects – a weak policy counts exactly as much as a strong policy. On the other hand, it was comparatively easy for a project to report on these indicators and comparatively easy for the subprogramme to give an aggregated indicator measurement across all projects. To what degree the current indicator system is efficient in reporting and stronger in supporting results orientation is yet to be seen.

¹⁰ While that could be called a result of UNEP it is not a satisfactory success indicator as countries might be in a position to do these things but still not do it.

¹¹ It now refers to "actors" that "adopt climate change mitigation and/ or adaptation and disaster risk reduction strategies and policies with UNEP support" rather than countries that have institutions in place or technical capacity to integrate or coordinate.

PoW 2014-2015	PoW 2016- 2017	PoW 2018-2019	PoW 2020-2021	PoW 2022-2023
Indicators	Indicators	Indicators	Indicators	Indicators
1. Increase in the number of countries implementing ecosystem-based and other supporting adaptation approaches as a result of UNEP support	1. Increased number and percentage of countries implementing concrete ecosystem-based and other supporting site-based adaptation initiatives, with the assistance of UNEP	1. Increase in the number of countries supported by UNEP with institutional arrangements in place to coordinate national adaptation plans	1. The number of countries supported by UNEP with institutional arrangements in place to coordinate national adaptation plans	Number of national, subnational and private sector actors that adopt climate change mitigation and/or adaptation and disaster risk reduction strategies and policies with UNEP support
2. Increase in number of countries incorporating ecosystem-based and supporting adaptation approaches in key sectoral and development plans with the assistance of UNEP	2. Increased number and percentage of countries that have progressed in integrating ecosystem-based and other adaptation approaches into sectoral and national development strategies, with the assistance of UNEP	2. Increase in the number of countries that have technical capacity to integrate ecosystem-based management into national adaptation plans	2. The number of countries supported by UNEP that have technical capacity to integrate ecosystem-based management into their national adaptation plans	
		3. Increase in the number of countries that are ready to access or that have accessed climate change adaptation finance to implement adaptation plans.	3. The number of countries supported by UNEP that are ready to access or have accessed climate change adaptation finance to implement adaptation plans.	
	Increased percentage of renewable energy in the global energy mix (including breakdown by countries assisted by UNEP)			

Table 8. Comparison of PoW indicators (2014-2023)

	Increased percentage of countries meeting energy efficiency standards in specific sectors, with support from UNEP		
Increase in number of countries implementing new renewable energy and/or energy efficiency initiatives with the assistance of UNEP	Increased number of programmes and projects on the transfer of advanced technologies in the area of renewable energy or energy efficiency implemented by countries, with the assistance of UNEP		
	Increased number of policies implemented and actions taken by countries to decrease greenhouse gas emissions and other climate pollutants as a result of UNEP-led public- private partnership initiatives	Increase in the number of countries supported by UNEP that make progress in adopting and/or implementing low greenhouse gas emission development plans, strategies and/or policies.	The number of countries supported by UNEP that make progress in adopting and/or implementing low greenhouse gas emission development plans, strategies and/or policies.
Increase in number of countries adopting and implementing REDD-plus strategies incorporating multiple benefits with the assistance of UNEP.	Increased number and percentage of countries that have progressed through both of the following steps in the development and implementation of REDD-plus strategies: step (i): national REDD-plus readiness plan approved; step (ii): national or subnational climate change strategies recognize investments based on REDD- plus as a means for transformation	Increase in the number of countries that have secured finance, including performance-based finance, for the implementation of REDD-plus policies and measures.	Countries securing finance, including performance-based finance, for the implementation of REDD-plus policies and measures

5. Increase in number of finance institutions demonstrating commitment of resources to clean technology investments as a result of UNEP's supports	Increased climate finance invested for clean energy as a result of UNEP engagement	Increase in climate finance invested by countries or institutions for clean energy, energy efficiency and/or amount of decarbonized assets	Climate finance invested by countries or institutions for clean energy, energy efficiency and/or amount of decarbonized assets, with UNEP support.	ii. Amounts provided and mobilized in \$ per year in relation to the continued existing collective mobilization goal of the \$100 billion commitment through to 2025 with UNEP support
				iii. Number of national, subnational and private sector actors reporting under the enhanced transparency arrangements of the Paris Agreement with UNEP support
				iv. Positive shift in public opinion, attitudes and actions in support of

climate action as a result of UNEP

v. Positive shift among private sector actors in support of climate action as a result of UNEP engagement

action
2.3.2 Internal coherence of the Theories of Change of the programmes and the subprogramme

82. UNEP provides a ToC to show the causality of its work towards achieving results on climate action (and across its other six Subprogrammes). The ToC is currently set out in UNEP's biennial PoW and has been included in the new PCPs. While the 2014-2015 or the 2016-2017 PoWs documents do not specifically include a ToC, they describe the existence of a ToC and its role in designing outputs to support Expected Accomplishments (EAs). The 2018-2019 and 2020-2021 PoWs under the 2018-2021 MTS both include a ToC setting out Key Deliverables, EAs, Intermediate States, and 2030 Impacts with assumptions and drivers as external variables affecting the ToC. Each EA has three Key Deliverables associated with it, and each EA is linked to an Intermediate State and a 2030 Impact. The linkages between EAs, Intermediate States, etc. appear to be illustrated on the ToCs through separate columns rather than via the more standard notation of directional arrows. The 2022-2023 PoW includes a ToC for Climate Action. The basic structure of the ToCs from previous PoWs is retained but 'Key Deliverables' are replaced with eight 'Direct Outcomes.' The other thematic subprogrammes in the 2022-2025 MTS utilize a similar approach. The 2022-2023 PoW does not specify links between the Direct Outcomes and the 2025 Outcomes. The Direct Outcomes are included in a box outlined with a dotted line rather than with arrows indicating linkages. No arrows are drawn to illustrate the causal relationship between the Direct and 2025 Outcomes. The ToC in the 2022-23 PoW illustrates (via colored dots) that each Direct Outcome is related to certain foundational and enabling Subprogrammes (a feature common across the three thematic Subprogrammes).

83. Linkages can be seen between the Direct Outcomes and the 2025 Outcomes at the PCP level, as the ToCs for each PCP include a subset of the Direct Outcomes from the SP-CA. But the 2022-2023 PoW's ToC does not illustrate the relationship between specific Direct Outcomes and PCPs. The ToCs under each PCP add more specificity to the relationship between Direct Outcomes and 2025 Outcomes. But the ToCs for the PCPs do not often identify the causal links that are expected to be at work. Rather potential direct outcomes are placed in the middle of the diagram and long-term outcomes on top of the page.

84. In the framework established under the ToC, the responsibility for the achievement of the direct outcomes for SP-CA extends beyond the remit of the subprogramme (and its PCPs) to include UNEP's foundational and enabling subprogrammes. The evaluation team is not aware of any quantification within UNEP of the distribution of the responsibility to other subprogrammes for Direct Outcomes under the SP-CA. However, based on evidence collected from interviewees, the evaluation team understands this responsibility is substantive. Should this be the case, the evaluation team considers there is value in clarifying the logical links to the higher-level outcomes, and the institutional mechanisms/processes to guide work toward achieving the Direct and higher-level Outcomes.

2.3.3 The coherence of the SP-CA with foundational and enabling subprogrammes

85. The review of the Paris Agreement (see Table 3) has already highlighted that several mandates are covered not by the SP-CA but by other subprogrammes. Specifically, the Paris Agreement has a mandate on the following aspects where support for Climate Action from other subprogrammes is required:

• On climate observations, which is covered within UNEP by the Science-Policy foundational subprogramme.

- On making financial flows align with a climate-compatible world, which is covered within UNEP by the enabling subprogramme on Finance.
- And the support to governments on all areas of Climate Action including but not limited within the Enhanced Transparency Frameworks, is associated to a significant degree with environmental policy making.

UNEP's matrix structure clarifies that these Subprogrammes support the SP-CA with expertise, knowledge management and project as well as strategic support.

86. As Table 9 shows, the objectives and outcome statements have been aligned across the subprogrammes. The five direct outcome statements of the SP-CA can also be found in the reporting of the foundational and enabling subprogrammes, which in addition, have SP-specific indicators. A closer inspection demonstrates that the five indicators of PoW 2022-2023 have been formulated such that a clear contribution from the other subprogrammes is necessary and can be reflected in the SP-CA's indicators. This is a new development and has not been implemented in the earlier PoWs in a comparable manner. It enhances the coherence in a significant manner.

87. Yet, whether this has any consequences for the portfolio is hard to trace, given the long lead times of UNEP projects. The evaluation team did a spot check on the quarterly reports to the CPR Meeting. For example, in the Quarterly Report to the 162nd Meeting of the CPR (June 2023), there was one project in the financial subprogramme on aligning the Panamanian financial sector terminology with the Paris Agreement, and one project in the Science-policy subprogramme on Early Warning For All (UNEP, 2023d). But most activities in the foundational and enabling activities are implementing their agendas of the respective subprogrammes, for example, on the Global Environment Outlook 1 (Science) or with respect to the Montevideo Programme V (EG), and general environmental data or law capacity building. The project-level interlinkages between CA and the foundational and enabling subprogrammes, each of which has also one "cross-SP" project in this specific report.

Table 9. Objectives and climate-related outcome statements of the enabling and foundational subprogrammes in MTS 2022 - 2025

Subprogramme	Objective of subprogramme	Climate action related
Science-policy	The science-policy Subprogramme will empower Governments and other stakeholders to make evidence-based decisions through environmental assessments, identification of emerging issues and fostering of policy action towards the achievement of the outcomes for the climate action, nature action and chemicals and pollution action subprogrammes.	- Policymaking and decision-making for climate action are informed by the latest science-based analysis and data generation. Transparency and accountability of government and non-government climate action, including from the private sector and finance community, is strengthened.
Environmental Governance	The environmental governance Subprogramme will support countries in developing and implementing the environmental rule of law and in identifying integrated legal and policy responses that promote participatory and effective environmental decision- making. UNEP will support institutional strengthening and the development and effective implementation of appropriate legal frameworks and policies.	 Public support and political engagement for climate action are catalysed. Carbon neutrality and resilience are integrated into climate planning and policy and regulatory frameworks at all levels. Policymaking and decision-making for climate action are informed by the latest science-based analysis and data generation.
Finance	The finance and economic transformations Subprogramme will leverage business value chains, private finance and consumer behaviours and enhance economic policies to support the achievement of climate, nature, and chemicals and pollution outcomes. UNEP will support transformed economic policies, including trade policies, to accelerate the shift to more sustainable patterns of consumption, production, investment and equity. In addition, UNEP will support principles and standards that enable private finance and business and their value chains to improve environmental sustainability. UNEP information and knowledge- sharing work will inform more sustainable consumer behaviour.	 Private and public financial flows are aligned with the goals of the Paris Agreement. Transparency and accountability of government and non-government climate action, including from the private sector and finance community, is strengthened. The private sector and financial markets apply sustainability and climate-friendly standards and norms is a core value of the economy. Sectoral partnerships and access to technologies for decarbonization, dematerialization and resilience are enhanced. Public support and political engagement for climate action are catalysed. Societal choices have shifted towards lower carbon products and services and sustainable lifestyles.
Digital Transformation	The digital transformations Subprogramme will support digital guidelines, architecture and governance, as well as enhanced digital literacy, to encourage transformative use of environmental digital public goods and accelerate progress towards environmental sustainability. UNEP will work to integrate datasets, analysis and digital public goods associated with climate, nature and pollution into an inclusive digital ecosystem for people and the planet. It will push to bridge the digital divide by enhancing the environmental digital literacy of citizens and diverse stakeholders through inclusive digital capacity building, policy dialogue, education curricula, social collaboration, open innovation and new communities of practice. UNEP will leverage environmental digital public goods and assess the risk and benefits of digital technologies through partnerships,	 Policymaking and decision-making for climate action are informed by the latest science-based analysis and data generation. Transparency and accountability of government and non-government climate action, including from the private sector and finance community, is strengthened. Private and public financial flows are aligned with the goals of the Paris Agreement. The private sector and financial markets apply sustainability and climate-friendly standards and norms as a core value of the economy. Societal choices have shifted towards lower carbon products and services and sustainable lifestyles. Public support and political engagement for climate action are catalysed

Subprogramme	Objective of subprogramme	Climate action related
	platforms and UNEP will work to integrate datasets, analysis and digital public goods associated with climate, nature and pollution into an inclusive digital ecosystem for people and the planet. It will push to bridge the digital divide by enhancing the environmental digital literacy of citizens and diverse stakeholders through inclusive digital capacity building, policy dialogue, education curricula, social collaboration, open innovation and new communities of practice. UNEP will leverage environmental digital public goods and assess the risk and benefits of digital technologies through partnerships, platforms.	

Source: UNEP, 2022a

2.4 Overall subprogramme performance

2.4.1 Project level-projects with terminal evaluations

88. Out of the 69 evaluated projects, there were 64 terminal evaluations. The majority (78.1%) of projects with a terminal evaluation were funded by the Global Environment Facility (GEF), while 15.6% of the projects were funded by non-GEF funding partners, including the German International Climate Initiative (IKI), Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency (SIDA), the European Commission and the Governments of Austria and Norway, another 6.3% of the projects were funded by the GCF and AF (see Figure 4).

Figure 4. Distribution of terminal evaluations of climate change projects between funding partners, 2014-2023



Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

89. The regional distribution is also reflected in the projects financed by GEF: GEF mainly financed projects in Africa and global projects. No regional clustering is evident among the other donors. This is also due to the fact that only a relatively small number of projects are included in the portfolio in each case (see Figure 5).

Figure 5. Distribution of terminal evaluations of climate change projects by donors and regions, 2014-2023



Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

90. Most of the projects evaluated between 2014 and 2023 were managed by the Industry and Economy Division (59.4%), followed by the Division of Environmental Policy Implementation (DEPI) (18.8%), and the Ecosystems Division (12.5%) (see Figure 6).



Figure 6. Distribution of terminal evaluations of climate change projects between divisions, 2014-2023

Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database -Note some evaluated projects were designed under DEPI -which was later re-named Ecosystem Division.

2.4.1.1 Effectiveness

91. Project evaluations indicate a Moderately Satisfactory to Satisfactory ratings for effectiveness. Among the 62 evaluated projects with available effectiveness ratings, 9.0% were rated Highly Satisfactory, 38.9% Satisfactory, 37.3 % Moderately Satisfactory, while 11.9% were Moderately Unsatisfactory. Only 1.5% received ratings of Unsatisfactory or Highly Unsatisfactory. Over the time period considered by the evaluation, there seems to be a slight trend for higher effectiveness across the evaluated project portfolio (see Figure 7).



Figure 7. Effectiveness rating of evaluated projects (2014-2023)

Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

92. Overall, the evaluation criterion of 'achievements of outputs' has yielded a Satisfactory result in the portfolio of the SP-CA. 39% of the 64 evaluated projects were rated as Satisfactory. 7.8% of the projects even received the rating of Highly Satisfactory. While 39% were described as Moderately Satisfactory, 12.5% received the rating of Moderately Unsatisfactory. 1.6% were rated as Unsatisfactory. Looking across the years, consistent values are observed.

93. A comparison of the effectiveness ratings for evaluated projects within the SP-CA with projects evaluated from other subprogrammes reveals a trend of generally similar performance across the years. Projects from most of the subprogrammes attained a Moderately Satisfactory or Satisfactory level in the years between 2014 and 2021. However, there are occasional outliers, such as in 2016, 2018, and 2021, where projects evaluated different Subprogrammes would stand out from the other Subprogrammes with demonstrably higher ratings. Notably, the effectiveness of projects from SP-CA peaked in 2020 and 2021, exceeding the aggregate performance of projects from across all other subprogrammes during those years (see Figure 8).



Figure 8. Average project ratings for "Effectiveness" per year of project Completion (2014-2021)

Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

2.4.1.2 Efficiency

94. The efficiency of projects evaluated resulted in an overall Moderately Satisfactory rating. 34.4% of the 64 evaluated projects were rated as Satisfactory. 7.8% of the projects received a rating of Highly Satisfactory. While 23.4% were rated as Moderately Satisfactory, 28.1% were rated as Moderately Unsatisfactory. 6.3% were rated as Unsatisfactory or Highly Unsatisfactory. Projects evaluated in 2023 stand out with particularly high proportion attaining Satisfactory ratings (see Figure 9).



Figure 9. Efficiency rating of evaluated projects (2014-2023)

Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

95. A cross-comparison of the evaluations of projects with Unsatisfactory ratings reveals that delays and complications primarily arose due to the organization of the project implementation by the organizations involved, e.g., the communication between them was assessed as insufficient. For example, the evaluation of the project "Generation and Delivery of Renewable Energy Based Modern Energy Services in Cuba: The Case of Isla de la Juventud (GEF ID 1361)" emphasizes that the complications primarily arose from the involvement of many institutions and several UN agencies.

96. Regarding time efficiency, the majority of projects ran significantly longer than the planned duration. The 20 projects with an efficiency rating of Moderately Unsatisfactory or lower were delayed by an average of 25 months. On average, only about 14% of all evaluated projects were completed within the planned time period. Global projects, especially, were most often not completed within their planned implementation period.

2.4.1.3 Likelihood of impact

97. The ratings of the evaluated projects regarding the criteria 'likelihood of impact' shows that most projects were rated as Moderately Likely (44%), followed by Likely (22%) and Moderately Unlikely (8%) ratings. The best results were achieved in the year 2021, followed by 2015, and 2023. (see Figure 10).



Figure 10. Likelihood of impact rating of evaluated projects (2014-2023)

Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

98. Analysis of project-level initiatives revealed that intensive engagement with local stakeholders significantly increased the likelihood of impact. This finding underscores the critical role of close collaboration with local stakeholders in climate action interventions. Projects that were assessed as having a Highly Likely chance of having an impact demonstrated increased awareness and improved systemic capacities to address climate change challenges effectively. For example, the "Scaling up the Sustainable Energy for All Building Efficiency Accelerator (GEF ID 9947)" project established a robust partner network and garnered strong support from local stakeholders. Similarly, the "Vulnerability to Climate Change by Establishing Early Warning Disaster Preparedness Systems and Support for Integrated Watershed Management in Flood-Prone Areas project in Rwanda, (Project ID 3838)" exhibited a high degree of ownership by national and local partners, contributing to its impact.

2.4.1.4 Sustainability of results

99. The evaluated projects show that, overall, the sustainability of results was Moderately Likely, with an overall rating of 4.1. Sustainability was overall rated more highly in 2023 than in 2022, but it is unclear whether this improvement will persist (see Figure 11). Only two projects achieved Highly Likely rating for sustainability of results. Several projects demonstrated notable outcomes due to specific factors. The "Scaling up the Sustainable Energy for All Building Efficiency Accelerator, (GEF ID 9947)" project exhibited strong governmental commitment and leveraged additional GEF support. Similarly, the "Enabling South Africa to Prepare its Third National Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) to the UNFCCC2 (GEF ID 5237)" project benefited from robust ownership by and commitment among stakeholders, particularly governmental actors.

100. On the other side of the spectrum, four projects received "Unlikely" ratings for the sustainability of results, primarily due to poor performance in achieving financial and institutional sustainability. A lack of financial sustainability was for example indicated in the GEF-project "Implementing NAPA priority interventions to build resilience in the most vulnerable coastal zones in Djibouti", which faced criticism for lacking a financial perspective at the end of the project. The evaluator noted that the project was not able to assure the finances to support the outputs, outcomes, as well as the impact.



Figure 11. Sustainability rating of evaluated projects (2014-2023)

Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

2.4.1.5 Factors affecting performance

101. Project evaluations also rate a number of factors that typically affect performance, for example, financial management, monitoring and reporting, stakeholder participation, and country ownership.

Financial Management

102. The analysis of the financial management ratings of the evaluated projects reveals a predominantly positive pattern in overall ratings. Over 60% (40.6% and 20.3% respectively) of the 64 projects achieved either a Satisfactory or Highly Satisfactory rating. This is further bolstered by the fact that only a small percentage (3.1%) fell into the Unsatisfactory range. Projects from the year 2023 stand out with particularly high ratings (see Figure 12). (see part 2.5.6).



Figure 12. Financial management rating of evaluated projects (2014-2023)

Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

Monitoring and Reporting

103. The assessment of the monitoring and reporting practices for the 63 projects with terminal evaluations shows that nearly half (42.9%) of the projects achieved a Satisfactory rating and 7.9% received a Highly Satisfactory rating. While some projects (27%) were assessed as Moderately Satisfactory" for monitoring and reporting, only a small portion (15.9%) received a Moderately Unsatisfactory rating, and 6.4% were rated as Unsatisfactory. Projects of 2023 stand out with a significant improvement in monitoring and reporting practices (see Figure 13).



Figure 13. Monitoring and reporting rating of evaluated projects (2014-2023)

Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

Stakeholder participation

104. Overall, for the success factor of stakeholder participation a large proportion (73%) of the 63 evaluated projects attained a rating of Satisfactory or better. 47.6% were rated as Satisfactory and 25.4% of the projects were rated as Highly Satisfactory. While 19.5% were rated as Moderately Satisfactory, only 7.9% received a rating of Moderately Unsatisfactory. None of the projects were assessed as being Unsatisfactory or Highly Unsatisfactory against this criterion. Over the years, a consistently high level is evident (see Figure 14).



Figure 14. Stakeholder participation rating of evaluated projects (2014-2023)

Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

Country ownership and drivenness

105. Overall, country ownership and drivenness has received positive performance ratings in project evaluations. For this criterion, 39.7% of the 63 evaluated projects were rated as Satisfactory, while 28.6% of the projects were assessed as being Highly Satisfactory. While 23.8% were assessed as Moderately Satisfactory, only 4.8% received a rating of Moderately Unsatisfactory and only 3.2% were classified as Unsatisfactory or Highly Unsatisfactory. (see Figure 15). It is striking that the average project rating in the year 2014 is notably lower compared to the other years with an average of 3.8.



Figure 15. Country ownership and drivenness rating of evaluated projects (2014-2023)

Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

2.4.2 Programme level evaluated projects by themes ("Proxy-PCPs")

106. Given the recent establishment of the Programme Coordination Projects (PCPs), a proxy data approach was adopted to examine performance patterns across completed projects by analyzing information from evaluations with respect to the new PCP themes.12 This involved assigning the evaluated projects to the themes of the PCPs (Decarbonization, Adaptation and Resilience, Climate Science and Transparency) based on their thematic alignment. This approach allowed the evaluation team to assess the historic performance of the thematic portfolios as per the themes of the current PCPs (see Annex III). A total of 50 evaluated projects were clustered by the three themes of the PCPs. The Decarbonization thematic portfolio had the largest share, encompassing 27 projects, followed by Adaptation and Resilience with 17 projects, and Climate Science and Transparency with six projects. For the geographic distribution of the evaluated projects, see Table 5. In the following, the evaluation ratings are displayed, but no comparison is drawn as the nature of the portfolios is structurally different and not comparable, and the differences are very small.

2.4.2.1 Effectiveness

107. If completed evaluations are grouped in the three themes corresponding to the new PCPs, then analysis of evaluation performance ratings reveals clear differences in project effectiveness across the thematic portfolios. While evaluated projects in the thematic portfolios of Decarbonization and Adaptation and Resilience each would have a median rating of 4, the median for Climate Science and Transparency would be 5.3. The Adaptation and Resilience portfolio would exhibit a wider range of ratings, with some projects achieving "highly effective" status and others falling short, refitting the evaluated projects in thematic portfolios, the Climate Science and Transparency portfolio would show a remarkably consistent performance. All projects within this portfolio were rated as Satisfactory or Highly Satisfactory" (see).

108. Figure 16).

¹² Cf section 1.3



Figure 16. Effectiveness rating of projects evaluated associated with CA thematic portfolios (2014-2023)

Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

2.4.2.2 Efficiency

109. A comparison of the three portfolios of the actual PCPs shows that the PCP Decarbonization has the largest budget, totaling USD5,570,000.00, followed by the PCP Adaptation & Resilience with USD4,570,000.00 and the PCP Climate Science and Transparency with USD3,440,000.00. Examining average project budgets offers further insights. Existing projects in portfolio of the actual PCP on Decarbonization projects as of January 1, 2023 have the highest average budget at USD10,260,000. PCP Climate Science and Transparency follows with an average of USD7,380,000 (existing projects in the portfolio as of January 1, 2022), and PCP Adaptation and Resilience comes in last with an average of USD5,150,000 when considering the projects under active implementation as of January 1, 2022.

110. With respect to efficiency of evaluated projects, the thematic Climate Science and Transparency portfolio would outperform the others (see Figure 17). While the median for Climate Science and Transparency on the rating scale is 4.8, it is 4 for the other portfolios. Notably, the Decarbonization thematic portfolio would be the only one with projects receiving particularly low ratings. Several factors may have contributed to this disparity. The Decarbonization thematic portfolio faced delays in some projects, including "Market Transformation for Energy Efficient Lighting in Morocco, (EvalID 674)" "Promoting Energy Efficiency in Buildings in East Africa (EEBA), (GEF ID 3788)" and "Phasing out incandescent lamps through lighting market transformation in Vietnam, (Project ID GFL/2328-2720-4B65 (3755))" Both projects deviated significantly from their original implementation plans, partly caused by the project design as well as due to interdependencies with project partners. These delays hampered their overall efficiency.



Figure 17. Efficiency rating of projects evaluated associated with CA thematic portfolios (2014-2023)

Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

2.4.2.3 Likelihood of impact

111. In the criterion of likelihood of impact, only minor differences were evident in the evaluated projects between the thematic portfolios. The assessment revealed a pattern similar to effectiveness, with Climate Science and Transparency projects demonstrating slightly better results in efficiency compared to Decarbonization and Adaptation and Resilience. The median of the thematic portfolio of Climate Science and Transparency, at 4.8, would be only 0.8 points higher than the mean of Decarbonization and Adaptation and Resilience, which both would have a mean of 4 (see Figure 18).

112. Within the Climate Science and Transparency thematic portfolio, a rating of Moderately Likely (4) represented the lower boundary, whereas in the other two thematic portfolios of Adaptation and Resilience and Decarbonization, several projects were also rated as Moderately Unlikely. In the Decarbonization portfolio, one project even received an Unlikely rating.

113. The findings on likelihood of impact mirrored those observed for the effectiveness criterion. Projects evaluated under Climate Science and Transparency theme may inherently lend themselves to more streamlined processes due to their focus on capacity building and knowledge sharing.



Figure 18. Likelihood of impact rating of projects evaluated associated with CA thematic portfolios (2014-2023)

Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

2.4.2.4 Sustainability of results

114. The evaluated projects in the thematic Climate Science and Transparency portfolio would stand out for stronger performance against the sustainability criterion. The median score for this thematic portfolio would be 4.5, exceeding the medians of 4 for Decarbonization and 3 for Adaptation and Resilience (see Figure 19).

115. The thematic portfolios on Decarbonization and Adaptation and Resilience were rated similarly regarding this criterion: The majority of projects were rated as Moderately Likely. Only a few projects fell outside this rating, ranging from Highly Likely to Unlikely. In contrast, the projects associated with Climate Science and Transparency theme appeared to score higher. The middle 50 % of project ratings ranged from 4 to 5.2.

116. Financial sustainability appeared to be a particular challenge for evaluated projects in the thematic portfolio on Decarbonization and Adaptation and Resilience. This was exemplified by the "Promoting Energy Efficiency in Buildings in East Africa (EEBA), (GEF ID 3788)" project under Decarbonization and the "Implementing NAPA priority interventions to build resilience in the most vulnerable coastal zones in Djibouti, (Project ID 3408)" project under Adaptation and Resilience. Both received particularly low ratings for sustainability. In the EEBA project, the lack of funding for ongoing capacity building and stakeholder engagement was identified as a key factor hindering long-term sustainability. Similarly, the National Adaptation Programme of Action (NAPA) project was criticized for the absence of a post-project funding strategy, which raised concerns about its ability to maintain benefits after the project concluded.



Figure 19. Sustainability rating of projects evaluated associated with CA thematic portfolios (2014-2023)

Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

2.4.2.5 Factors affecting performance

Monitoring and reporting

Evaluated projects within the Climate Science and Transparency thematic portfolio 117. achieved a median rating of 5 (Satisfactory), a full point higher than ratings for Decarbonization and Adaptation and Resilience (both at 4 Moderately Satisfactory). While the Climate Science and Transparency portfolio delivered consistent performance, the other two portfolios showed wider variations. Ratings for the thematic Decarbonization portfolio ranged from 2 (Unsatisfactory) to 5 (Satisfactory), with the middle 50% clustered between 3 (moderately satisfactory) and 5. A few projects fell short in monitoring and reporting. The ratings for the thematic Adaptation and Resilience portfolio varied from 2 (Unsatisfactory) to 6 (Highly Satisfactory). The project "Reducing Vulnerability to Climate Change by Establishing Early warning and disaster preparedness systems and support for integrated watershed management in flood prone areas (Rwanda LDCF), (Project ID 3838)" was rated Highly Satisfactory as the dedicated monitoring and reporting team, a Chief Technical Advisor and technical support from the UNDP Country Office enabled highly effective monitoring, reporting on progress, as well as documentation of best practices and lessons learned. In addition, an in-depth mid-term review informed corrective actions, which was praised by the project's evaluators (UNEP Evaluation Office, 2015). The median landed at 4, but half the projects scored between 4 and 5. Only one project received an unsatisfactory rating (see Figure 20).



Figure 20. Monitoring and reporting rating of projects associated with CA thematic portfolios (2014-2023)

Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

Stakeholder participation

118. Ratings for the Stakeholder Participation criterion, again, evaluated projects in the thematic Climate Science and Transparency portfolio were higher than those in the other two thematic portfolios. The median here would be 5.7, while the median for the other portfolios would be 5.

119. The range of results across all portfolios was quite narrow. In the thematic Decarbonization portfolio, project ratings ranged from Highly Satisfactory to Moderately Unsatisfactory, the middle 50% of ratings would fall between 4 and 5. In the Adaptation and Resilience portfolio, project ratings were slightly higher by comparison. Here, the middle 50% of ratings would fall between 5 and 6, with the lowest ratings being Moderately Unsatisfactory (4). For the thematic Climate Science and Transparency portfolio, all ratings were between 5 and 6. There were no particularly poor ratings in any of the portfolios. However, all the projects rated as Moderately Unsatisfactory for stakeholder participation were in the proxy Decarbonization portfolio. One example was the Energy for Sustainable Development in Caribbean Buildings project, in which the COVID-19 pandemic was cited as the reason for limited stakeholder participation and engagement (see Figure 21).



Figure 21. Stakeholder participation rating ofpProjects evaluated associated with thematic portfolio (2014-2023)

Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

Country Ownership and Drivenness

120. Regarding the criterion of Country Ownership and Drivenness, evaluated projects within the thematic portfolio on Climate Science and Transparency would receive higher ratings compared to those in the other portfolios. Projects within Climate Science and Transparency demonstrated a higher median score compared to Decarbonization and Adaptation and Resilience. This could suggest a higher level of national engagement and leadership within Climate Science and Transparency initiatives (see Figure 22).



Figure 22. Country ownership and drivenness rating of projects evaluated associated with thematic portfolio (2014-2023)

Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

Overall performance

121. An analysis of project performance across the three thematic portfolios showed that projects evaluated within the Climate Science and Transparency thematic portfolio received higher average scores (5.5) compared to the other two themes, although the low number of projects in this category would necessitate caution when interpreting the results.

122. Conversely, evaluated projects within the thematic Decarbonization portfolio demonstrated slightly lower overall performance (average score: 4.3), and more likely for projects implemented in the Asia-Pacific and Latin America and the Caribbean regions based on a comparison with the average scores of 4.5 and 5.5 for Adaptation and Resilience and Climate Science and Transparency, respectively.

123. Noteworthy, the 17 projects evaluated from the African region would appear to exhibit on average a strong performance across all thematic portfolios. These projects achieved high average scores in both overall project performance and strategic relevance (average score: 5.4).

2.4.3 Subprogramme level

124. The following analysis focuses on the performance of the subprogramme as a vehicle for the delivery of UNEP higher level results, as expressed in the PPRs and related to the PoWs and MTS.

2.4.3.1 Effectiveness

125. The effectiveness of the SP-CA has been assessed using its performance reporting in attaining the expected accomplishments/2025 outcomes and the associated targeted indicators in the Programme Performance Reports (PPR) and direct outcomes as defined in the Theory of Change. The evaluation furthermore assessed the SP-CA's contribution via a qualitative approach.

126. The subprogramme demonstrated strong performance in achieving its targets from 2014-2023: 86% of targets were fully achieved, while an additional 11% were partially achieved (60% or above). Adaptation-focused work consistently met all targets across the time period covered by the evaluation. However, mitigation efforts and REDD+ initiatives fell short of some targets during the period.

127. The SP-CA significantly exceeded all six measured targets during the 2014-2015 biennium. In 2016-2017, the subprogramme achieved six of its eight targets, partially achieving the remaining two. Under the low emission growth focus, two targets saw near-achievement at approximately 95%: (b)i) Increased percentage of renewable energy in the global energy mix (including breakdowns by countries assisted by UNEP) as well as b(v) Increased climate finance invested for clean energy as a result of UNEP engagement (see Figure 23).

128. In 2018-2019, the subprogramme achieved eight out of nine targets, falling short on one, namely increasing the number of countries demonstrating social and environmental benefits from implemented policies (c)ii). The subprogramme achieved only 21 of the targeted 45 countries.

129. In 2020-2021, the SP-CA achieved six of its eight targets, with partial achievement of indicator targets in climate resilience and REDD+ efforts. Specifically, the SP-CA did not achieve the following indicators: (a)i) Supporting countries in establishing institutional arrangements for national adaptation plans (95 % achievement) and (c)ii) Facilitating climate finance for clean energy and decarbonized assets (96 % achievement). Additionally, the SP-CA demonstrated exceptional performance in 2022, exceeding all four of its targets.

130. Compared to achievements of other Subprogrammes over the period 2014-2021, the SP-CA had the third highest achievement rate with 86 %, with only the subprogrammes on

Environmental Governance (94.3 %) and Resource Efficiency (88.9 %) (see Figure 24) reporting higher percentages.



Figure 23. Indicators of achievement of the SP-CA reported in the PPR (2014-2022)

Source: UNEP PPR 2014-2015, 2016-2017, 2018-2019, 2020-2021, 2022



Figure 24. Indicators of achievement of the subprogrammes (2014-2021)

Source: UNEP PPR 2014-2015, 2016-2017, 2018-2019, 2020-2021

131. The SP-CA's adaptation work emphasizes ecosystem-based adaptation and the development of national adaptation plans. Ecosystem-based adaptation initiatives have been particularly well-received by developing countries and consistently evaluated favorably. This demonstrates SP-CA's success in promoting the concept internationally and implementing effective on-the-ground projects. UNEP's mitigation efforts prioritize capacity-building for low-emission development strategies and policies, as well as facilitating access to climate finance for energy efficiency and renewable energy initiatives. These efforts are bolstered by UNEP's strategic partnerships within the mitigation sector. The organization's REDD+ work centers on acquiring funding for and promoting sustainable land management, aiming to maximize the benefits of REDD+ programs across member nations. While progress was made, certain REDD+ targets remained unmet within the evaluated period due to lack of interest from member countries (UNEP, 2020, p. 34).

132. On the other hand, a spot check of these self-reported figures has pointed to some challenges regarding the use of indicators. Comparing the annual PPRs over the four years of

the MTS 2018 – 2021, it was not possible to reconstruct the indicator values on the basis of the information provided in the PPRs. Indicator wording has shifted. And it was not clear if countries and initiatives are double counted with respect to contributing to the same or different indicators more than once. It was also not always possible to find the causal claims that UNEP has supported governments reflected in the governments' own documents. This highlights that the indicators used for demonstrating the results of UNEP's work are fundamentally flawed as they are insufficiently defined and therefore not simple, relevant or time bound.

2.4.3.2 Efficiency

133. For lack of a comparable portfolio and quantitative benefits measurement traditional efficiency assessments based on financial data and benchmarks are not feasible. To address this limitation, the evaluation focuses on qualitative findings from stakeholder interviews alongside the timeliness of target delivery reported in PPRs. This approach ensures a comprehensive assessment, albeit relying primarily on qualitative evidence due to the limitations of available financial data.

134. The subprogramme achieved most of its targets (86.0 %) as reported in the PPRs, indicating a realistic approach to planning and implementation (see Effectiveness section for details). However, it lagged behind the Environmental Governance (94.3 %) and Resource Efficiency (88.9 %) subprogrammes in achievement rate between 2014 and 2021 (see Figure 24).

135. The growing project portfolio of the SP-CA has presented challenges in maintaining oversight and strategic direction for its diverse projects and activities (cf. Table 2). The coordination within and across subprogrammes has often resulted from personal and informal links between individuals. While this has generally worked well, there is a need to better institutionalize the coordination to guarantee future efficiency. PCPs were established as a means to address this issue, but the PCPs have not been implemented for sufficient time to allow for an assessment of whether they will be successful. It can, however, be stated that staff involved with the PCPs are optimistic regarding their functions.

2.4.3.3 Likelihood of impact

136. UNEP's impact strategy for climate action centers on the development of innovative mitigation and adaptation strategies informed by scientific findings. Therefore, it is possible to identify UNEP's success in this regard when analyzing whether UNEP was able to influence the global discourse on addressing the climate crisis and its associated impacts.

137. Identifying the impact of UNEP's interventions presents a challenge due to frequent collaborative implementation with partners and the broad landscape of larger, implementation-focused organizations engaging in similar work. Despite improvements in results monitoring and an increase in evaluations since the previous SP-CA evaluation, pinpointing UNEP's specific impact remains difficult. Consequently, the assessment of impacts relied on qualitative evidence gathered through interviews and the analysis of project evaluations and related documentation.

138. The SP-CA's impact is primarily manifested through its influence on member countries, facilitated by the provision of accessible and relevant scientific data on climate change. This knowledge enables member countries, provides guidance on ways to advance and specifically to formulate informed strategies. UNEP's flagship reports, including the Adaptation Gap Report, the Emission Gap Report, and the Global Environment Outlook series,

serve as crucial instruments of influence. These reports distill complex scientific information into comprehensible and actionable insights for member states, as well as other organizations working in similar areas. Another identified impact has been how UNEP plays a pivotal role in convening diverse stakeholders – member states, NGOs, civil society organizations, businesses, and academia – to collaborate on various aspects in the field of adaptation and mitigation. The practical impact of these high-level reports with a focus on gaps is, however, often limited, due to their nature. But studies and reports are a staple of UNEP's work, and other reports that provide an assessment of challenges and pathways to solution, such as the Global Methane Assessment of the CCAC can not only provide action-oriented guidance but also rally political will around global pledges such as (in this case) the Global Methane Pledge.

There is some evidence of possible impact by the subprogramme associated with its 139. three thematic foci. The work on adaptation of the subprogramme has been widely formed by the focus on ecosystem-based adaptation (EbA). UNEP's reputation as one of the central stakeholders on climate change globally has been influenced by its concentration on this approach. UNEP's swift adoption of EbA and launch of high-profile projects like Mountain EbA in 2010 demonstrated its commitment and leadership in the field (see Box 1). These early successes further solidified their image as a proactive leader in the domain. UNEP has implemented numerous projects on EbA with focus on different ecosystems in the time of the evaluation period, including work in the context of coastal areas in Cambodia¹³ or mountainous areas in countries in Africa, South America, and Asia¹⁴. Not only has the Subprogramme been able to elevate UNEP's reputation through projects, but UNEP has also taken advantage of its name and relationships by establishing the Global Fund for Ecosystembased Adaptation in 2021, which it co-implements with one of its central partners in its work on EbA, the International Union for the Conservation of Nature (IUCN) (IUCN, 2021). The Fund is financed through the International Climate Initiative (IKI) of the Federal Environment Ministry of Germany and aims to support the upscaling of EbA. The organization established the EbA Community of Practice, a platform facilitating knowledge sharing and collaboration among stakeholders, further propelling their visibility in the field. Additionally, UNEP co-implements the Global EbA Fund, supporting numerous smaller EbA initiatives. Another potential sign for UNEP's success on the approach is that major funding mechanisms like GEF and GCF are supporting EbA interventions, and thereby leading to further dissemination/uptake of the approach.

140. Its work on increasing the use of renewable energy and improving energy efficiency has been seen to be most impactful in projects that focus on innovative areas, which are not addressed in detail in this otherwise highly crowded field. In this context, the work on providing sustainable energy for displaced people in Tanzania and Uganda is relevant. Other areas that were provided as examples are energy efficiency, buildings, and electric vehicles. UNEP is able to leave its footprint and demonstrate its strengths in this regard: To bring stakeholders from different backgrounds together, environmentalists and humanitarian organizations, and to develop private sector partnerships.

141. The SP-CA's work on REDD+ has contributed to forest conservation, emissions reduction, and capacity building in participating countries. However, significant challenges remain in ensuring its widespread and effective implementation, requiring sustained commitment, increased funding, and a continued focus on addressing social and

¹³ Vulnerability Assessment and Adaptation Project for Climate Change in the Coastal Zone of Cambodia Considering Livelihood Improvement and Ecosystems (VAAP).

¹⁴ Enhancing capacity, knowledge and technology support to build climate resilience of vulnerable developing countries.

environmental safeguards. Therefore, it is more accurate to say that REDD+ has shown promise and achieved some successes, but it still faces significant hurdles to maximize its potential in tackling global deforestation and climate change (Parrota et al., 2022).

2.4.3.4 Sustainability of results

142. Capacity building, coupled with the piloting and demonstration of innovative concepts, are essential elements of UNEP's Subprogramme to ensure sustainable results. In the three MTS periods covered by the evaluation, the Subprogramme has included work related to dissemination of advice on policy, planning, and legislative aspects, knowledge-sharing as well as pilot interventions. To illustrate, under Outcome 2 of the SP-CA in the MTS 2022-2025, UNEP states its focus on increasing the capacity of countries as well as stakeholders that allow them to deliver on the adaptation and mitigation goals of the Paris Agreement (UNEP, 2021). UNEP prioritizes fostering ownership among member countries, encouraging them to replicate the subprogramme's successful initiatives (UNEP, 2015). The likelihood of the sustainability of results of the SP-CA is further reinforced by the prominence of climate change issues on the agendas of many member countries, increasing interest and financial support for the Subprogramme's activities.

143. The subprogramme's focus is on building technical and institutional capacity to enable member countries, develop sound policies, guiding them toward low-carbon technologies, investments, and practices. With focus on the adaptation activities, this includes the activities to include ecosystem-based adaptation in National Adaptation Plans and Nationally Determined Contributions (NDCs). In the mitigation context, this includes supporting the development of NDCs and the adoption of clean, renewable energy sources and energy-efficient technologies. In this context, the UNEP Copenhagen Climate Centre (UNEP CCC) has built a global reputation for providing relevant technical information, especially to developing countries as well as by developing assessments to inform climaterelated policymaking and action. A major output of this work is the annual Emissions Gap Report. In the context of the work on Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and Forest Degradation (REDD+), UNEP has focused on supporting countries to implement REDD+strategies, working on securing finance for REDD+ as well as scaling up the benefits from REDD+ efforts from the participating countries. By supporting countries on how to include forest and land use activities in their Nationally Determined Contributions, UNEP is able to support the countries to deliver emission reductions from avoided deforestation and forest degradation in the long-term.

144. Another approach to providing for sustainability of its results has been to upscale efforts by leveraging funding mechanisms. Under the adaptation efforts, this includes direct participation in the Global EbA Fund and collaboration with the Adaptation Fund to secure resources. Additionally, UNEP's leadership in EbA has likely influenced the Global Environment Facility (GEF) and GCF to start funding EbA projects. This strategic engagement with major funding sources allows UNEP to secure additional resources for approaches it has identified as promising and expand its reach.

145. A third approach facilitated by UNEP's position as one of the central actors in the global climate change arena, is built on its ability to create partnerships and networks and thereby foster collaboration. In its climate change work, the Subprogramme has built strong networks with governments, businesses, NGOs, and international organizations to amplify collective action. In the field of climate change mitigation, a noteworthy initiative is the Cool Coalition. This coalition aims to foster collaboration among its over 130 members to elevate the importance of energy efficiency in cooling solutions. The Cool Coalition emerged as a key outcome and "Transformation Initiative" from the UN Climate Action Summit in September

2019, spearheaded by the Executive Office of the Secretary-General. The initiative's significance was underscored at COP28. There, the COP28 UAE Presidency, in collaboration with the Cool Coalition, launched the Global Cooling Pledge. This pledge garnered significant international support, with nearly 70 national governments signing on and committing to reduce cooling-related emissions. Another prominent initiative that illustrates UNEP's partnership approach to work on climate change issues in the mitigation field was the "The Climate and Clean Air Coalition", which is a multi-stakeholder partnership focusing on advancing on responding to short-lived climate pollutants. With respect to adaptation, UNEP established the EbA Community of Practice in 2014 to foster knowledge sharing and collaboration among stakeholders globally. This platform continues to serve as another upscaling tool, enabling the organization to disseminate best practices, build capacity, and encourage broader adoption of EbA solutions. The global EbA Community of Practice has also led to the establishment of national communities, increasing ownership on the local level.

146. A potential challenge to the long-term sustainability of the SP-CA's results is its limited on-the-ground presence in most countries according to interviewees. While the reports and other data offer valuable guidance to member countries, and are incorporated into their climate response strategies, demonstrating the sustained impact of these activities remains a challenge. The limited in-country presence also reduces the visibility of the organization making it difficult for UNEP staff that work on the ground to reach out to potential partners, as these are unaware of UNEP's interventions.

2.5 Factors affecting subprogramme performance

147. While the SP-CA generally reached its targets, the ToRs for this evaluation still required the discussion of a number of factors that have been hypothesized to potentially affect subprogramme performance.

2.5.1 Subprogramme organization and management in the New Delivery Model

148. The evaluation team was tasked to consider whether '...the institutional structures and management arrangements for delivery of climate action work lead to effective delivery of climate action outcomes'. According to UNEP's Delivery Model Policy 2022 (UNEP, 2022b). The SP-CA operates within UNEP's matrix-based organizational structure. The responsibility for oversight, management and reporting on the subprogramme is divided in accordance with the matrix structure. The global subprogramme coordinator (and team) reports on the achievement of the subprogramme and is located within the Policy and Programme Division (PPD). While the global coordinator is located within the PPD, he works closely with the substantive divisions undertaking work on climate action and the effectiveness of the SP-CA is linked to the operation of these divisions. The evidence collected during the evaluation indicated that the achievement of climate action outcomes is directly associated with the work of UNEP's Divisions and Regional Offices implementing projects rather than the subprogramme on climate action itself, which is not a delivery structure.

The subprogramme coordination function

149. The global subprogramme coordination function is in the Policy and Programme Division, which has important implications for the operation of the SP-CA. The Delivery Model envisages that the Directly Responsible Individual (DRI) is the Head of a technical Division. The DRI is "responsible for providing the Deputy Executive Director (DED) with accurate information and recommendations (...) to ensure programmatic coordination and results-based

management across the subprogrammes." (UNEP, 2022b, p. 8) The role of the DRI for the SP-CA was first taken on by the Director of the Industry and Economy Division, and then moved to the Director of the Ecosystems Division. This means that the DRIs for Climate Action were always also responsible for either Healthy Ecosystems or Pollution so that the three Subprogrammes were never on even footing – the other two subprogrammes had a dedicated Director, while CA was an add-on. Stakeholders noted that specifically that prior to the creation of the Climate Change Division, the DRI was treating Climate Action as secondary to Nature Action. That DRI was unavailable for an interview in the context of this evaluation. Nevertheless, the ultimate responsibility for delivering on the results rests with the Technical Divisions.

150. As detailed above, the SP-CA has regional subprogramme coordinators located in UNEP's Regional Offices. The regional subprogrammes coordinators (RSPCs) are responsible for dialogue with countries on action under the subprogramme. They are also responsible for coordinating the coherence of the subprogramme across their region, including, among other things, for dialogue with countries and coordination across the region (UNEP, 2022b). Coordination takes place via monthly team calls with held in 2023. The evaluation team was advised that two of the regional subprogramme coordinator roles have been vacant for more than one year.

151. The regional coordinators are the main avenue for engaging with the regions and are responsible for coordinating work under the SP-CA across UNEP's Regional Offices. This involves engagement with colleagues in the Regional Office but also directly with countries. Regional coordinators also play an important role in providing advice that informs budget allocations within the SP-CA regarding the mobilization of resources for UNEP projects in the regions (UNEP, 2022b). However, only one RSPC was available for an interview in this evaluation, and she was in an atypical setup (OECD country). Therefore, it remains unclear to what degree the regional subprogramme coordinators are in a position to take an active role in coordination and country dialogue. The evaluation team assumes that it is likely that most of the coordination of the portfolio and most of the country dialogue is not done by the regional subprogramme coordinators but by the PCP and project staff. The evaluation team understands that the regional coordinator positions in the Africa and Latin America and the Caribbean regions have been vacant for over a year. It seems likely that the regional subprogramme coordinators are not in a position to play the important role that they are supposed to be playing. Even from a paper perspective, given that the areas of climate mitigation and climate adaptation are very different with respect to stakeholders and project approaches, a substantive (regional) country dialogue - which implies a significant technical component - seems to require more than one person in most regions. This aspect of the Delivery Model therefore remains unclear, potentially borderline unimplemented for the SP-CA.

Box 2. Global subprogramme coordinators roles and responsibilities from New Delivery Model Policy (2022)

• Portfolio Coordination: Coordinate the coherence of the subprogramme internally (i.e., across the interventions within the subprogramme), across Divisions and Regional Offices, and across other subprogrammes (to ensure common delivery of the strategic objectives on climate, nature, and pollution) including the alignment of subprogrammes with the emerging strategic directions from MEAs processes.

• Thought Leadership: Advise, inform, and communicate to senior management and project teams about key emerging issues and strategic partnerships in the relevant subprogramme; oversee the subprogramme knowledge management, communication, and outreach.

• Strategic Planning: Lead strategic planning processes that result in the MTS, PoW and Programme Budget Fascicles, and ensure they shape the development of interventions and programmatic interventions at all levels.

• Reporting and analyzing results: Be accountable for the synthesis and reporting of regular corporate results related to their subprogramme, such as Annual Reports and the Programme Performance. The structure and approach to the Division and Regional Office workplan will be reviewed after adoption of the Delivery Model. Reports, on the delivery of the MTS and PoW to the CPR, the United Nations Environment Assembly and other I as needed.

• Resource allocation and mobilization: Recommend ways that available resources (both financial and human) can be allocated for the best impact, that an appropriate extra-budgetary strategy is implemented, and that resourcing gaps are identified and addressed; monitor subprogramme resource mobilization and financial management.

• Innovative approaches: Foster the development of a culture of results-based management across UNEP; advise the CAG and PRC, where relevant to the subprogramme, to ensure high-quality project design and the overall coherence of interventions.

152. The role of the global subprogramme coordinator for the SP-CA (along with the five other global coordinators) is defined under UNEP's Delivery Model Policy 2022 (see Box 2).

The role of the subprogramme on climate action in defining UNEP's climate change activities

153. The strategic planning process for the MTS and PoW are managed by the Policy and Programme Division. The MTS development is a comprehensive process drawing on inputs from a wide range of sources. The MTS is ultimately agreed by UNEA. Within this framework, the global coordinator of the SP-CA is expected to "lead strategic planning processes that result in the MTS and PoW".

154. From the evidence collected by the evaluation team, the SP-CA could be seen to play a central role in defining UNEP's work on climate action under the MTS. For example, as detailed above, the evaluation team was advised that the transition in the 2021-2025 MTS away from a REDD+ outcome to a new outcome on the Enhanced Transparency Framework originated from within the SP-CA coordination function. The evaluation team was advised that the process of developing the MTS involved collaboration with the technical divisions working on climate action. That said, several interviewees indicated that they found that the SP-CA

coordination function was not sufficiently consultative of the Divisions in developing the MTS. That said, several interviewees suggested that greater coordination with the Divisions by the SP-CA coordination function would enhance the development of UNEP's strategy on climate action under the MTS and more broadly.

155. The evaluation team has not directly assessed the issue of the location of strategy development outside of the substantive divisions responsible for climate action. This approach is common across all subprogrammes. However, there are trade-offs between the potential objectivity achieved through locating the strategy function outside of the substantive Divisions and gaining insights from all global coordinators working collaboratively within PPD versus the potential disadvantage of misalignment between strategy and practical implementation-based knowledge and insight.

156. Development of the strategy for climate action work at UNEP extends beyond the centralized planning functions within the PPD, global coordinator and regional coordinator functions. Interviewees emphasized that the substantive Divisions have an important role to play in defining UNEP's strategy on climate action. However, several interviewees highlighted the funding structure for climate action as impinging on the ability of staff working on climate action to focus on strategic issues, as staff are fully allocated to implementing projects.

157. Beyond the high-level strategic planning of the MTS and PoW processes, the global coordinator of the SP-CA is expected to "shape the development of interventions and programmatic interventions at all levels". Summarizing, regarding the SP-CA's role in coordinating UNEP's climate change activities, the evaluation found evidence of effective coordination of reporting under SP-CA. From 2023 onwards, technical coordination is done through PCPs.

158. On the other hand, this already indicates that the subprogramme coordinator has limited managerial influence on the activities of climate action projects, even though they report their successes against the SP-CA results framework to UNEP's governance system, and progress of the SP-CA is attested on the basis of their success in reaching the indicators from the PoW. Specifically, according to the annexes of the Delivery Model Policy, the subprogramme coordinator does not have any responsibilities in project selection, development or approval (UNEP, 2022b, pp. 14–15). Judging from the narrative, on the other hand, "Global Subprogramme Coordinators (SPCs) and Regional Subprogramme Coordinators (RSPCs), working through their respective Regional Directors, provide guidance to ensure that the concept aligns with thematic priorities and regional/national priorities, respectively." (UNEP, 2022b, p. 12) In practice, subprogramme coordinators have to review and approve the strategic direction of all projects before they go to the Concept Approval group or Project Review Group. As the relevance of the projects was rated very high, it seems that the alignment of the projects is not a problem in the SP-CA even though this formulation is not clear.

159. Regarding the task of the global subprogramme coordinator to coordinate the project activities of the subprogramme across divisions and regional offices, evidence collected from interviews indicated that efforts are being made to coordinate across UNEP's civisions and regional offices, but it was found to be useful to have additional coordination on a thematic level, through the PCPs. This complements the subprogramme and fills the MTS/PoW documents with "contents".

Summary on the role of the subprogramme on coordinating UNEP's climate change activities

The institutional split between strategy formulation / reporting (with Policy and 160. Programme Division) and achievement of results (with Technical and Regional Divisions) implies a strong need for institutionalized coordination and communication. Such linkages are important to ensure that the outcome statements and indicators developed within the SP-CA (for and under the MTS) reflect the capacities of the Divisions, their practical experience and their access to funding. The responsibility for implementing climate change activities rests with the divisions. However, the SP-CA coordination function has an important role to play in ensuring that work on climate action is directed toward achieving the outcomes outlined in the MTS and PoW. The evaluation team found that the work of the SP-CA coordination function was aimed at achieving this. However, it is noted that some interviewees indicated the need for more effort be dedicated toward building synergies across the work of the subprogramme (e.g., across adaptation and mitigation) to fully cover the challenges of transformation to a climate-compatible world; identifying gaps in UNEP's work on climate action and bringing together existing work within UNEP to address these gaps; and identifying new funding and partnership opportunities to address gaps.

2.5.2 Cross-subprogramme coordination

161. A number of interviewees identified a lack of coordination between the subprogrammes as an issue. There is evidence of well-established formal relationships between the global coordinators of UNEP's subprogrammes who are peers sitting in the same unit within the Policy and Programme Division in Nairobi. While all interviewees as well as the members of the ERG have confirmed the importance of interpersonal relations, and some saying that the primary mode of work is through personal connections.

162. This raises the question "Why?" as to the ability to achieve Direct Outcomes under the SP-CA where responsibility for those DOs is shared with other subprogrammes, such as Direct Outcome (DO) 1.1 or DO 1.3. The value of strengthening institutionalized connections across subprogrammes (and probably also the Technical Divisions working on them) was identified by various interviewees who indicated a preference for a more systematic and consistent approach to work undertaken across the subprogrammes. For example, connections could be strengthened between work under the Science Policy SP and within the SP-CA under the PCP on Climate Science and Transparency.¹⁵

163. UNEP utilises a matrix approach to organise work across its thematic, enabling and foundational subprogrammes. In line with this structure, the theories of change for the SP-CA indicate a direct relationship between the eight 'Direct Outcomes' under the SP-CA and specific enabling and foundational subprogrammes (a feature common across UNEP's thematic subprogrammes). For example, the theory of change for the SP-CA indicates a relationship between its Direct Outcomes 1.1. and 1.3 and the Science-Policy subprogramme—a foundational subprogramme, which reports progress against these outcomes.

164. The EGR is an example of work that sits across the SP-CA and the Science-Policy subprogramme (see Box 3). The project is implemented by the Early Warning and Assessment Division (EWAD) and UNEP's Copenhagen Climate Centre. The substantive chapters of the

¹⁵ Outcome 1.1 of theory of change for climate stability in current PoW: "Policymaking and decisionmaking for climate action are informed by the latest science-based analysis and data generation.", Outcome 1.3: "Transparency and accountability of government and non-government climate action, including from the private sector and finance community, is strengthened."

report are written by external experts. The primary reporting on the EGR is under the SP-CA. Meanwhile, funding for the EGR, external engagement and representation of the EGR are undertaken by the SP-CA. The location of aspects of the EGR across various subprogrammes may not be optimal, especially if the results of the EGR are also to be used to drive internal effort (see Box 3). However, the location of work and responsibilities across several subprogrammes is not inconsistent with UNEP's matrix approach.

Box 3. Deep dive – science to policy

UNEP's vision is to link science and policy to benefit the environment. To this end, UNEP publishes flagship science-based reports, including the Emissions Gap Report (EGR) series. The EGR brings together chapters independently authored by academics and experts under the administration of UNEP. It focuses on the ambition gap in climate mitigation i.e., the gap between the pledges provided by countries and the needed commitments to reach climate stability, but with an emphasis that "tackling climate change is still manageable, if leadership is shown." (UNEP, 2024c)

The EGR was first produced in 2010 and has since developed into a flagship product for UNEP (UNEP, 2010, 2024c). It also has supported the broadening of the scope of such reports. In the latest MTS, the Foundational Subprogramme "Science-policy" mentions about eight such report series (UNEP, 2021). The EGR is central to UNEP's work on climate action under the Subprogramme on Climate Action. Due to its location across UNEP's Divisions and two subprogrammes, it provides a valuable microcosm of UNEP and a useful case study. The EGR is prepared by UNEP's Copenhagen Climate Centre (UNEP-CCC) under the formal supervision of the Early Warning and Assessment Division (EWAD). UNEP-CCC serves as the report editor, providing guidance on the content and editing of all chapters, including quality

The report includes different topics each year, reflecting the trends in the climate mitigation field. For example, the 2023 report included chapters on the global energy transformation, energy transitions for low-carbon development in low and middle-income countries, and the role of carbon dioxide removal (UNEP, 2023b). Stakeholders pointed the evaluation team towards the Emissions Gap Report 2017, which analyzed – among other things- the sectoral emission reduction potentials, the phase-out of coal, and the role of short-lived climate pollutants (UNEP, 2017).

control. EWAD coordinates country vetting and provides a scientific review of the chapters.

The evidence collected indicated that EGR provides a valuable high-level stocktake of progress in reducing global greenhouse gas emissions that supports many discussions on mitigation as the information is well presented and accessible. A key commonality across interviewees' views was that the EGR provides vital high-level context for the global response to climate change. Interviewees emphasised the importance of the fact that the EGR as a UN report and the credibility that this provides. Several interviewees highlighted the role of the EGR in the UNFCCC COP process, where it has been cited in COP decisions and serves as a general reference.

While its contents are similar to some of the IPCC's reports, the EGR's focus on the emissions gap and its annual periodicity seems to make it a more suited communication tool for

policymakers and stakeholders in climate negotiations. Interviewees consistently highlighted the EGR's value in illustrating the need for action. At the same time, many emphasized that UNEP could add significant value by also considering solutions, suggesting that a 'solutions report' would be a useful supplement. Other interviewees took a different view highlighting the importance of the 2017 EGR report in quantifying global emission reduction possibilities at the sub-sectoral level. While extending beyond high-level emission gaps, others noted that information such as that provided in the 2017 EGR would need to be more regionally specific to effectively inform national actions and strategies.

The evaluation team also considered the role of the EGR within UNEP. Interviewees advised that UNEP does not assess the extent to which the findings of the EGR are utilized internally. Evidence collected for the Evaluation indicated the potential value of strengthening internal dialogue on the report's findings as input into UNEP's strategy and planning purposes. While an annual debrief is held within UNEP after the release of each report, the evaluation team did not find evidence of any internal mechanisms or processes to directly connect the EGR results with UNEP's existing or future work. Additionally, several interviewees emphasized the value of strengthening linkages between the EGR and UNEP's project development processes. The evaluation team did not identify any direct linkages between the EGR series and UNEP's project portfolio on climate action.

While the EGR was conceived to identify the ambition gap in climate mitigation and was not intended to provide solutions or drive internal action, these additional functions identified by interviewees could add value to UNEP's broader work on climate action and its goal of linking science to policy.

165. As it 'sits' between subprogrammes it would be a good example for how to bring science into policy, including by providing evidence for what works, but also merely by shedding light on needs for action, from the perspective of science. But the evaluation team did not identify any direct linkages between the EGR flagship series – one of the most noted products of the organization - and UNEP's project portfolio on climate action. The focus of the EGR on the global level and in identifying gaps rather than solutions may help to explain these results, but the science-base for the advice to countries stops short at the point of the gap identification.

166. The roles and responsibilities of the global coordinators of UNEP's subprogrammes are common across the subprogrammes. However, the evidence collected by the evaluation team indicated that the global subprogramme coordinator function, including the SP-CA, across UNEP's subprogrammes, is not always implemented in the exact same manner. Various interviewees indicated that in their view the approach taken by global coordinators was individually determined rather than commonly assigned and implemented. This might also affect cross-subprogrammes coordination, but no specific evidence was found to the effect (e.g., which subprogrammes collaborate more effectively and why).

167. According to management theory, a matrix structure – as implemented by UNEP through its split between enabling/foundational and thematic subprogrammes – is useful for providing specialized services for complex products, including (interdisciplinary) advisory services (Bartlett and Ghoshal, 1990). It is implemented by business consultancies like

McKinsey and large intergovernmental organizations like the World Bank. The current MTS implies this structure in its narrative and by the cube figure on page 16. The idea of that structure is, that specialists (in the case of UNEP, the foundational and enabling subprogrammes) provide their input to the needs of the "product" (in the case of UNEP, the thematic subprogrammes). An important aspect of a matrix structure would be that staff working in the non-green cells of the matrix (cf. Table 10) report to two managers – the thematic manager (climate, nature, pollution) and the technical manager (foundational and enabling subprogrammes/divisions or regional offices). In the matrix structure of a fully delivery-oriented organization the staff and projects in the thematic subprogrammes would be supporting projects in the regions. Yet, UNEP as a normative organization could still maintain a significant share of its portfolio in less implementation-oriented areas of work, which could cater to a global audience.

	Climate Action	Nature	Pollution
	Representation, coordination and CA-specific knowledge management	*	
Early Warning and Assessment	Scientific input to projects ¹⁶		
Law	Governance processes, enabling activities, climate action coordination		
Finance	Transforming financial flows (2.1c), support to projects on financial aspects		
Digitization Leveraging efficiency and enhancing speed through digital applications and innovation			
Regional Offices Support to countries on climate mitigation and adaptation			
*			

Table 10. Classic application of matrix structure with imagined division of responsibilities

2.5.3 UNEP and the vertical funds

168. As described above, the SP-CA receives a significant proportion of its funding from vertical funds. The evaluation team was asked to consider 'to what extent are the partnerships with the GEF and the GCF influencing UNEP's climate action strategy, subprogramme and effectiveness of delivery? And to what extent has UNEP influenced international climate and environment funds?'¹⁷ In these partnerships, UNEP maintains a dialogue with the Secretariats as well as the Board / Council members and countries. That dialogue influences the fundraising, funding and programming strategies in different ways, and thus in turn affects how UNEP's projects are funded.

169. Consistent with the proportion of finance from the vertical funds, the evidence collected by the evaluation team indicated that the GEF and GCF are influencing the projects that UNEP is implementing under the SP-CA. This relates for example to the areas under which

¹⁶ The evaluation did not look in detail at the work programmes of the foundational and enabling subprogrammes. The contents suggested in the cells are guided by the names of these subprogrammes and abstracting from the current activities.

¹⁷ These partnerships are of course of a very different nature compared to the partnerships that have been discussed in the section on "Cooperation and Partnerships".

UNEP implements projects and the countries in which UNEP implements as well as the sheer volume of projects that UNEP is able to finance and implement. This finding is unsurprising nor is it necessarily indicative of a problem – as long as it does not prevent UNEP from addressing the priorities in-line with its mission, e.g., by "crowding out" important initiatives. In fact, given the high percentage of UNEP's work under the SP-CA funded via these two sources, the dominance of the vertical funds might suggest that UNEP may have less capacity to independently pursue work that it identifies as strategically important and/or support countries it identifies as most in need of support. In response, UNEP has introduced thematic funds, aiming to strike a balance between donor control over resource allocation and increased predictability with some flexibility for UNEP within specific thematic areas. These allow to allocate money for various initiatives including management and coordination of the PCPs.

UNEP has established teams and staff dedicated to liaising with the GEF and the GCF. 170. At least for the GEF, these are mainly paid by the GEF's Agency fees. But this allows UNEP's partnership with the GEF to build on a long tradition and close partnership. Within the GEF, UNEP's role was defined with specific comparative advantages, including it being a knowledge-based / science-oriented organization. UNEP is also the host of the GEF's Scientific and Technical Advisory Panel STAP which reports directly to the GEF Council. Therefore, UNEP is in a comparatively strong position to influence the GEF. The evaluation team found mixed evidence for the influence that UNEP has on the GEF in Climate Action. Some evidence suggests that UNEP has influenced some specific areas of the GEF e.g., in relation to ecosystem-based adaptation. Another example of where we see a bidirectional influence is in electric mobility. When GEF pivoted from sustainable transport to electric mobility, UNEP played a central role in advancing that work under the GEF by bringing together a multi-country global programme with regional investment and support centers, thematic working groups, financial institutions, additional partners, etc. In addition, GEF has funded larger scale efforts, for example through UNEP-led Global Programmes, including on electric vehicles, cities and Capacity Building (e.g., through CBIT) which resulted in significant project activity for UNEP. But on the other hand, it is also not obvious that UNEP used its full influence as a sciencedriven and normative institution to the greatest degree for shaping the GEF in a major way (GCF, n.d.). Echoing findings from previous evaluations (UNEP Evaluation Office, 2022), this evaluation highlights a recurring challenge: donor countries prioritizing their own agendas while lacking a comprehensive understanding of UNEP's operational modalities. In response, UNEP has introduced thematic funds, aiming to strike a balance between donor control over resource allocation and increased predictability with some flexibility for UNEP within specific thematic areas. While a definitive assessment of the thematic funds' effectiveness awaits further implementation (launched in 2022), donor interviewees expressed a positive initial reaction. However, some interviewees also indicated a desire for more communication regarding the implementation and operationalization of these funds (Woerlen et al., 2021). Thus, influence of UNEP as an organization and through a partnership dialogue on GCF fundraising and programming, is not obvious or easy to detect. However, the narrative on Ecosystem-based Adaptation, which is now funded by the GCF and the GEF, has illustrated that it is possible to make concepts fundable through a persistent advocacy cum-piloting effort on a global (convention) level as well as a national implementation and demonstration level.

172. In summary, the narrative that UNEP shapes (directly and indirectly) and utilizes the Funds in line with its own strategy finds stronger evidence than the counter narrative that the GEF or GCF are influencing UNEP's climate action strategy. This is also in-line with the internal sentiment at UNEP. The evidence collected indicated that UNEP's climate strategy is developed by internal processes, as well as its dialogue with countries, and it seeks financing from the vertical or other funds to implement it.

2.5.4 Subprogramme human and financial resources administration and efficiency

173. Official funding allocation documentation presents the SP-CA as the recipient of the largest budgetary share among all subprogrammes (UNEP, 2022a). This share has demonstrably increased over time. Specifically, the SP-CA's share grew from 25.2 % (2018-2019) to 31.1 % (2020-2021) (see Table 11). This trend continued into the 2022-2023 biennium (MOPAN, 2021). The primary driver of this increase appears to be the significant amount of earmarked funding directed towards the subprogramme. Interviewees attributed this trend to the heightened global focus on the climate crisis, which has made climate action a pressing issue and an attractive area for donor investment.

Subprogramme	2018-2019		2020-2021	
	USD million	Share (%)	USD million	Share (%)
Climate Change	181.3	25.2	261.4	31.1
Resilience to Disasters & Conflicts	51.1	7.1	39.4	4.7
Healthy & Productive Ecosystems	169.7	23.6	189.4	22.5
Environmental Governance	78.8	10.9	78.5	9.3
Chemicals, Waste & Air Quality	100.4	13.9	136.5	16.2
Resource Efficiency	86.3	12.0	95.9	11.4
Environment under Review	52.2	7.3	40.0	4.8
Total for all subprogrammes	719.9	100.0	841.2	100.0
Total for entire PoW	788.6		917.1	
Subprogrammes/total for PoW		93.0		93.6

Table 11. Estimated budget allocations by Subprogramme, 2018-2019 and 2020-2021

Source: MOPAN, 2021

2.5.4.1 Financial resource adequacy

174. The SP-CA relies on a combination of extrabudgetary funding and the Environment Fund for its core activities. This funding structure presents key challenges for UNEP: First, the Environment Fund, which serves as UNEP's primary source of flexible funding, is constrained in its size, limiting the organization's ability to effectively implement its programs. This limitation has been further exacerbated by recent decreases in Environment Fund contributions, attributed to the COVID-19 pandemic and other international threats to peace and security. While earmarked funds compensate for these shortfalls, their project-specific nature restricts their utility for broader resource allocation strategies.

175. On a similar note, the evaluation identified financial constraints as a primary factor hindering the SP-CA's efficiency. While it seems efficient if the SP-CA achieves more with less, project-based work provides lower levels of continuity, leading to long ramp-up phases for projects and weaker knowledge management.

176. Second, the organization's dependence on earmarked funding presents another challenge. While these funds provide essential support for specific projects, they restrict resource flexibility and hinder efficient allocation across the subprogramme's activities. The SP-CA is the subprogramme that received the highest amount of extrabudgetary funding, mainly from vertical funding partners, of all subprogrammes during the period of evaluation and proportionally the least amount of core budget. Interviewees indicated that the SP-CA receives a lower allocation from the Environment Fund due to its high volume of earmarked funding, as Environment Fund allocation prioritizes subprogrammes with limited access to

earmarked resources. The high dependency of extrabudgetary funds was criticized by some interviewees in that it does not allow SP-CA staff to focus on strategic questions but keeps them busy with project work. Furthermore, donors hold the reasonable expectation that project staff will dedicate the majority of their time to the associated projects, with the project budget allocated solely to activities directly related to those projects. This focus on project-specific activities can create limitations for project staff, who may find it challenging to utilize project funds for endeavors beyond core project work. These endeavors, such as participation in meetings that are non-essential for the projects, may nonetheless be of high importance for UNEP staff in achieving broader organizational goals (e.g., enhanced coordination, teambuilding, identification of synergies).

177. Furthermore, the evaluation found that competition for funding both within UNEP and with other organizations has exacerbated the financial constraints. This competitive landscape makes it challenging for UNEP to establish a modus operandi that optimizes the efficiency of its activities.

178. Stakeholders highlighted that a lack of allocation from the EF is perceived as a significant barrier to achieving optimal operational efficiency and also impact within the subprogramme. A lack of predictability in resource allocation is a significant barrier to strategic planning of the subprogramme. This constraint hinders the SP-CA from adopting a strategic approach. While the divisions contributing to the Subprogramme hold responsibility for management decisions and actions, the SP-CA coordinator lacks authority over resource allocation within the Subprogramme. This decentralized structure and project-driven approach create challenges in developing a unified and strategic climate action strategy.

179. Echoing findings from previous evaluations (UNEP Evaluation Office, 2022), this evaluation highlights a recurring challenge: donor countries prioritizing their own agendas while lacking a comprehensive understanding of UNEP's operational modalities. In response, UNEP has introduced thematic funds, aiming to strike a balance between donor control over resource allocation and increased predictability with some flexibility for UNEP within specific thematic areas. While a definitive assessment of the thematic funds' effectiveness awaits further implementation (launched in 2022), donor interviewees expressed a positive initial reaction. However, some interviewees also indicated a desire for enhanced communication regarding the implementation and operationalization of these funds.

2.5.4.2 Financial management and administration

180. As described above, the subprogramme has generally little to no managerial oversight over project budgets due to the large share of vertical funds. As the core budgets and non-earmarked funds are also limited, the SP-CA has proportionally less funding available for this task than other subprogrammes. The managerial and operational influence of the subprogramme coordinator is therefore limited.

Transparency

181. The utilization specifically of the Environment Fund resources seems to be comparatively opaque. The evaluation team was given a list of 53 staff positions who were paid from the Environment Fund budget allocated to the SP-CA. The subprogramme coordinator identified 19 of these who were actually working on climate issues, with many positions also unfilled and the remainder working on other issues. The reaction of other UNEP staff when presented with this statement gives support to the assumption that this was a very

unexpected (and therefore not well-communicated) situation. A "re-mapping" of these Environment Fund positions would be useful.

Volatility of core budget allocations

182. Specifically, the question was raised how the predictability and stability of core budget allocations have impacted on the quality and quantity of delivery on climate action (see Table 2). A key factor hindering core budget predictability is its uneven distribution across subprogrammes. UNEP's high-level management allocates more core funding to subprogrammes struggling to attract extrabudgetary resources, ensuring they can deliver their projects and activities. This approach, however, creates uncertainty for subprogrammes with high levels of external funding. Asking whether this likely impacts subprogramme performance within UNEP revealed a spectrum of diverse and often conflicting viewpoints among stakeholders.

183. One group of interviewees expressed support for this rationale for the allocation of core funds between subprogrammes according to organizational priorities, highlighting that sometimes the organizational mission requires prioritization of subprogrammes with limited access to extrabudgetary resources. They argued that flexibility in budget allocation ensures thematically justified distribution among competing priorities, particularly within a resource-constrained organization such as UNEP. They further argued that as the climate crisis is momentarily a top priority for many countries, it is easier for the subprogramme to raise more extrabudgetary funds than the other Subprogrammes, for example the one on pollution.

184. On the other hand, numerous interviewees were of the view that the lack of stability core fund allocations negatively impacts subprogramme performance. They expressed concerns about the uncertainty surrounding core funding, hindering strategic planning and fostering feelings of unfairness. Moreover, they argued that the reliance on extrabudgetary funds for the SP-CA compromises programmatic focus, as donor priorities may dictate programme approaches and topics. While it was not doubted that projects and programmes are aligned with the PoW and other strategies, the interviewees felt that this reliance on funded projects makes the SP-CA donor driven. This funding model, they argued, hinders the subprogramme's ability to respond swiftly to emerging opportunities that fall outside the scope of available donor funding. Despite the evaluation's inability to identify definite conclusive evidence supporting claims of negative performance impacts, statements from key staff members strongly suggest potential drawbacks for the subprogramme's long-term strategic planning. The constant concern about securing new funding and the reliance on projects with two to five years implementation time creates a disruptive environment. Team members are forced to divert their focus from ongoing projects and strategic planning to concentrate on grant proposals and fundraising efforts. This disrupts the workflow and hinders long-term planning. The perceived insecurity also fosters instability among staff as it is detrimental to team morale and can lead to higher staff turnover. Unnecessarily long project ramp-up and ramp-down phases as well as extended project implementation¹⁸ periods can be partially explained by these funding uncertainties and staff fluctuation. Organizations are hesitant to commit resources to a new project until funding is secured, delaying the critical initial stages. Conversely, the fear of being unable to secure continued funding can lead to projects being closed down rather than being extended to a second phase to enhance, replication or scaled-up, potentially wasting valuable resources already invested. Lastly, project-based funding often creates silos between projects. With a focus on securing funding

¹⁸ Cf. Efficiency discussion

for the next initiative, organizations may struggle to capture and share knowledge gained from previous projects. This makes it difficult to leverage synergies - similarities and potential connections - between projects with similar structures or objectives. The inability to build upon past experiences reduces efficiency and hinders overall organizational learning.

2.5.5 The role of cooperation and partnerships

185. In order to support the goals of the Paris Agreement, UNEP works in projects, with governments on climate-specific frameworks and plans (including but not limited to national communications and national climate governance, readiness work, Measurement, Reporting and Verification (MRV) and transparency systems, needs assessments etc.) and on the implementation of climate mitigation and adaption projects. The latter is often financed through UNEP's access to the climate funds of the UNFCCC and donors. In the PPR 2016-2017, the tools of UNEP are described as follows: "We produce environmental assessments and analyses, norms, guidelines and methods for use by stakeholders looking for guidance on how to effectively manage the environment for their sustainable development and economic growth." (UNEP, 2018, p. v) In the MTS 2022-2025, UNEP states: "While the importance of linking science to policy- and decision making remains stronger than ever, science alone is not enough. (...) Science can and must inform and drive financial, economic and behavioural shifts towards sustainable consumption and production patterns to enable transformation at the pace and scale required" (UNEP, 2021, p. 4), implying much more of a call to action across larger stakeholder groups beyond governments, called "transformative multi-stakeholder actions that target the root causes and drivers of the crises, delivering deeper and broader impact that can underpin positive social and economic outcomes, while reducing vulnerabilities in support of sustainable development." (UNEP, 2021, p. 5)

186. A core tenet of UNEP's impact and sustainability strategy is based on the formation of synergistic partnerships. The evaluation team considered mechanisms for information sharing, cooperation, and/or collaboration outside of UNEP. The role of the global Subprogramme coordinator with respect to partnerships, as defined under the Delivery Model Policy 2022 is limited to advising, informing and communicating on strategic partnership. The role of implementing and managing partnerships falls to UNEP's divisions and regional offices. This is expressed by the fact that partnerships are an important component of the SP's theory of change. And the PCPs, as being the active link between the divisions and the Subprogramme, are important loci of partnerships. For example, the PCP on Adaptation and Resilience has "Partnerships" as its first component. The PCP on Decarbonization has "Sectoral Partnerships" as the second component and mentions 10 examples for important partnerships. More information can be found on the website which lists 13 partnerships, networks and centers constituting an incomplete list (UNEP, 2023a). The partners in these partnerships often are members of the following groups: UNEP Collaborating Centers, other Intergovernmental Organizations, philanthropies, Civil Society Organizations and NGOs like IUCN, as well as bilateral agencies. Often, these partnerships gain an institutional character and establish their own brand and profile. An example for that is the "Friends of EbA" or FEBA. Several such partnerships are establishing themselves as global advocacy organizations or competence centers. This is one of the ways through which UNEP can ensure its comparatively broad and deep coverage of climate-relevant topics, and a continuity in dealing with individual topics even though its activities are project-based and rely on funding for three to five years.

187. Various interviewees to the evaluation have reported that there is close cooperation with other UN organizations. UNEP collaborates with various UN organizations in order to achieve joint targets: This cooperation spans from working together with UN entities on implementing projects (e.g., CTCN with United Nations Industrial Development Organization
(UNIDO)), working on important reports collaboratively (e.g., Scaling up Investment in Climate Technologies with CTCN and UNFCCC Secretariat), to implementing projects together. UNDP is the most frequent project implementing partner not only of UNEP's EbA project portfolio. Cooperations with other UN organizations are highly relevant for UNEP, because the organization does not have a strong regional and country presence compared to other UN organizations, for example UNDP and FAO. These two organizations, specifically, are also much larger regarding their staff size and institutional history and structure. Therefore, the organizations are able to complement each other with UNEP concentrating on the science and acting as the organization bringing others together and the other UN organizations working on the implementation on the ground of projects. UNDP and UNEP acknowledge each other's comparative advantages and often leverage it in joint efforts, including within the ETF or mitigation areas, e.g., through GEF Global Programmes. However, the relationship between UNEP and UNDP is cooperative but it is at times also competitive. One representative of a donor country remarked that it is sometimes problematic when two UN organizations compete for projects, which they should rather approach in unison and work together. It was reported that the competition between the two organizations can lead to inefficiencies. Interviews with representatives from the UNDP HQ specifically indicated that the comparative strengths are recognized and partnership opportunities are sought but other interviews indicate that at the local level collaboration is not without its challenges. On the other hand, UNEP staffers point to a growing network of local organizations in the countries that collaborate with UNEP more and more.

188. While most partnerships are a matter of project and implementation strategy, the SP-CA coordinator directly and actively engages with the UNFCCC Secretariat. An example of this engagement is the annual regional series of Climate Weeks is one area in which UNEP coordinates with the UNFCCC (along with UNDP and the World Bank). A Letter of Agreement has been signed between UNEP and the UNFCCC. The evidence collected by the evaluation team indicated good connections between the UNFCCC and technical staff within UNEP.

2.5.6 Reporting, monitoring, and evaluation

189. The SP-CA reports on progress in a number of reports, including the Quarterly Report of the Executive Director with a focus on the activity level, as well as the annual PPR that focuses on the progress on indicators. Information on progress of GEF projects is included in the annual Project Implementation Report, which the GEF then utilizes to consolidate an analysis and uses to prepare a small report for the GEF Council.

190. A recurrent critique of UNEP's reporting practices centers on their perceived inadequacy in capturing the impact of its activities. This was also stated in regard to how project evaluations capture higher-level targets, thereby limiting their explanatory power and hindering the development of programmatic strategies. This insufficient grasp of project impact and delivery especially extends to reporting for donor countries. For donor nations, a lack of specificity in reporting impedes their ability to effectively report successes within their own governance structures, potentially diminishing UNEP's visibility.

191. Representatives of member countries have also expressed a desire for more comprehensive reporting data, particularly regarding the allocation of funds. These representatives indicate difficulty in accurately tracking the specific interventions and activities supported by their contributions, making it more difficult to report on the impact of their contributions. This concern aligns with findings suggesting that UNEP distributes funds internally based on emergent needs. It also resonates with the high proportion of extrabudgetary funding to SP-CA as these funds are clearly earmarked and thus attributable. The current plan to support the strategic work within the thematic subprogrammes with

thematic trust funds will focus the potential use of resources and provide assurance of member countries of the thematic focus of the use of their funds and will allow attribution to specific activities.

192. UNEP has been working on improving its reporting through a results-based management methodology to allow the linking of resources and results frameworks: There has been a restructuring of reporting through the introduction of the Integrated Planning, Management and Reporting (IPMR) system to improve reporting mechanisms. On the budget reporting, UNEP has started to use the SAP Business Planning and Consolidation software, which is supposed to allow further progress towards results-based budgeting. The latter is supposed to support UNEP as well as its Subprogramme to be better able to understand the flows of the finances, including the allocation of extrabudgetary funds, within the organization.

193. Interviewees appreciated that the subprogramme coordinator would make himself available as needed for discussions with donors on the subprogramme activities to inform and discuss current and future activities.

194. Due to the high share of vertical fund projects, evaluation rate is comparatively high. Evaluation quality is overseen by the UNEP Evaluation Office. All PCPs comment on how they plan to utilize the evaluative evidence and recommendations, although it is difficult to find examples of evaluation findings feeding into higher programming as most evaluations are done at the project level.

2.5.7 Human rights, gender, and disability inclusion

195. While human rights, gender, and disability inclusion haven't always received the prominence they deserve, a positive trend is emerging. These crucial aspects were largely sidelined in the first two MTS phases. The MTS 2014-2017 lacked any discussion on these issues within the climate action context. MTS 2018-2021 marked a shift by mentioning that UNEP applies a "gender lens" for improved outcomes (p. 23). This trend toward greater inclusion continues in the MTS 2022-2025. For example, one of the principles guiding the SP-CA emphasizes UNEP's commitment to integrating aspects of human health, gender responsiveness, environmental security, and poverty eradication into its support for adaptation action (p. 23). This signifies a growing focus on ensuring that gender equity, human rights, and disability inclusion are adequately considered in UNEP's work.

196. The increasing emphasis on human rights, gender, and disability inclusion is well illustrated by trends in project evaluations. From 2014 to 2023, there has been a rise in the number of climate project evaluations that consider these aspects. Notably, the first projects with ratings for "Responsiveness to Human Rights and Gender Equity" emerged in 2018 and for "Environmental & Social Safeguards" emerged in 2020. While there are 31 evaluations available with ratings on "Responsiveness to Human Rights and Gender Equity", there are only 12 with ratings for "Environmental & Social Safeguards". It is noteworthy that even before formal ratings were available, evaluations conducted prior to 2018 were encouraged to assess how projects aligned with UNEP's gender policies and strategies. Additionally, the ToRs for evaluations of GEF-funded projects require a "brief narrative" on both "gender balance" and the project's consideration of the "human rights-based approach and (HRBA) and inclusion of indigenous peoples' issues, needs and concerns."

197. One evaluation as early as 2016 highlights the need for a stronger focus on gender aspects. In a specific recommendation, the evaluators advised: "Recommendation 6: Gender should be better integrated into the project. Gender disaggregated indicators can be used to assess results relative to gender, and a gender analysis could be integrated in the Theory of

Change. Regional technical workshops can focus some programming on climate resilience and how it intersects with gender. Gender targets can be established for female participation." (UNEP Evaluation Office, 2016, p. 13). Human rights or disability inclusion did not receive such attention.

198. Despite an increase in the availability of evaluation data on human rights, gender, and disability inclusion, robust performance analysis remains challenging due to previously mentioned data limitations. This shift is positive as ToRs for evaluations now place greater emphasis on "Responsiveness to Human Rights and Gender Equity" and "Environmental and Social Safeguards." The following section describes evaluations that incorporate analysis of these elements and share insights from best practices.

Figure 25. Average rating for responsiveness to human rights and gender equity in evaluated projects (2018-2023)



Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database

199. An analysis of project ratings from 2018 to 2023 reveals that the average scores typically are in the 'moderately satisfactory' range. The 'satisfactory' rating in 2019 is technically an average, but the limited sample size for that year (n=1) necessitates cautious interpretation of this finding (see Figure 25).

200. No projects achieved the highest rating for responsiveness to human rights and gender equality. However, ten projects received a Satisfactory rating. These projects shared a common strength: their design considered the specific needs of women. Capacity building efforts also focused on empowering women. Examples include the UNEP/GEF Project African Rift Geothermal Development Facility (ARGeo) and the project on Low Carbon-Energy Islands in Tuvalu, Niue, and Nauru. Conversely, the Market Transformation for Energy Efficient Lighting in Morocco was the only project rated Highly Unsatisfactory in this area. The evaluation identified a complete lack of consideration for gender equality. The project failed to address the unique environmental risks faced by women and children, nor did it acknowledge the role women play in managing energy use within their communities.

201. Evaluations conducted between 2020 and 2023 indicate a Satisfactory average rating for environmental and social safeguards. Notably, the project titled "Building Capacity for LDCs to participate effectively in intergovernmental climate change processes" achieved the highest rating of Highly Satisfactory. This project was distinguished by its inclusion of diverse groups in meetings, which likely contributed to its success (see Figure 26).



Figure 26. Average rating for environmental and social safeguards in evaluated projects (2020-2023)

Source: own analysis based on UNEP Evaluation Office database, N=12

202. The trend in attention paid to Gender issues correlates to the trend in the project design requirements of the major funders (for example the GEF¹⁹ but also bilateral donors). UNEP's own gender strategy was most recently revised in 2015, almost nine years ago. Its website proposes a significant number of gender mainstreaming tools whose application seems to be voluntary so that it is up to the donors to enforce it (UNEP, 2024a). An evaluation of UNEP's Gender Policy and Strategy in 2022 highlighted the significant challenges that UNEP is still facing with its formulation, implementation and effectiveness.

2.5.8 Communication

203. Two of the primary coordination functions performed by the subprogramme are strategy development and reporting. The Delivery Model Policy also mentions as one of the subtasks of the Global SP Coordinator outreach and communication on the SP.²⁰ The evaluation team considered the effectiveness of this communication across four areas within the SP-CA (PPD), with the technical units responsible for the implementation of the Subprogramme in other divisions, with senior management, and with relevant external partners and stakeholders. Interview evidence indicated good communication between the SP-CA and UNEP's senior management including the Executive Director. Communication within UNEP, within the subprogramme and with external stakeholder communication regarding activities and projects was reported as effective, transparent, and constructive. Clearly defined roles and responsibilities facilitated external stakeholders' ability to identify appropriate SP-CA contacts for addressing specific issues. These robust communication practices appear to be a fundamental factor in the positive working relationships between UNEP and its implementing and funding partners-relationships that have yielded new projects and the identification of synergies.

204. A key role of the SP-CA coordination function is coordination with the Technical Divisions and Regional Offices working on climate action. The role of the global SP coordinator includes overseeing the subprogramme knowledge management, communication, and outreach. The evaluation team did not find evidence of these roles being performed by the SP-CA coordination function nor would it find this to be appropriate in the case of CA, where most knowledge management is specific to adaptation vs mitigation and better done with the technical experts in the Divisions. As it is, knowledge management is a function of the PCPs, and the evaluation team considers this appropriate (UNEP, n.d.b). The evaluation team

¹⁹https://www.thegef.org/sites/default/files/documents/202401/EN_GEF.C.66.Inf_.07_Progress%20R eport%20On%20Advancing%20Gender%20Equality_.pdf

²⁰ "Thought Leadership: Advise, inform, and communicate to senior management and project teams about key emerging issues and strategic partnerships in the relevant subprogramme; oversee the subprogramme knowledge management, communication, and outreach."

understands that the global coordinator participates in senior management meetings of the substantive divisions working on climate action. In addition, the evaluation team understands that the global SP-CA coordinator is in regular communication with the divisions. Interviewees from UNEP's Divisions working on climate change indicated contrasting views on how the global SP-CA coordination function coordinated across the divisions, with some Senior Managers indicating that more engagement with management was required and technical staff indicating that they needed to be more engaged in the planning work under the SP-CA.

205. On communicating substantive issues, the main area highlighted by interviewees in UNEP Divisions working on climate change was in relation to progress within the UNFCCC COP and where UNEP engages in the associated processes. The SP-CA communication with technical staff in divisions included information sharing sessions on the via webinars described as 'Climate Action Dialogues' and informal virtual 'brown bag' briefings. Despite these efforts, the evaluation team notes that a number of internal and external interviewees indicated a lack of a clear narrative on UNEP's work on climate action. Stakeholders suggested that more could be done on communicating results of studies or new initiatives internally, for example in the form of brown bags and internal webinars.

206. At the same time, some staff from UNEP's substantive Divisions indicated a desire to avail of a clear, unified narrative that describes UNEP's work on climate action and its role for the global community comprehensively, with a historic and forward-looking eye. Evidence collected from interviews also indicated that the role of the global subprogramme coordinator is not sufficiently focused on the coordination of a clear, unified narrative that joins UNEP's work on climate action despite this being perceived as a key function of that role. Interviewees focused on the need for greater synergies across the work of the subprogramme and for more coherence in UNEP's narrative on climate action. Interviewees suggested this function would sit below the broader strategy outlined in the MTS making connections across UNEP's main areas of work. The evaluation team notes that UNEP's Delivery Model Policy 2022 indicates a modest role to the subprogramme coordinator in this respect, focused instead on coordination of the coherence of the subprogramme internally to ensure common delivery of the strategic objectives, including the alignment of subprogramme with the emerging strategic directions from MEAs processes. Evidence collected by the evaluation team indicated that the global subprogramme coordinator was working toward this goal, especially with respect to the UNFCCC. Bringing together UNEP's work on adaptation and mitigation under the new Climate Change Division could help to address the concerns expressed regarding opportunities to link together UNEP's work on climate change. Supplementary to this, the development of a narrative that guides UNEP's internal work could be part of the agenda of the new division, if that is not already planned.

207. The evaluation team also considered mechanisms for information sharing, cooperation, and/or collaboration with countries through UNEP's Committee of Permanent Representatives. The evidence collected by the evaluation team indicated that countries, through their Permanent Representatives, were briefed on UNEA and associated events. There was also evidence of informal information sharing between staff in UNEP's technical divisions working on climate action and the Permanent Representatives. The evaluation team did not find evidence of mechanisms for information sharing, cooperation, and/or collaboration between the Permanent Representatives and the SP-CA coordination functions specifically. However, it is not clear to what extent this is expected. More broadly, interviewees indicated a need for greater transparency on work under the SP-CA, including how the various streams of work fit together (the narrative and strategy), how UNEP is working under the SP, what projects are being undertaken within regions, opportunities for future work, etc. It is not clear to the evaluation team whether addressing this issue is a role for the global SP-CA coordination

function or it applies more broadly to UNEP's work on climate action within the substantive divisions.

208. Another aspect that the evaluation team considered was communication of SP-CA work with external partners and stakeholders. Specifically, whether this communication has been contributing to the effective implementation of the subprogramme, establishment of synergies and reducing duplication of effort. The evidence collected by the evaluation team on this question can be grouped into two main areas – communication by UNEP staff working on climate action under the SP-CA and communication by the global SP-CA coordinator and his team. The evaluation team understood that the SP-CA coordination function is only directly responsible for one partnership – that with the UNFCCC. That said, this is consistent with the roles and responsibilities of the global SP coordinator. That role does not include responsibility for managing relationships with external partners.

More broadly, across the SP-CA, the evidence collected by the evaluation team 209. indicated good communication between UNEP's technical areas and key partners and donors such as the Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO), GEF and the UNFCCC Secretariat, and with UNEP's Permanent Representatives. The evaluation team understands that UNEP has formal agreements with the UNFCCC. FAO and other partners. Outside of these arrangements. the evidence collected suggested informal connections between UNEP and external stakeholders are primarily based on personal relationships rather than institutionalized mechanisms or processes. The global SP-CA coordinator is not and cannot be part of this communication which are part of project implementation. The evaluation team also considered whether the global SP-CA coordinator efforts to communicate with external audiences could be seen as part of an outreach strategy in order to exert influence and support advocacy efforts in the relevant sectors. The evidence collected by the evaluation team indicated that the global SP-CA coordinator effectively engages with external audiences associated with the UNFCCC's annual COP. This was a strength highlighted by most interviewees. However, the evaluation team did not find evidence of the SP-CA coordination function having or implementing an outreach strategy that exerted influence and supported advocacy efforts in relevant sectors, which was a specific question in the TORs for this evaluation.

That said, this role was not specifically included in the roles and responsibilities of 210. the global coordinator position, as per the Delivery Model Policy 2022. This policy is not mentioning an important aspect of communication that was highlighted in the interviews: the DRI of the subprogramme is also expected to be the external "face" of the theme for the external world. Interviewees voiced concern that this role was not appropriately filled in recent years which implies a risk to UNEP's profile in the Climate Change Community. In fact, when external stakeholders were asked who they see representing Climate Action (and not mitigation or adaptation), they did not name anybody. At the time of the research for this discussion, even on UNEP's website, when searching for Climate Change or climate action, no specific mission statement or description of UNEP's approach to Climate Action could be found. At the bottom of UNEP's landing page, key documents and advocacy products were listed, and while some of them are specific to biodiversity or specific pollution aspects, none of them was specific to climate change. It goes beyond the scope of this evaluation to provide an analysis of the balance in outreach between the themes and their justification, but they might not be on even footing. However, during the final edits to the evaluation, a new UNEP Climate Portal came online that might mitigate some of these concerns.

211. Summarizing, thus, the SP-CA coordination function is fulfilling the internal communication needs to the degree possible and useful, although stakeholders would appreciate an expansion of that work beyond its current roles. Specifically, they are missing

an external outreach strategy that would represent UNEP's global advocacy role on Climate Action.

3 Conclusions

3.1 Climate action as one of UNEP's biggest fields of activity

212. The subprogramme on climate action is one of the largest subprogrammes in UNEP, both in number of projects as well as in funding volume. It plays a prominent role in these respects. However, this is not how it looks externally. Looking at UNEP's website, climate does not seem to feature as a fundamental or defining part for UNEP's mandate. Looking at the list of major and minor events that were part of the recent UNEA-6, climate constituted an undercurrent in most topics – just like it would be in most other intergovernmental meetings, but not a prominent headline and, possibly less prominent than biodiversity or pollution, although this evaluation has not taken quantitative measures of that (UNEP, 2023e). Until very recently, there was no climate portal on the website, success stories are rarely told and thus the narrative remains underdeveloped, and innovation is relegated to the PCPs.

213. Stakeholders have noted that they are missing an "external face of Climate Action" at UNEP, a high-level spokesperson that represents the organization and its work on Climate Action to the Climate community. The DRI for the SP-CA was not seen as such a person, most likely because she has been more closely associated with her respective 'home' Division, previously either Industry / Economy (and thus mainly Climate Mitigation) or Environment (and thus predominantly Climate Adaptation). On this basis, the lack of a "Climate Face" can be traced back to the divergence between the managerial responsibilities on climate projects (which are split between the Ecosystems Division and the Industry and Economy Division) and the reporting responsibilities (which sit with the PPD) of the subprogramme.

214. UNEP also has difficulties describing its full importance for the UNFCCC. From the very start, UNEP has shaped the Convention and its community. UNEP has not only triggered many initiatives and projects, but through its work with governments on national communications and transparency frameworks as well as its science-based reports and its capacity building initiatives, has contributed to the current level of ambition of the Paris Agreement. However, this story is hardly ever told - the full narrative is not given in the outreach or planning documents reviewed by this evaluation. One reason might be that within the organization, its full relevance is not recognized, as work on climate is fragmented across many players and units and the interest in putting the story together is not strong enough. The indicators in the MTSs and PoWs, - specifically the older MTS -do not cover some of the areas where UNEP has been able to exert influence on the global negotiation arena. In addition, the matrix structure has not facilitated the tying together of all work from the technical divisions / regional offices and the enabling/foundational subprogrammes at the project level closer together, to provide a fully coherent narrative. The latest MTS and PoW have significantly changed the orientation of UNEP's organizational goals towards implementing the PA and they are also providing a better narrative around climate action. But still, not all activities that support the PA are integrated into the CA storyline. There are workstreams within UNEP – such as the Early Warning work – that certainly supports PA implementation but are not mentioned there. While the numerous networks and partnerships are mentioned in a footnote of the current MTS, the role that UNEP played and plays as a founding member or operating significant elements of the UNFCCC and PA implementation infrastructure -

including the IPCC, the CTCN and the CBIT – is under illuminated. All of this is too often taken for granted instead of integrated into the Climate Action picture at UNEP.

3.2 The role of the SP-CA coordination function

The SP-CA is a purely administrative construct that seeks to bring together reporting 215. and a narrative on the work previously done in the Energy and Climate Branch of the Industry and Economy Division and the Nature for Climate Branch of the Ecosystems Division (both now housed in the Climate Change Division) and other climate action work managed and implemented from other divisions, centers and offices. The SP-CA coordination function also has a clear role with respect to strategy formulation. In line with the split between operational function and describing the strategy, the evaluation team identified a clear role that the SP-CA coordination function has in aligning the MTS 2014-1017 and 2018-2021 and the corresponding PoWs such that they reflected their work under the SP-CA. As that work on climate action is implemented within the Divisions, the SP-CA coordination function is primarily limited to an advisory role rather than an active management delivery role. Actual coordination of the work under the SP-CA is done by the divisions implementing that work rather than the SP-CA coordination function. The line between operational responsibility (which sits with the divisional teams) and the responsibility for aggregating, reporting and describing at an institutional level (which sits with the Policy and Programme Division team) is guite clear. To expect a more substantive role on results management or substantive coordination would be overloading the PPD coordination function and therefore be unrealistic as well as exceeding the management authority of staff within the Policy and Programme Division.

216. There is a clearly defined role for the SP-CA coordinating function in reporting on Climate Action. This function is performed by the institutional arrangement of the SP-CA coordination function in PPD and separate from the implementation function in the Divisions and Regions. An important aspect in this description are the indicators. EA indicators and outcomes statements need to be comparable across all subprogrammes on one hand, but EA indicators for Climate Action should be substantive and directionally aligned with the Paris Agreement. This inherent contradiction was very evident in MTS 2014 – 2017 and 2018 – 2021 and the corresponding PoWs. It led to a situation where projects were reporting on reach indicators ("number of policies") and not on qualitative achievement ("Paris alignment").

217. Evidence collected by the evaluation team suggested that greater integration between that function and the role of the divisions could potentially enhance coordination and efficiency. While no duplication of work was identified, and interviewees lauded the efficient handling of reporting and the overall collaboration of the SP-CA there is still a disconnect between the two units in the sense that the programming divisions are orientated towards country implementation and use implementation and impact-related indicators, and the Policy and Programme Division is more leaning towards output-oriented indicators that can be more easily aggregate for the purpose of reporting to the CPR/UNEA at an organizational level. Integrating the functions that the SP is implementing into the new Climate Change Division could potentially better ensure the anchoring of MTS and PoW development and reporting in UNEP's practical experience and capabilities. For understanding and managing the work of the divisions, indicators with stronger content orientation and less formal orientation might be more helpful (e.g., "NDC ambition level raised by x %") than indicators that are designed for aggregability across countries (like "number of countries that have policies").

218. The SP-CA has also a role in communicating on climate action, if not in outreach, then at least in describing the climate action work and formulating strategy documents, as well as linking to the UNFCCC. This role could be enhanced by the SP-CA coordination function not only communicating materials produced within the SP-CA coordination function, but also acting as a focal point for coordinating and communicating key messages originating from the Divisions and Regions. This could help ensure the internal narrative on climate action is clear, consistent, and comprehensive. Finally, it is not clear to what extent the SP-CA coordination function. The Evaluation team considers that partnerships are best managed by the Divisions with the SP-CA function coordination limited to reporting on these partnerships.

3.3 Subprogramme performance and indicators

219. Looking at the subprogramme's performance indicators, the performance of the subprogramme in the PoWs with respect to achieving its targets, is very high, specifically when looking at the more recent data. On the other hand, the project and PCP level performance is aligned with the institutional performance (e.g., as discussed in MOPAN, 2021): while relevance is high, efficiency, effectiveness and impact show room for improvement. This discrepancy aligns with other factors that have partially also been highlighted by the MOPAN review:

- The indicators at the SP level for earlier MTSs measure UNEPs reach in terms of numbers of countries and did not reflect the ambition of the indicators at the project level which measure physical changes 'on the ground'.
- As a normative and knowledge-based agency, delivery of 'on the ground' results is not UNEP's comparative advantage.
- Project-based efforts with significant funding uncertainty and limited local presence are a structural limitation to efficient and effective delivery.

220. Some of these limitations are systemic. They also point to a break between the "official" logic of the organization which emphasizes that UNEP implements pilot projects only, and the ambition of donors and the programme staff who would like to have impact at scale.

221. In addition, in a spot check, the evaluation was unable to reconstruct the indicator count of the selected indicator. Its wording in the annual PPR reports changed between years, double counting could not be excluded, and it was impossible to validate the causal claims without significant additional research. These difficulties further weaken the credibility and utility of these indicators.

222. Comparing the performance of different fields of activity (decarbonization vs. adaptation vs. enhanced transparency), limited differences surface. But consistently the projects around the enabling activities and transparency frameworks (ETF) score higher than those of the other two PCPs. They might be explained by a "cookie-cutter approach" that can be employed in the enhanced transparency arena while in implementing climate action in decarbonization and adaptation approaches need to be more tailored. An additional reason for the difference is that with the ETFs, UNEP works directly together with the implementors of these projects - the target group is "government" – whereas in the decarbonization and adaptation field, the actual implementors – local communities and businesses - are one step further removed from UNEP.

3.4 Funding for climate action at UNEP

223. As mentioned, in terms of funding, Climate Action is UNEP's biggest subprogramme. It benefits from several specific trust funds plus the largest allocation from the vertical funds. On the other hand, its core budget allocation is slim and the staff positions that are funded from the Environment Fund are often not utilized for climate action work but either unstaffed or deployed elsewhere. Due to the funding from the vertical funds, this is manageable, and it does not impact the achievement of EAs and Outcome Indicators. Specifically, the GEF projects and associated fees are a big support which cross-finances planning and transactional costs. The thematic fund is important to take on this role with respect to other donors - including the GCF. Interviewed stakeholders found that it is possible to find the resources for ideas that staffers find important for innovation. The evaluation points to the need for a structural answer to bridge the science-to-policy (and implementation) gap, and the thematic funds might also be an answer to that. However, the specific funding situation seems to impact the ability of UNEP to demonstrate its leadership in the climate area.

224. The dependence on project-based funding for staff might also contribute to the lack of (time) efficiency within UNEP. There are inherent incentives for project staff to extend the implementation periods of projects in order to stay in a job. In addition, in a project-based organization project setup and wind-down phases take longer than when staff is readily available. A larger proportion of longer-term Environment Fund-funded staff could incur similar costs to the current staffing structure but reduce these two factors that contribute to inefficiencies. It is therefore preferable to fund more staff from EF budgets and trust funds and fewer staff from projects.

3.5 Gaps

225. While this system works, it has also gaps. One gap that was already mentioned was the joint high-level representation of the messaging of UNEP on climate change as part of the triple planetary crisis.

226. Overall, the staff contingent working on SP-CA is to some degree incomplete. Important positions from the Delivery model – specifically the regional subprogramme coordinators and the DRI were unavailable for this evaluation, partially because they were not staffed. For example, it is currently unclear if and how the coordination at the regional level - which is responsible for the country dialogue, among other things - is operating, with a third of the regional coordination functions unfilled. In addition, almost two thirds of the EF-funded staffing positions are not working on climate action but on other issues.

227. Other gaps that the evaluation team have identified lie in the strategic planning approach applied defined by how the organization identifies and fills its niche towards the Paris Agreement in the global concert of intergovernmental organizations. As described, UNEP is a science-based champion for the environment and able to identify its potential fields of action by a "gap analysis" comparing scientific results with reality. However, most of the time, project portfolios as well as MTS are developed by incremental adjustments. This is justified – among other things – by the long funding cycles, and the decades it takes for climate action ideas to "trickle" through the system. However, in the current PCP logic, innovation can only

take place within the PCPs, and themes that are not easily aligned with the existing PCPs might not receive due attention. 21

228. Relatedly, stakeholders interviewed found that more could be done on internal knowledge exchange and knowledge management, specifically with respect to the question of "what works" but also on the question of "what to do" when it comes to the implementation of the Paris Agreement. Here, internal stakeholders found, is an opportunity to reflect on the thematic and action gaps, for example, identified in the Gap Reports, in order to identify innovative project approaches and thematic areas.

3.6 A new division – opportunities and risks

The new Climate Change Division has been created along the lines of the 229. Subprogramme, integrating over the three PCPs of Decarbonization, Nature and Climate and Climate Science and Transparency. Putting these three together highlights the potential gaps in pursuing the implementation of the Paris Agreement more strongly than before which will allow the new division to provide a more complete support on climate action to the countries. Bringing climate action within a single division structure should facilitate the establishment of a stronger narrative across UNEP's diverse set of climate actions. As described above, this narrative should not only describe UNEP's niche in the global climate action community - as a global champion for the environment, as a source of science-based advice on climate action, and as a knowledge-based normative organisation. It can also provide better and more concrete indicators that help measure and monitor UNEP's (and countries') successes towards implementing the Paris Agreement. Moreover, locating climate action within the divisional management structure should provide a clearer leadership and management structure that drives action toward achieving UNEP's agreed objectives. And for the development of the portfolio, bringing adaptation and mitigation within one Division also enables new opportunities to identify unified approaches that synergistically address adaptation and mitigation needs.

230. On the other hand, bringing adaptation and mitigation together under one organizational structure is a somewhat unusual development. The trend in the climate community is towards higher intensity, which implies greater specializations and more mainstreaming of climate mitigation and adaptation thoughts into all sectors including industry, infrastructure, social sectors, research and lifestyle. Typically, it should be expected that being closer to these sectors would be more beneficial for the work - industry and finance, for example, are being addressed in the Industry and Economy Division. On the other hand, for the PCP Climate Science and Transparency, moving closer to adaptation-related fields might be beneficial. But bringing the nature and adaptation group into the climate group might erode the ties to the Ecosystems group and runs the risk of limiting the opportunities to leverage some synergies, whilst opening others. This trade-off is obvious and will need to be managed. Internally, these risks are seen as minor, particularly given that even with the new Climate Change Division, 30% of work that reports into the SP-CA is still not managed/implemented from within the Climate Change Division.

231. Given that climate is one of the mega planetary crises as identified by UNEP and given its "cube structure" (in lieu of a matrix structure) it is necessary that other Subprogrammes of UNEP also conduct climate work. Therefore, by its very setup, it cannot be expected that all

²¹ Strictly speaking, important mitigation fields like energy efficiency or Carbon Capture and Utilization (CCU) are not part of decarbonization and thus (semantically) do not fall into climate action anymore.

climate work reports into the SP-CA. However, there are very important other initiatives, such as the Earth Observation work or the work of the UNEP Finance Initiative that have very direct links to the objectives of the Paris Agreement but no formal relation to the SP-CA, the Climate Change Division or each other within UNEP.

232. The Paris Agreement's Article 2.1 sets goals for: 1) limiting warming, 2) adapting to climate impacts, and 3) aligning financial flows with these goals. The Subprogramme demonstrates a strong alignment between its objectives and activities with the Paris Agreement, e.g., within the objectives outlined in the Medium-Term Strategy 2022-2025. UNEP's climate work aligns with the Paris Agreement through its focus on two key areas: (1) providing resources and expertise to countries to develop and implement policies that are congruent with their Nationally Determined Contributions (NDCs), and (2) supporting countries in developing methodologies and data collection for monitoring and evaluating these efforts. On the other hand, comparing this with the Paris Agreement's grand and all-encompassing goals, the focus of the SP-CA seems comparatively limited and selective. There is significant work done in other Divisions in UNEP that also contribute to the objectives of the Paris Agreement, including but not limited to the Industry and Economy Division, and this will remain even after the creation of the new Climate Change Division, implying that the needs for active (knowledge and portfolio) management become bigger and not smaller.

4 Recommendations

As UNEP's Gap Reports series show: time is running out. As the "UN Climate Chief" 233. (i.e., Head of the UNFCCC Secretariat) Stiell points out in a press statement: "Humanity has only two years left to save the world, by making dramatic changes in the way it spews heattrapping emissions." The evaluation underscores the need for UNEP to clearly and proactively define and communicate what can be done and shape its niche around doing that effectively within the climate action landscape. This could entail a strategic decision: should UNEP prioritize its role as a provider of authoritative scientific information or focus more on direct project implementation? The evaluation's findings suggest a potential benefit from UNEP strengthening its scientific core and linking it better to actionable advice for implementation of effective climate action. It should use its knowledge to understand where action is needed and how to facilitate it in the most rapid fashion. This expertise could then form the foundation for strategic partnerships with organizations possessing stronger implementation capacity. Clearly defined roles within these partnerships would be crucial for maximizing impact. The interim Climate Change Division director and several interviewees even within UNEP have argued along these lines (UNEP, 2024b). Potential drawbacks are that countries who choose UNEP as an implementation partner for whatever internal reasons might not have access to such support then. Another potential drawback that has been mentioned is a potentially ensuing lack of implementation experience within UNEP.

Recommendations

234. **Recommendation 1: UNEP should continue to create and manage knowledge-cumimplementation partnerships around important climate solutions.** In climate action, speed is of the essence, and UNEP should enhance it by systematically leveraging the recipes and lessons from functioning partnerships and apply them to new initiatives. Partnerships have been part of the organization's strategy for a long time. For some of UNEP's flagship partnerships, people have forgotten that they started out as a partnership, for example the IPCC, or the REN21. Programmes like the Global Programmes of the GEF (Electric vehicles, Cities) model a role for UNEP as a knowledge broker and facilitator who links implementation experience between different countries. UNEP's specific trait is that it can link global advocacy and science-based knowledge management with action on the ground, in a sectoral, globalumbrella-with-country-pillars approach. By streamlining its priorities and leveraging its strengths as a knowledge-based and normative organization through strategic partnerships, UNEP can potentially enhance its overall effectiveness in tackling climate change and avoid being distracted into areas that do not play to its strengths. For example, UNEP and UNDP are increasingly leveraging each other's strengths through improved cooperation. Working with IUCN and UNDP, UNEP has promoted EbA to become a mainstream activity. Similar collaborations can and should arise with other organizations – and increasingly these might not be international networks but more and more local organizations as environmental competence is built up around the globe.

235. **Recommendation 2: UNEP should develop more strategies to provide countries with readily applicable information on solutions for both mitigation and adaptation measures.** One way to enhance speed is to enhance efficiency. Already at the level of funding applications, "cookie cutter" projects are a standing practice (cf. PCP on Adaptation and Resilience and GCF NAP funding). But some in the organization doubt that it is UNEP's role to repeat successful approaches and that it should focus on innovation. On the other hand, for UNEP, understanding country action is important to remain relevant. While highlighting gaps in high-level sciencebased publications is important to provide a call for action, communicating and providing scalable solutions might be a more active contribution to overcoming the challenge. The organization should develop (digital) tools for available solutions based on evidence and provide active knowledge management on what works (and not only on what are the gaps) – and lobby for their implementation through its networks. If this can be linked with the scientific core and approach of the organisation, this can ensure that scientific knowledge is effectively translated into actionable information.

236. Recommendation 3: Internally, UNEP should improve transparency and communication on resource allocation and should enhance clarity on where long-term resources are needed to ensure continuity versus where project-based initiatives are better suited. The evaluation underscores the critical need for improved communication regarding resource allocation within UNEP, impacting both internal and external stakeholders. Internally, a lack of transparency in resource allocation processes leads to budgetary unpredictability for the subprogramme as well as a lack of clarity regarding the availability of staff resources. This not only hinders the development of strategic long-term plans but is also resulting in staff dissatisfaction. Externally, donor countries have also expressed discontent with the current system, citing difficulties in tracing the flow of their contributions. This lack of transparency hinders their ability to demonstrate the impact of their investments and may lead to a decrease in contributions to the Environment Fund and a shift towards earmarked funding. While the introduction of thematic funds represents a potential step forward, further strategic development is necessary to ensure their effectiveness. Decisions cannot be based on valid assumptions about the functioning and needed resources without a remapping of the existing staff positions to the subprogrammes.

237. Recommendation 4: UNEP should fully implement its strategic paradigm and strive to utilize indicators that are tied to the Paris Agreement, suited for management and reporting and able to demonstrate UNEP's contribution to filling the gap. The Paris Agreement of 2015 gives a clear direction where climate action should go, in its Article 2.1 - a) holding temperature rise to well below 2 degrees, b) increasing the ability to adapt to the adverse effects of climate change, and c) making financial flows consistent with this pathway. The subprogramme demonstrates a strong alignment of its objectives and activities with the Paris Agreement, e.g., with the objectives outlined in the Medium-Term Strategy 2022-2025. But UNEP could go even further. The EGR and AGR tell us exactly where to focus our attention on

climate action. UNEP has formulated the strategic objective of "Climate stability" in its MTS 2022-2025, which is "where net zero greenhouse gas emissions and resilience in the face of climate change are achieved." (UNEP, 2021, p. 20) The expected 2030 outcome of the subprogramme is that "government and non-government development actions are compatible with the long-term mitigation and resilience goals of the Paris Agreement." (UNEP, 2021b, p. 22) But where the outcome indicators need become more operational – coming down from this global target – they do not become sufficiently specific to guide action.

238. The operational indicators from the PoWs and MTS below that level are merely focused on accountability and mostly express reach. They count – for example - the number of policies, but do not take into account relevance, ambition levels or effectiveness of policies. "Investment leveraged" can be seen as measuring UNEPs contribution to climate action but the levels that can be leveraged by UNEP will always pale in comparison to the gaps reported in UNEP's own reports, and thus cannot be meaningfully related to the gaps, either. Generally, UNEP's indicators do not measure the contribution of the organization towards "closing the gap". This means that the PCPs and thematic divisions cannot use these indicators for their internal strategic coordination or demonstrate that they cover the gaps in climate action as demonstrated by EGR and AGR. The PCPs still base their Theories of Change on the SP-CA building blocks, lacking a coherent or complete programme logic behind it – and thus, also no (or very few) SMART indicators. But as the current MTS already follows the PA logic, closing the gaps on the lower-level indicators is possible with the next PoW.

239. Last but not least, the indicator reporting seems to be transparent, but the spot check of the evaluation team was unable to reproduce the indicator counts, or validate them with country level information. This can also be traced back to the nature of the indicators, which need improvement – and this is not the first evaluation to highlight this.

240. **Recommendation 5: Further clarify roles and responsibilities of SP-CA involved staff, including integration of the SP-CA coordination function in the new Climate Change Division.** Noting the establishment of the new Climate Change Division, if greater clarity is desired with respect to the roles of the SP-CA coordination function (Policy and Programme Division, global subprogramme coordinator, regional subprogramme coordinator, other staff), and UNEP's divisions and regional offices on climate action, then UNEP could consider supplementing the UNEP Delivery Model Policy 2022 with a high-level outline of the functions of the divisions, regions and subprogramme coordination function on climate action, including specifying a DRI for specific areas such as engagement with external partners. This could be implemented as a test run in 2024 – 2025, i.e., in the final phases of the current MTS.

241. **Recommendation 6: UNEP should increase practical relevance and internal utilization of flagship reports by improving coordination and communication across divisions.** UNEP employs the EGR and similar gap analyses and similar gap analyses to identify potential areas for intervention by contrasting scientific findings with the current state. By leveraging these analyses to inform its approach and projects on climate action, UNEP could achieve a more strategic direction. This would necessitate enhanced internal coordination and communication within the organization. These efforts could involve systematically evaluating which findings hold the most relevance for UNEP's collaborations with member countries and exploring how these insights can be translated into solution-oriented deliverables.

242. Recommendation 7: UNEP should increase its leadership visibility in the global climate action arena. If UNEP wants to be perceived as a champion and a trendsetter in climate action through its activities and products, the organization will need to make itself more visible at the major negotiations, such as the COP. UNEP apparently lacks a prominent public figure who embodies the organization's work on climate change. This makes it harder

for stakeholders to recognize UNEP's contributions and hold UNEP accountable. The new Director will need to make an effort to become a prominent spokesperson for UNEP's climate efforts, raising public awareness and accountability. UNEP's senior leadership recognizes the need to enhance its performance on climate action. This is evident in the interim Director's consolidation plan for the new Climate Change Division, which resonates with several key recommendations of this evaluation, including strengthening partnerships, fostering internal cooperation within UNEP, and increasing engagement with UNFCCC and COP negotiations (UNEP, 2024b).

Annex I. List of interviewees

Organization	Stakeholder classification	Division	Branches	Position
Bilateral donor	External - bilateral donors & CPRs	Federal Public Service Foreign Affairs, Foreign Trade and Development Cooperation of Belgium	Environment and Climate	Deputy Director
DPR	External - bilateral donors & CPRs	Committee of Permanent Representative s	Indonesia	DPR Indonesian Embassy in Nairobi
DPR	External - bilateral donors & CPRs	Committee of Permanent Representative s	France	DPR French Embassy Nairobi,
FAO	Other relevant intergovernmental organizations			Deputy Director, Climate Change
GCF	External - other UN org.	GCF Secretariat		GCF Task Manager
GEF	External - other UN org.	GEF Secretariat		Lead, climate Mitigation Team
IUCN	NGOs			Head, Climate Change, Centre for Economy and Finance, North America Office, Washington DC, US
Norad	External - bilat. donors & CPRs			Senior Adviser, Department. Department for Climate and Environment. Section for Nature and Climate.
UNDP	Other relevant intergovernmental organizations			Global Director of Climate Change
UNDP	Other relevant intergovernmental organizations			Energy Director
UNEP	Corporate Service Division	Corporate Service Division	Programme and Budget Unit	Finance and Budget Officer
UNEP	Secretariat and External Organizations	Economy Division	Energy and Climate Branch	Head - Climate and Clean Air Coalition Secretariat

UNEP	Other Subprogrammes	Policy and Programme Division	Subprogramme Coordination Unit	Subprogramme Coordinator - Nature Action
UNEP	Subprogramme Climate Action	Policy and Programme Division	Subprogramme Coordination Unit	Programme Administrator - Climate Action
UNEP	UNEP Secretariat and External Organizations			Director
UNEP	Corporate Service Division	Corporate Service Division		Deputy Director
UNEP	Industry and Economy Division	Industry and Economy Division		Director
UNEP	Policy and Programme Division	Policy and Programme Division	Director's Office	Deputy Director
UNEP	Regional Office	New York Office		Director
UNEP	PCPs	Industry and Economy Division		Coordination Project Manager - PCP – Climate Science and Transparency
UNEP	Ecosystems Division	Ecosystems Division	Director's Office	Deputy Director
UNEP Policy and Programme Division		Policy and Programme Division	Director's Office	Director
UNEP	Regional Office	West Asia		Director
UNEP	Regional Office	Asia and the Pacific Office		Director, Interim Director of Climate Change Division
UNEP	Early Warning and Assessment Division	Early Warning and Assessment Division	Scientific Assessment Branch (SAB), Thematic Assessment Unit	Officer-in-Charge, and Head
UNEP	Other Subprogrammes	Policy and Programme	Subprogramme Coordination Unit	Subprogramme Coordinator - Science
UNEP	Ecosystems Division	Division Ecosystems Division	Nature for Climate Branch	Policy Head
UNEP	Regional SP-CA Coordinators	Regional Offices	North America Office	Subprogramme Regional Coordinator North America
UNEP	Subprogramme Climate Action	Policy and Programme Division	Subprogramme Coordination Unit	Subprogramme Coordinator - Climate Action
UNEP	Early Warning and Assessment Division	Early Warning and Assessment Division		Director

UNEP	Industry and Economy Division	Industry and Economy Division	Climate Change Mitigation Unit	Officer in Charge
UNEP	Corporate Services Division	GEF Coordination Office		Portfolio coordinator

Annex II. List of documents reviewed

Bartlett, C.A. and Ghoshal, S. (1990) 'Matrix Management: Not a Structure, a Frame of Mind', Harvard Business Review, 1 July. Available at: https://hbr.org/1990/07/matrix-management-not-a-structure-a-frame-of-mind (Accessed: 26 March 2024).

Crul, M., Van Breers, D. and Eaton, D. (2018) Resource Efficiency Subprogramme Evaluation Report. Nairobi.

GCF (Green Climate Fund) (n.d.) United Nations Environment Programme, Green Climate Fund. Green Climate Fund. Available at: https://www.greenclimate.fund/ae/unep (Accessed: 15 February 2024).

GCF (Green Climate Fund) (2019) FP121: REDD+ Results-based payments in Paraguay for the period 2015-2017, Green Climate Fund. Green Climate Fund. Available at: https://www.greenclimate.fund/project/fp121 (Accessed: 22 January 2024).

Hsu, A. et al. (2020) 'Exploring links between national climate strategies and non-state and subnational climate action in nationally determined contributions (NDCs)', Climate Policy, 20(4), pp. 443–457. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1080/14693062.2019.1624252.

IUCN (2021) Launch of the Global Fund for Ecosystem-based Adaptation. Available at: https://www.iucn.org/news/ecosystem-management/202103/launch-global-fund-ecosystem-based-adaptation (Accessed: 28 February 2024).

Lucks, D. and Johnston, S. (2022) Evaluation of UNEP Subprogramme Environmental Governance. Nairobi.

MOPAN (2021) United Nations Environment Programme. 2020 Assessment Cycle. Paris.

Parrota, J. et al. (2022) Biodiversity, Forest Management, and REDD+ 2021 / Follow-up studies / Science-Policy Programme. 40. Vienna: International Union of Forest Research Organizations (IUFRO). Available at: https://www.iufro.org/science/science-policy/follow-up-studies/biodiversity-forest-management-and-redd-2021/ (Accessed: 28 February 2024).

Puig, D. et al. (2016) The Adaptation Finance Gap Report. United Nations Environment Programme. Nairobi.

Rubin, A. and Babbie, E. (2009) 'Research Methods for Social Work'.

UN General Assembly (2013) 'Proposed programme budget for the biennium 2014-2015*'. n.p.

UN General Assembly (2015) 'Proposed programme budget for the biennium 2016-2017*'. n.p.

UN General Assembly (2017) 'Proposed programme budget for the biennium 2018-2019*'. n.p.

UN General Assembly (2019a) 'Proposed programme budget for 2020. Part IV International cooperation for development'. n.p.

UN General Assembly (2019b) 'Proposed programme budget for the biennium 2019-2020*'. n.p.

UN General Assembly (2020) 'Proposed programme budget for 2021. Part IV International cooperation for development'. n.p.

UN General Assembly (2021) 'Proposed programme budget for 2022. Part IV International cooperation for development'. n.p.

UN General Assembly (2022) 'Proposed programme budget for 2023. Part IV International cooperation for development'. n.p.

UN General Assembly (2023) 'Proposed programme budget for 2024'. n.p.

UNDP Evaluation Office (2021) Evaluation of UNDP Support to Energy Access and Transition. New York. Available at: https://arepoconsult.com/wpcontent/uploads/2022/02/Report_Energy-Access.pdf (Accessed: 25 March 2024).

UNEP (2010) The Emissions Gap Report. Are the Copenhagen Accord Pledges Sufficient to Limit Global Warming to 2°C or 1.5°C? Nairobi.

UNEP (2010) Share the Road: Investment in Walking and Cycling Road Infrastructure. Nairobi.

UNEP (2013) Proposed biennial programme of work and budget for 2014-2015. Nairobi.

UNEP (2014a) 'Programme Performance Report 2012-2013'. Nairobi.

UNEP (2014b) 'UNEP Programme Performance Report 2012-2013'. Nairobi.

UNEP (2014C) Proposed biennial programme of work and budget for 2016–2017. Nairobi.

UNEP (2015a) Annual Report 2014. Nairobi.

UNEP (2015b) Emissions Gap Report 2015. Nairobi.

UNEP (2015c) 'Evaluation of the UNEP Sub-Programme on Climate Change'. Nairobi.

UNEP (2015d) 'Medium-Term Strategy 2014-2017'. Nairobi.

UNEP (2015e) 'Programme Performance Report 2014-2015'. Nairobi.

UNEP Evaluation Office (2016) Terminal Evaluation of the UNDP/UNEP GEF Project: Assisting Least Developed Countries (LDCs) with country-driven processes to Advance National Adaptation Plans (NAPs). Nairobi.

UNEP (2016a) Annual Report 2015. Nairobi.

UNEP (2016b) Annual Report 2016. Nairobi.

UNEP (2016c) Emissions Gap Report 2016. Nairobi.

UNEP (2016d) 'Medium-Term Strategy 2018-2021'. Nairobi.

UNEP (2016e) Proposed biennial programme of work and budget for 2018–2019. Nairobi.

UNEP (2017a) Annual Report 2017. Nairobi.

UNEP (2017b) Emissions Gap Report 2017. Nairobi.

UNEP (2017c) UNEP and EbA. Briefing Note 7. Nairobi.

UNEP (2018a) Emissions Gap Report 2018. Nairobi.

UNEP (2018b) 'Programme Performance Report 2016-2017'.

UNEP (2018c) Quarterly Report to the 142nd Meeting of the Committee of Permanent Representatives. 1. Nairobi, Kenya, p. 32.

UNEP (2018d) Quarterly Report to the 143rd Meeting of the Committee of Permanent Representatives. 2. Nairobi.

UNEP (2018e) Quarterly Report to the 144th Meeting of the Committee of Permanent Representatives. 3. Nairobi.

UNEP (2019a) Annual Report 2018. Putting the environment at the heart of people's lives. Nairobi.

UNEP (2019b) Emissions Gap Report 2019. Nairobi.

UNEP (2019c) 'Glossary of Results Definitions'.

UNEP (2019d) Lessons from a decade of emissions gap assessments. Nairobi. Available at:

UNEP (2019e) Quarterly Report to the 146th Meeting of the Committee of Permanent Representatives. 4. Nairobi.

UNEP (2019f) Quarterly Report to the 147th Meeting of the Committee of Permanent Representatives. 5. Nairobi.

UNEP (2019g) Quarterly Report to the 148th Meeting of the Committee of Permanent Representatives. 6. Nairobi.

UNEP (2019h) Quarterly Report to the 149th Meeting of the Committee of Permanent Representatives. 7. Nairobi.

UNEP (2019i) 'UNEP Delegation of Authority Policy and Framework'.

UNEP (2019j) Proposed programme of work and budget for the biennium 2020-2021. Nairobi.

UNEP (2020a) 2020 Global Status Report for Buildings and Construction. Towards a zeroemissions, efficient and resilient buildings and construction sector. Nairobi.

UNEP (2020b) Annual Report 2019. Letter from the Executive Director. Nairobi.

UNEP (2020c) Emissions Gap Report 2020. Nairobi.

UNEP (2020d) 'Programme Performance Report 2018-2019'.

UNEP (2020e) Quarterly Report to the 150th Meeting of the Committee of Permanent Representatives. 8. Nairobi.

UNEP (2020f) Quarterly Report to the 151st Meeting of the Committee of Permanent Representatives. 9.

UNEP (2020g) Quarterly Report to the 152nd Meeting of the Committee of Permanent Representatives. 10. Nairobi.

UNEP (2020h) Report on Results of Online Survey on UNEP Funding.

United Nations Environment Programme and Climate and Clean Air Coalition (2021). Global Methane Assessment: Benefits and Costs of Mitigating Methane Emissions at: ISBN: 978-92-807-3854-4 Nairobi

UNEP (2021a) '2020 Programme Performance Report'. Nairobi.

UNEP (2021b) Adaptation Gap Report 2020. Nairobi.

UNEP (2021c) Annual Report 2020: Letter from the Executive Director. Nairobi.

UNEP (2021d) Emissions Gap Report 2021. The Heat is On. Nairobi.

UNEP (2021e) For People and Planet. The United Nations Environment Programme strategy for tackling climate change, biodiversity and nature loss, and pollution and waste from 2022–2025. Nairobi.

UNEP (2021f) Quarterly Report to the 155th Meeting of the Committee of Permanent Representatives. 12. Nairobi.

UNEP (2021g) Quarterly Report to the 156th Meeting of the Committee of Permanent Representatives. 13. Nairobi.

UNEP Evaluation Office (2022) 'Evaluation of UNEP SPEG'.

UNEP (2022a) Adaptation Gap Report 2022. Too Little, Too Slow – Climate adaptation failure puts world at risk. Nairobi.

UNEP (2022b) 'Annex I. Subprogrammes Indicator Performance [UNEP Programme of Work]'.

UNEP (2022c) Annual Report 2021. Planetary Action. Nairobi.

UNEP (2022d) Emissions Gap Report 2022. The Closing Window. Nairobi.

UNEP (2022e) 'Expenditures - Summaries by Sub-Programmes'.

UNEP (2022f) Mapping environmental risks and socio-economic benefits of planned transport infrastructure: a global picture. Nairobi.

UNEP (2022g) 'Programme Performance Report: January 2020 to December 2021'. Nairobi.

UNEP (2022h) 'Proposed programme budget for the biennium 2022-2023*'. Nairobi.

UNEP (2022i) Quarterly Report to the 158th Meeting of the Committee of Permanent Representatives. 14. Nairobi.

UNEP (2022j) Quarterly Report to the 159th Meeting of the Committee of Permanent Representatives. Nairobi.

UNEP (2022k) Quarterly Report to the 160th Meeting of the Committee of Permanent Representatives. Nairobi.

UNEP (2022I) Quarterly Report to the 161st Meeting of the Committee of Permanent Representatives. Nairobi.

UNEP (2022m) Tackling The Triple Planetary Crisis: A new Funding Paradigm. Nairobi.

UNEP (2022n) UNEP Delivery Model - Policy for One UNEP Delivery for Better Collaboration and Country Support.

UNEP (2022o) UNEP in 2021 - Planetary Action. Nairobi.

UNEP (2022p) Programme of Work and Budget for 2022-2023. Nairobi.

UNEP (2023a) Adaptation Gap Report 2023: Underfinanced. Underprepared. Inadequate investment and planning on climate adaptation leaves world exposed. Nairobi.

UNEP (2023b) Annual Report 2023. Keeping the promise. Nairobi.

UNEP (2023c) Climate action, UNEP. Available at: http://www.unep.org/topics/climate-action (Accessed: 15 February 2024).

UNEP (2023d) Emissions Gap Report 2023. Broken Record. Nairobi.

UNEP (2023e) 'Establishing a Climate Division at UNEP. Progress and Proposals for SMT Review.' Nairobi.

UNEP (2023f) 'Annex I: Subprogramme Indicator Performance - [Programme Performance Report 2022]'. Available at: https://wedocs.unep.org/20.500.11822/42685. (accessed 10.01.2024)

UNEP (2023g) Fuel Economy of Passenger Cars in the Global South: A case of two steps forward, one step back as fuel economy improvements are reduced by increasing car power and weight. Nairobi.

UNEP (2023h) 'Memorandum Task Force for the Establishment of "Climate Division". Nairobi.

UNEP (2023i) 'Policy & Programme Division Vision'. Nairobi.

UNEP (2023j) 'Programme Performance Report. January to December 2022'. Nairobi.

UNEP (2023k) 'Project Cycle Management (PCM)'. Nairobi.

UNEP (2023I) 'QAs Climate Division'. Nairobi.

UNEP (2023m) 'Q&As on Climate Division'. Nairobi.

UNEP (2023n) Quarterly Report to the 162nd Meeting of the Committee of Permanent Representatives. Nairobi.

UNEP (2023o) Quarterly Report to the 164th Meeting of the Committee of Permanent Representatives. Nairobi.

UNEP (2023p) Strengthening transparency of non-state actors: How national experiences and new digital technologies can strengthen the Transparency efforts of non-state actors. United Nations Environment Programme. Available at: https://doi.org/10.59117/20.500.11822/43573.

UNEP (2023q) United Nations Environment Assembly of the United Nations Environment Programme. Sixth Session. Annotated provisional Agenda.

UNEP (2024a) 'Presentation in UNEP Global Townhall by Dechen Tsering'. n.p.

UNEP (2024b) Status of Thematic Funds as of 15 January 2024. n.p.

UNEP (2024c) 'Thematic fund overview'. Nairobi.

UNEP (2024a) Gender mainstreaming, UNEP - UN Environment Programme. Available at: http://www.unep.org/explore-topics/gender/what-we-do/gender-mainstreaming (Accessed: 10 February 2024).

UNEP (n.d.a) Annual Report 2022. Nairobi.

UNEP (n.d.b) 'Climate Action Organogram'. n.p.

UNEP (n.d.c) 'FAQ: The Environment Fund'. n.p.

UNEP (n.d.d) 'Global Outlook on Walking and Cycling. Policies & Realities from around the World'. Nairobi.

UNEP (n.d.e) 'Programme Coordination Project Adaptation and Resilience'. n.p.

UNEP (n.d.f) 'Programme Coordination Project Decarbonization'. n.p.

UNEP (n.d.g) 'Programme Coordination Project Climate Science and Transparency'. n.p.

UNEP (n.d.h) Project portfolio - disaggregated based on narrative. n.p.

UNEP (n.d.k) 'Staffing list - RB & XB'. n.p.

UNEP (n.d.l) 'The Environment Fund. Frequently Asked Questions'. n.p.

UNEP (n.d.m) 'New Funding Mechanism'.

UNEP, UNDP and IUCN (n.d.) Making the Case for Ecosystem-based Adaptation. Nairobi.

UNEP Evaluation Office (2015) Terminal Evaluation of the Project: Reducing Vulnerability to Climate Change by Establishing Early warning and disaster preparedness systems and support for integrated watershed management in flood prone areas (Rwanda LDCF). Nairobi.

UNEP Evaluation Office (2022) 'Evaluation of the UNEP Environmental Governance Sub-Programme'.

UNEP Evaluation Office (2023a) 'Criterion Rating Descriptions Matrix'. Nairobi.

UNEP Evaluation Office (2023b) 'Institutional Mapping of UNEP'. n.p.

Annex III. Projects associated with PCPs

DCD	Project Title	Voar		
1.01	Troject Title	2014		
	reminal Evaluation of the Project. Adapting to Climate Change induced water Stress in the Nile River Basin	2014		
	Vulnerability to Climate Change by Establishing Early Warning Disaster Preparedness Systems and Support for Integrated Watershed Management in Flood Prone Areas (Rwanda LDCF)			
	Strengthening of The Gambia's Climate Change Early Warning Systems	2015		
	Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment Project Ecosystem Based Adaptation for Mountain Ecosystems (Uganda)	2017		
	Implementing NAPA priority interventions to build resilience in the most vulnerable coastal zones in Djibouti	2017		
	Adapting water resource management in the Comoros to expected climate change	2017		
	Implementation of Concrete Adaptation Measures to Reduce Vulnerability of Livelihoods and Economy of Coastal Communities of Tanzania - AFB (2G48)	2020		
	Developing Core Capacity to Address Adaptation to Climate Change in Productive Coastal Zones of Tanzania LDL (4C44)			
Adaptation and	Promoting Climate Resilience in the Rice Sector Through Pilot Investments in Alaotra-Mangoro Region (Adaptation Fund)			
Resilience	Climate Change in Action in Developing Countries with Fragile Mountainous Ecosystems from a Sub-Regional Perspective			
	Project for Climate Change in the Coastal Zone of Cambodia Considering Livelihood Improvement and Ecosystems (VAAP)			
	Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment Project Ecosystem Based Adaptation for Mountain Ecosystems (Nepal)	2017		
	Enhancing Climate Change Resilience of Rural Communities Living in Protected Areas of Cambodia	2022		
	Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF project "Mainstreaming Agrobiodiversity Conservation and Use in Sri Lankan AgroEcosystems for Livelihoods and Adaptation to Climate Change" - GEF ID Number 4150	2022		
	"Ecosystem Based Adaptation for Mountain Ecosystems (Nepal, Peru and Uganda)"	2017		
	Building Capacity for Coastal Ecosystem-based Adaptation in Small Island Developing States	2017		
	Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment Project Ecosystem Based Adaptation for Mountain Ecosystems (Peru)	2017		
	Technical Need Assessment (TNA) Phase I	2016		
Climate Science and	Capacity Building Initiative for Transparency (CBIT) Global Coordination Platform	2021		
Transparency	Sustainable Land Management and Climate Change Mitigation Co-Benefits" (SLM-CC)	2021		

Building Capacity for LDCs to participate effectively in intergovernmental climate charge processes: CFF ID 1215 2022 Adjustion through South South Cooperation (EbA South) CFF 4934 2022 Preprint IS Third National Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR2) to the UNFCCC EFF 5237) 2021 Terminal Evaluation of the UNEProject Foreparts 15 Third National Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR2) to the UNFCCC EFF 5237) 2011 Terminal Evaluation of the UNEProject Forepart Rest Third National Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR2) to the UNFCCC EFF 5237) 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the UNEProject Frequesch Rest Parage Electricity Generation for toolated Mini Grids In Zanobia IDN. 1338 2021 Terminal Evaluation of the UNEProject Prequesch Terminal Evaluation of the UNEProject Project Terevoxation Genery Efficiency in Public Lighting in Code: Code District Parage 2011 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the UNEProject Project Tremotion Energy Efficiency in Public Lighting in Code: Code District Parage 2011 2011 Terminal Evaluation of the Global Environment Foelity: UN Environment Project Low Cabor-Energy Islands: Accelerating the USP of Energy Efficiency Project Terminal Public Lighting in Code: Code District Parage 2011 2011 Terminal Evaluation of the Global Environment Foelity: UN Environment Project The Strapper 2011 2011 Terminal Evaluation of the Global Environment Foelity: UN Environment Project Thire Strapper 2011 2011			
Enhancing Capacity, Knowledge and Technology Support to Buld Climate Resiltence of Valentable Developing Countries / Ecosystem-based 2022 Frabiling South Africa to Pepper its Third National Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) to the UNFCCEntabling South Africa to Pepper its Third National Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) to the UNFCCEntabling South Africa to Pepper its Third National Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) to the UNFCCEntabling South Africa to Pepper its Third National Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) to the UNFCCEntabling South Africa to Pepper its Third National Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) to the UNFCCEntabling South Africa to Pepper its Third National Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) to the UNFCCEntabling South Africa to Pepper its Third National Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) to the UNFCCEntabling South Africa (EBUR SOUTH Report Pepper its Third National Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) and Carabia Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) and Carabia Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) and Carabia Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) and Carabia Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) and Carabia Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) and Carabia Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) and Carabia Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) and Carabia Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) and Carabia Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) and Carabia Communication (TNC) and Biennia Update Report (BUR-2) and Carabia Communication (DNC) and Pienters (BET Da 2012 (DNC) and Carabia Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) and Carabia Communication (DNC) and Pienters (BET Da 2012 (DNC) and Carabia		Building Capacity for LDCs to participate effectively in intergovernmental climate change processes." GEF ID 1215	2022
Enabling South Africa to Prepare its Third National Communication (TNC) and Blemial Update Report (BUR-2) to the UNFCCCEnabling South Africa 2022 Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP project CPL 59703640-1111 'African Rural Energy Enterprise Development Phase II' 2016 Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF project 'Renewable Energy Based Electricity Generation for Isolated Mini-Grids in Zambla ID No.1358 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the UNE Project 'Renewable Energy Based Electricity Generation for Isolated Mini-Grids in Zambla ID No.1358 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the UNE Project 'Renewable Energy Based Electricity Generation for Isolated Mini-Grids in Zambla ID No.1358 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the UNE Project 'Renewable Energy Based Electricity Generation for Isolated Mini-Grids in Zambla ID No.1358 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the UNE Project 'Renewable Energy Efficiency in Public Lighting in Câte d'roirer' (EFF Di 876) (2013-2020) 2021 Terminal Evaluation of the Global Environment Facility/UNE Revironment Project Low Carbon-Energy Islands: Accelerating the Use of Energy Efficient I and Renewable Energy Technologies in Tuvals, Nuis and Nauru 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the Global Environment Facility/UNE Revironment Project Technologies in Developing Countries 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the Idobal Project Group Seg and Energy Efficient I technologies in Developing Countries 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the Idobal Environment Facility / UNE environment Project Transformati		Enhancing Capacity, Knowledge and Technology Support to Build Climate Resilience of Vulnerable Developing Countries / Ecosystem-based Adaptation through South-South Cooperation (EbA South) GEF 4934	2022
Image: Second		Enabling South Africa to Prepare its Third National Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) to the UNFCCCEnabling South Africa to Prepare its Third National Communication (TNC) and Biennial Update Report (BUR-2) to the UNFCCC GEF 5237	2022
Decarbonization Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF project "Renewable Energy Based Electricity Generation for Isolated Mini-Grids in Zambia ID No. 1358 2015 Terminal Evaluation of the UNE Environment Project 2018 Promine Energy Efficiency in Buildings in East Africa (EEBA) GEF PROJECT ID: 3788, GFL/2328-2720-4C12 2018 Market Transformation of the UNE Environment-GEF Project "Reducing Greenhouse Gas Emissions with Bus Rapid Transit and Non-Motorized Transport" 2021 Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF Project "Promotion of Energy Efficiency in Public Lighting in Côte d'Ivoire" (GEF ID 3876) (2013-2020) 2023 Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF Project "Promotion of Energy Efficiency in Public Lighting in Côte d'Ivoire" (GEF ID 3876) (2013-2020) 2014 Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF Project "Promotion of Energy Efficiency in Public Lighting in Côte d'Ivoire" (GEF ID 3876) (2013-2020) 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF Project "Promotion of Energy Efficiency in Public Lighting in Côte d'Ivoire" (GEF ID 3876) (2013-2020) 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF Project "Renovable Energy Water Meating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the Dipolyment of Renewable Energy and Energy-Efficient Technologies in Developing Countries 2016 Project 12/3-22 - Support for the Deployment of Renewable Energy and Energy-Efficient Transformation and Strengthening Inititative 2017		Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP project CPL/5070-3640-1111 "African Rural Energy Enterprise Development Phase II"	2014
Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment Project 2018 Promoting Energy Efficiency in Buildings in East Africa (EEBA) GEF PROJECT ID: 3788, GFL/2328-2720-4C12 2018 Market Transformation For Energy Efficient Lighting in Morocco. 2021 Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF Project "Reducing Greenhouse Gas Emissions with Bus Rapid Transit and Non-Motorized Transport" 2023 Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF Project "Promotion of Energy Efficiency in Public Lighting in Odrosce", (GEF ID 3876) (2013-2020) 2023 Terminal Evaluation of the Global Environment Facility/UN Environment Project Low Carbon-Energy Islands: Accelerating Hu Use of Energy Efficient and Renewable Energy Technologies in Tuvalu, Nue and Nauru 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the Global Environment Facility/UN Environment Project "Phasing out incandescent lamps through lighting market transformation in Vietnam". 2017 Project 12/3-P1 - Support for Integrated Analysis and Development of Framework Policies for Greenhouse Gas Mitigation 2016 Project 12/3-P1 - Support for the Deployment of Renewable Energy and Energy-efficient Technologies in Developing Countries 2017 Project 12/3-P1 - Support for the Deployment of Renewable Energy and Energy-efficient Transformation and Strengthening Initiative (GEF ID 2939) 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UNE Environment Facility Project "Global Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative" 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the UNE		Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF project "Renewable Energy Based Electricity Generation for Isolated Mini-Grids In Zambia ID No. 1358	2015
Perminal Evaluation of the UNE Environment-GEF Project "Reducing Greenhouse Gas Emissions with Bus Rapid Transit and Non-Motorized Transport" 2018 Market Transformation For Energy Efficient Lighting in Morocco. 7 Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF Project "Promotion of Energy Efficiency in Public Lighting in Côte d'Ivoire" (GEF ID 3876) (2013-2020) 2023 Terminal Evaluation of the Global Environment Facility/UNE Environment Project Low Carbon-Energy Islands: Accelerating the Use of Energy Efficient and Renewable Energy Technologies in Tuvalu, Niue and Nauru 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the Global Environment Facility/UNE Environment Project "Phasing out incandescent lamps through lighting market 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the Global Environment Facility/UNE Environment Project "Phasing out incandescent lamps through lighting market 2017 Project 12/3-P1 - Support for Integrated Analysis and Development of Framework Policies for Greenhouse Gas Mitigation 2016 Project 12/3-P2 - Support for the Dejoloyment of Renewable Energy and Energy-efficient Technologies in Developing Countries 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UNE Environment/GEB Project "Calobal Environment Facility Project "Global Market Transformation for Efficient Lighting" (en. Lighting "Intellite") 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the Project: "Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative" 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UNE Environment/GEP Project "Scaling up thes statinable Energy fo		Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment Project Promoting Energy Efficiency in Buildings in East Africa (EEBA) GEF PROJECT ID: 3788, GFL/2328-2720-4C12	2018
Parket Transformation For Energy Efficient Lighting in Morocco, 2021 Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF Project "Promotion of Energy Efficiency in Public Lighting in Côte d'Noire" (GEF ID 38/6) (2013-2020) 2023 Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF Project "Promotion of Energy Efficiency in Public Lighting in Côte d'Noire" (GEF ID 38/6) (2013-2020) 2023 Terminal Evaluation of the Global Environment Facility/UN Environment Project Low Carbon-Energy Islands: Accelerating the Use of Energy Efficient and Renewable Energy Technologies in Tuvalu, Niue and Nauru 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the Global Environment Facility/UN Environment Project "Phasing out incandescent lamps through lighting market transformation in Vietnam" 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the Elopayment of Albania under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative (Transformation and Strengthening Initiative Project 12/3-P1 – Support for Integrated Analysis and Development of Framework Policies for Greenhouse Gas Mitigation 2016 Project 12/3-P2 – Support for Integrated Analysis and Development of Framework Policies for Greenhouse Gas Mitigation 2017 The Global Fuel Economy Initiative Phase I and the Global Automotive Fuel Economy Campaign of the Partnership for Clean Fuels and Vehicles (PCFV) 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/Global Environment Facility Project "Global Market Transformation for Efficient Lighting" (en. lighten initiative) 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/GEP Project "Scaling up the Sus		Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment-GEF Project "Reducing Greenhouse Gas Emissions with Bus Rapid Transit and Non-Motorized Transport"	2018
Image: Provide the UNEP/GEF Project "Promotion of Energy Efficiency in Public Lighting in Côte d'Ivoire" (GEF ID 3876) (2013-2020) 2023 Image: Provide the Global Environment Facility/UNE nvironment Project Low Carbon-Energy Islands: Accelerating the Use of Energy Efficient 2018 Image: Provide the Global Environment Facility/UNE nvironment Project Low Carbon-Energy Islands: Accelerating the Use of Energy Efficient 2018 Image: Provide the Global Environment Facility/UNE nvironment Project "Phasing out incandescent lamps through lighting market 2017 Interime Evaluation of the Global Environment Facility - UN Environment Project "Phasing out incandescent lamps through lighting market 2017 Project 12/3-P1 - Support for Integrated Analysis and Development of Framework Policies for Greenhouse Gas Mitigation 2016 Project 12/3-P2 - Support for the Deployment of Renewable Energy and Energy-efficient Technologies in Developing Countries 2017 Imaging vehicle growth in eight transitional countries 2017 Imaging vehicle growth in eig		Market Transformation For Energy Efficient Lighting in Morocco,	2021
Decarbonization Terminal Evaluation of project GFL/232802720-4960 Bus Rapid Transit and Pedestrian Improvements in Jakarta GEF ID No. 2954 2014 Terminal Evaluation of the Global Environment Facility/UN Environment Project Low Carbon-Energy Islands: Accelerating the Use of Energy Efficient and Renewable Energy Technologies in Tuvula, Niue and Nauru 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the Global Environment Facility - UN Environment Project "Phasing out incandescent lamps through lighting market transformation in Vietnam" 2017 Project 12/3-P1 - Support for Integrated Analysis and Development of Framework Policies for Greenhouse Gas Mitigation 2016 Project 12/3-P2 - Support for the Deployment of Renewable Energy and Energy-efficient Technologies in Developing Countries 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the Oronny Initiative Phase I and the Global Automotive Fuel Economy Campaign of the Partnership for Clean Fuels and Vehicles (PCF) 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/Global Environment Facility Project "Global Market Transformation for Efficient Lighting" (en.lighten initiative) 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/Global Environment Facility Project "Global Market Transformation for Efficient Lighting" (en.lighten initiative) 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/GEF Project "Promoting Sustainable Energy for All Building Efficiency Accelerator" (2016–2017), GEF Case of Isla de la Juventud" Gef Id No. 1361 2019 Terminal Evaluation of the Country Programme of Akeico under the Global Solar Wat		Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF Project "Promotion of Energy Efficiency in Public Lighting in Côte d'Ivoire" (GEF ID 3876) (2013-2020)	2023
Perminal Evaluation of the Global Environment Facility/UN Environment Project Low Carbon-Energy Islands: Accelerating the Use of Energy Efficient 2018 and Renewable Energy Technologies in Tuvalu, Niue and Nauru Terminal Evaluation of the Global Environment Facility/ UN Environment Project "Phasing out incandescent lamps through lighting market 2018 Interim Evaluation of the Global Environment Facility/ UN Environment Project "Phasing out incandescent lamps through lighting market 2016 Project 12/3-P1 - Support for Integrated Analysis and Development of Framework Policies for Greenhouse Gas Mitigation 2016 Project 12/3-P2 - Support for Integrated Analysis and Development of Framework Policies for Greenhouse Gas Mitigation 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the Une Environment Facility VIN Environment Project "Greenhouse Gas Mitigation 2016 Project 12/3-P2 - Support for Integrated Analysis and Development of Framework Policies for Greenhouse Gas Mitigation 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the Project "Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative" (GEF D 2939) 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/GEP Project "Scaling up the Sustainable Energy for All Building Efficiency Accelerator" (2016–2017), GEF 2019 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment-GEF Project "Project "Generation and Delivery of Renewable Energy Based Modern Energy Services; the 10 9229 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the Country Programme of Alle and environment		Terminal Evaluation of project GFL/232802720-4960 Bus Rapid Transit and Pedestrian Improvements in Jakarta GEF ID No. 2954	2014
Terminal Evaluation of the Global Environment Facility - UN Environment Project "Phasing out incandescent lamps through lighting market 2018 Interim Evaluation of the Country Programme of Albania under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative 2017 Project 12/3-P1 - Support for Integrated Analysis and Development of Framework Policies for Greenhouse Gas Mitigation 2016 Project 12/3-P2 - Support for the Deployment of Renewable Energy and Energy-efficient Technologies in Developing Countries 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the Project "Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative" (GEF ID 2939) 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/Global Environment Facility Project "Global Market Transformation for Efficient Lighting" (en.lighten initiative) 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/GEF Project "Scaling up the Sustainable Energy for All Building Efficiency Accelerator" (2016-2017), GEF ID 9329 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/GEF Project "Promoting Sustainable Energy for All Building Efficiency Accelerator" (2016-2017), GEF Gase of Is a de la Juventud" Gef Id No. 1361 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment GEF Project "Promoting Sustainable Energy and Energy Based Modern Energy Services; the Case of Isla de la Juventud" Gef Id No. 1361 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project Mitigation Options of GHG Emissions in Key Sectors in Brazil 2018 Termi		Terminal Evaluation of the Global Environment Facility/UN Environment Project Low Carbon-Energy Islands: Accelerating the Use of Energy Efficient and Renewable Energy Technologies in Tuvalu, Niue and Nauru	2018
Interim Evaluation of the Country Programme of Albania under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative 2017 Project 12/3-P1 - Support for Integrated Analysis and Development of Framework Policies for Greenhouse Gas Mitigation 2016 Project 12/3-P2 - Support for the Deployment of Renewable Energy and Energy-efficient Technologies in Developing Countries 2017 The Global Fuel Economy Initiative Phase 1 and the Global Automotive Fuel Economy Campaign of the Partnership for Clean Fuels and Vehicles (PCFV) 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the Project: "Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative" (GEF ID 2939) 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/Global Environment Facility Project "Global Market Transformation for Efficient Lighting" (en.lighten initiative) 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/GEF Project "Scaling up the Sustainable Energy for All Building Efficiency Accelerator" (2016–2017), GEF ID 2939 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment-GEF Project "Promoting Sustainable Energy for All Building Efficiency Accelerator" (2016–2017), GEF ID 2939 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project "Promoting Sustainable Energy Based Modern Energy Services; the Case of Isla de la Juventud" def Id No. 1361 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Mitigation Options of GHG Emissions in Key Sectors in Brazil 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Envir		Terminal Evaluation of the Global Environment Facility - UN Environment Project "Phasing out incandescent lamps through lighting market transformation in Vietnam"	2018
Project 12/3-P1 - Support for Integrated Analysis and Development of Framework Policies for Greenhouse Gas Mitigation 2016 Project 12/3-P2 - Support for the Deployment of Renewable Energy and Energy-efficient Technologies in Developing Countries 2016 The Global Fuel Economy Initiative Phase I and the Global Automotive Fuel Economy Campaign of the Partnership for Clean Fuels and Vehicles (PCFV) 2017 Terminal graduation of the Project. "Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative" (GEF ID 2939) 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/GEP Project "Scaling up the Sustainable Energy for All Building Efficiency Accelerator" (2016–2017), GEF ID 19329 2019 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/GEF Project "Promoting Sustainable Transport Solutions for East African Cities" 2019 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/GEF Project "Promoting Sustainable Transport Solutions for East African Cities" 2017 Case of Isla de la Juventud" Gef Id No. 1361 2017 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project. Witigation Option Options of GHG Emissions in Key Sectors in Brazil 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project. Mitigation Options of GHG Emissions in Key Sectors in Brazil 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project. Mitigation Options of GHG Emissions in Key Sectors in Brazil 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the Country Progr		Interim Evaluation of the Country Programme of Albania under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative	2017
Project 12/3-P2 - Support for the Deployment of Renewable Energy and Energy-efficient Technologies in Developing Countries 2016 The Global Fuel Economy Initiative Phase I and the Global Automotive Fuel Economy Campaign of the Partnership for Clean Fuels and Vehicles (PCFV) 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the Project: "Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative" (GEF ID 2939) 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/Global Environment Facility Project "Global Market Transformation for Efficient Lighting" (en.lighten initiative) 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/GEF Project "Scaling up the Sustainable Energy for All Building Efficiency Accelerator" (2016–2017), GEF ID 3929 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment-GEF Project "Promoting Sustainable Transport Solutions for East African Cities" 2019 Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF project GFL/2328-2721-4837 "Generation and Delivery of Renewable Energy Based Modern Energy Services; the Case of Isla de la Juventud" Gef Id No. 1361 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the Country Programme of Mexico under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Mitigation Options of GHG Emissions in Key Sectors in Brazil 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Mitigation Options of GHG Emissions in Key Sectors in Brazil 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / G		Project 12/3-P1 – Support for Integrated Analysis and Development of Framework Policies for Greenhouse Gas Mitigation	2016
Decarbonization The Global Fuel Economy Initiative Phase I and the Global Automotive Fuel Economy Campaign of the Partnership for Clean Fuels and Vehicles (PCFV) managing vehicle growth in eight transitional countries 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the Project: "Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative" (GEF ID 2939) 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/Global Environment Facility Project "Global Market Transformation for Efficient Lighting" (en.lighten Initiative) 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/GEF Project "Scaling up the Sustainable Energy for All Building Efficiency Accelerator" (2016–2017), GEF 2018 ID 9329 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment-GEF Project "Promoting Sustainable Transport Solutions for East African Cities" 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF project GFL/2328-2721-4837 "Generation and Delivery of Renewable Energy Based Modern Energy Services; the Case of Isla de la Juventud" Gef Id No. 1361 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the Country Programme of Mexico under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative 2017 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Mitigation Options of GHG Emissions in Key Sectors in Brazil 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Integrated Responses to Short-Lived Climate Forcers Promoting Clean Energy and Energy Efficiency 2018		Project 12/3-P2 – Support for the Deployment of Renewable Energy and Energy-efficient Technologies in Developing Countries	2016
Terminal Evaluation of the Project: "Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative" (GEF ID 2939)2017Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/Global Environment Facility Project "Global Market Transformation for Efficient Lighting" (en.lighten initiative)2017Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/GEF Project "Scaling up the Sustainable Energy for All Building Efficiency Accelerator" (2016–2017), GEF 1D 93292019Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment-GEF Project "Promoting Sustainable Transport Solutions for East African Cities"2019Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF project GFL/2328-2721-4837 "Generation and Delivery of Renewable Energy Based Modern Energy Services; the Case of Isla de la Juventud" Gef Id No. 13612017Terminal Evaluation of the Country Programme of Mexico under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative2017Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Mitigation Options of GHG Emissions in Key Sectors in Brazil2017Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF project: Lighting Market Transformation in Peru2018Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF project: Lighting Market Transformation in Peru2018Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Integrated Responses to Short-Lived Climate Forcers Promoting Clean Energy and Energy Efficiency2019	Decarbonization	The Global Fuel Economy Initiative Phase I and the Global Automotive Fuel Economy Campaign of the Partnership for Clean Fuels and Vehicles (PCFV) managing vehicle growth in eight transitional countries	2017
Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/Global Environment Facility Project "Global Market Transformation for Efficient Lighting" (en.lighten initiative)2017Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/GEF Project "Scaling up the Sustainable Energy for All Building Efficiency Accelerator" (2016–2017), GEF ID 93292018Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment-GEF Project "Promoting Sustainable Transport Solutions for East African Cities"2019Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF project GFL/2328-2721-4837 "Generation and Delivery of Renewable Energy Based Modern Energy Services; the Case of Isla de la Juventud" Gef Id No. 13612017Terminal Evaluation of the Country Programme of Mexico under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative2017Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Mitigation Options of GHG Emissions in Key Sectors in Brazil2018Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Lighting Market Transformation in Peru2018Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Integrated Responses to Short-Lived Climate Forcers Promoting Clean Energy and Energy Efficiency2019		Terminal Evaluation of the Project: "Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative" (GEF ID 2939)	2017
Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/GEF Project "Scaling up the Sustainable Energy for All Building Efficiency Accelerator" (2016–2017), GEF 10 93292018Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment-GEF Project "Promoting Sustainable Transport Solutions for East African Cities"2019Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF project GFL/2328-2721-4837 "Generation and Delivery of Renewable Energy Based Modern Energy Services; the Case of Isla de la Juventud" Gef Id No. 13612017Terminal Evaluation of the Country Programme of Mexico under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative2017Terminal Evaluation of the Country Programme of Chile under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative2017Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Mitigation Options of GHG Emissions in Key Sectors in Brazil2018Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Lighting Market Transformation in Peru2018Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Lighting Market Transformation in Peru2019Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Integrated Responses to Short-Lived Climate Forcers Promoting Clean Energy and Energy Efficiency2019		Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/Global Environment Facility Project "Global Market Transformation for Efficient Lighting" (en.lighten initiative)	2017
Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment-GEF Project "Promoting Sustainable Transport Solutions for East African Cities"2019Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF project GFL/2328-2721-4837 "Generation and Delivery of Renewable Energy Based Modern Energy Services; the Case of Isla de la Juventud" Gef Id No. 13612017Terminal Evaluation of the Country Programme of Mexico under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative2017Terminal Evaluation of the Country Programme of Chile under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative2017Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Mitigation Options of GHG Emissions in Key Sectors in Brazil2018Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF project Lighting Market Transformation in Peru2019Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Integrated Responses to Short-Lived Climate Forcers Promoting Clean Energy and Energy Efficiency2019		Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment/GEF Project "Scaling up the Sustainable Energy for All Building Efficiency Accelerator" (2016–2017), GEF ID 9329	2018
Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF project GFL/2328-2721-4837 "Generation and Delivery of Renewable Energy Based Modern Energy Services; the Case of Isla de la Juventud" Gef Id No. 13612015Terminal Evaluation of the Country Programme of Mexico under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative2017Terminal Evaluation of the Country Programme of Chile under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative2017Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Mitigation Options of GHG Emissions in Key Sectors in Brazil2018Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF project Lighting Market Transformation in Peru2019Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Integrated Responses to Short-Lived Climate Forcers Promoting Clean Energy and Energy Efficiency2019		Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment-GEF Project "Promoting Sustainable Transport Solutions for East African Cities"	2019
Terminal Evaluation of the Country Programme of Mexico under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative2017Terminal Evaluation of the Country Programme of Chile under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative2017Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Mitigation Options of GHG Emissions in Key Sectors in Brazil2018Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF project Lighting Market Transformation in Peru2018Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Integrated Responses to Short-Lived Climate Forcers Promoting Clean Energy and Energy Efficiency2019		Terminal Evaluation of the UNEP/GEF project GFL/2328-2721-4837 "Generation and Delivery of Renewable Energy Based Modern Energy Services; the Case of Isla de la Juventud" Gef Id No. 1361	2015
Terminal Evaluation of the Country Programme of Chile under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative2017Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Mitigation Options of GHG Emissions in Key Sectors in Brazil2018Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF project Lighting Market Transformation in Peru2018Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project:2018Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project:2019Integrated Responses to Short-Lived Climate Forcers Promoting Clean Energy and Energy Efficiency2019		Terminal Evaluation of the Country Programme of Mexico under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative	2017
Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Mitigation Options of GHG Emissions in Key Sectors in Brazil2018Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF project Lighting Market Transformation in Peru2018Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Integrated Responses to Short-Lived Climate Forcers Promoting Clean Energy and Energy Efficiency2019		Terminal Evaluation of the Country Programme of Chile under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengthening Initiative	2017
Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF project Lighting Market Transformation in Peru 2018 Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: 2019 Integrated Responses to Short-Lived Climate Forcers Promoting Clean Energy and Energy Efficiency 2019		Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Mitigation Options of GHG Emissions in Key Sectors in Brazil	2018
Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: 2019 Integrated Responses to Short-Lived Climate Forcers Promoting Clean Energy and Energy Efficiency 2019		Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF project Lighting Market Transformation in Peru	2018
		Terminal Evaluation of the UN Environment / GEF Project: Integrated Responses to Short-Lived Climate Forcers Promoting Clean Energy and Energy Efficiency	2019

Delivering the Transition to Energy Efficient Lighting in Chile	2020
LGGE Promoting Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy in Buildings in Jamaica, GEF ID: 4167	2022
Energy for Sustainable Development in Caribbean Buildings GEF ID 4171	2022
Terminal Evaluation of the Country Programme of Lebanon under the Global Solar Water Heating Market Transformation and Strengt	hening Initiative 2017

Evaluation of the UNEP Subprogramme on Climate Action, 2014-2023

1 Background

1.1 Climate Action

- 1. Climate change could have immediate and unprecedented implications for human populations in such matters as where they can settle, grow food, maintain built infrastructure or rely on functioning ecosystems. Emissions continue to rise and pledges of future action within the process launched by the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change currently fall short of the minimum level which, scientists maintain, is necessary to keep the increase in temperature below 2° C. The potential disruption and displacement and the need to adapt to phenomena such as sea-level rise or extreme weather events represent a profound challenge to sustainable development and can reverse hard-won development gains, including those from poverty eradication measures.²²
- 2. The UNEP Adaptation Gap Report 2014 stated that even if global greenhouse gas emissions are cut to the level required to keep the rise of global temperature below 2°C in the twenty-first century, the cost of adapting to climate change in developing countries is likely to reach two to three times the previous estimates of \$70 billion -\$100 billion per year by 2050.²³
- According to data set out in the fifth edition of the UNEP Global Environment Outlook (GEO-5) and the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, climate change is putting significant pressure on ecosystems. Climatic variations and extreme weather events can also lead to large social and economic costs.
- 4. Climate change is expected to have major and unprecedented social and economic implications on where people can settle, grow food, build cities, and rely on functioning ecosystems for the services they provide. The effects are likely to hit women harder than men, particularly in developing countries, given that women represent the majority of the world's poor and are often more socially excluded.
- 5. Since 2000, natural disasters have killed more than 1.1 million people and affected another 2.7 billion, with floods, droughts and windstorms the most frequent events.²⁴ Climate change could sharply increase the number of people forced from their homes as a result of land degradation and extreme weather events, which in turn can increase environmental pressures in the areas they flee to.

²² Foresight process of panel with 400 scientists, MTS 2014-17

²³ Situation Analysis, Climate Change, MTS 2018-2021, p.5

²⁴ Situation Analysis, Climate Change, MTS 2018-2021, p.5

- 6. The Paris Agreement on Climate Change, adopted in December 2015, was a historic milestone in the world's efforts to avert dangerous impact on the world's climate system.
- 7. The 26th Conference of the Parties of the UNFCCC (COP 26) delivered important milestones, such as the agreement on the Paris Agreement rulebook and a roadmap for updating Nationally Determined Contributions (NDCs). Article 6 on transferrable mitigation outcomes, and Article 13 on transparency which provides further guidance for UNEP's technical support to countries are yet to be concluded. Developed countries agreed to at least double funding for adaptation by 2025, which would amount to at least USD40 billion. Countries also agreed to a process to develop a new, larger climate finance goal to come into effect after 2025 and the Glasgow-Sharm el-Sheikh work programme for the Global Goal on Adaptation (GGA) was adopted to help improve assessment of progress toward the adaptation goal and enable its implementation.
- 8. COP 27 in Egypt provided countries an opportunity to revisit and strengthen their 2030 targets and in meeting the targets of the Paris Agreement. On adaptation, it was decided to establish new funding arrangements to help developing countries that are particularly vulnerable to climate change and include a focus on loss and damage.
- 9. Overall, however, "the trajectory of global environmental change is out of line with international goals and objectives. The global community is failing to meet internationally agreed environmental goals. The Earth's mean surface temperature has already warmed by about 1°C above pre-industrial levels. At the current rate of greenhouse gas emissions, warming is likely to reach 1.5°C in the early 2030s. With current pledges, the world is on a path to warming of 3°C to 4°C or even more, and even keeping warming to that level requires that current pledges be met (IPCC, 2018). A changing climate means stresses on land and freshwater resources, adding to existing risks to livelihoods, biodiversity, human and ecosystem health, infrastructure and food systems (IPCC, 2019). Widespread and rapid changes in the atmosphere, ocean, cryosphere and biosphere have occurred. Human-caused climate change is already affecting many weather and climate extremes in every region across the globe. This has led to widespread adverse impacts and related losses and damages to nature and people (high confidence). Vulnerable communities who have historically contributed the least to current climate change are disproportionately affected (high confidence) (IPCC, 2023). One million of the world's estimated eight million species of plants and animals, including insects, are threatened with extinction (IPBES, 2019)."²⁵

1.2 The UNEP Climate Action Subprogramme

1. Strategic Overview

- 10. Within the United Nations approach to climate change, UNEP aims to catalyse efforts by the United Nations and other partners including the private sector to build the resilience of countries to climate change through ecosystem-based and other supporting adaptation approaches; promote the transfer and use of energy efficiency and renewable energy technologies; support the development and implementation of national low-emission strategies; and support the planning and implementation of initiatives to reduce emissions from deforestation and forest degradation to enable countries to move to a green economy in the context of sustainable development and poverty eradication.
- 11. UNEP intends to achieve this through scientific assessments; providing policy, planning and legislative advice; facilitating access to finance; pilot interventions; promoting integration of better approaches in national development planning processes; fostering climate change education, outreach and awareness raising; knowledge-sharing; and supporting the Framework

²⁵ Situation Analysis, MTS 2022-2025, UNEP/EA.5/3Rev.1, paragraph 11.

Convention on Climate Change process and implementation of commitments to complement other processes.²⁶

- 12. The UNEP situational analysis indicates that the world is facing three major environmental crises: climate change, biodiversity and nature loss, and pollution. These are all largely driven by human activity and unsustainable patterns of consumption and production. Tackling these crises is critical to improving the health of the environment, as well as social and economic health, as the COVID-19 crisis has shown. A healthy environment, healthy people and healthy economies are the foundation for achieving the Sustainable Development Goals.²⁷
- 13. Keeping a clear focus on the Paris Agreement is essential for guiding collective climate action in line with sustainable development. Achieving long-term climate stability will depend on countries making balanced progress towards their mitigation and adaptation commitments under the Paris Agreement, including "holding the increase in the global average temperature to well below 2°C above pre-industrial levels and pursuing efforts to limit the temperature increase to 1.5°C" and "increasing the ability to adapt to the adverse impacts of climate change and foster climate resilience and low greenhouse gas emissions development" (UNFCCC, 2016). A transition towards climate stability in line with the Sustainable Development Goals, the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change and the Paris Agreement recognizes that, by 2025: a. countries and legal entities are increasingly adopting decarbonization, dematerialization and resilience pathways; b. countries and stakeholders have increased capacity, finance and access to technologies to deliver on the adaptation and mitigation goals of the Paris Agreement; and c. state and non-state actors have adopted the enhanced transparency framework arrangements under the Paris Agreement.²⁸
- 14. The vision and direction for UNEP's programmes and projects is provided by four-year Medium-Term Strategies (MTS), implemented through two-year Programmes of Work (PoW).
- 15. Since the Medium-Term Strategy (MTS) 2010-2013, UNEP's climate change-related activities have been coordinated under the Climate Change, now Climate Action Sub-programme (SP-CA). Over the period from 2014 to 2023 there has been a consistent focus on building capacity to address climate change with few adjustments.
- 16. Between 2020 and 2021, COVID-19 presented opportunities to regroup, reshape, and reposition the climate change programme, particularly in light of increasing pressure for accountability in reporting under the Transparency Framework, both under the Paris Agreement and within UNEP's programmatic outcomes.
- 17. The demand for UNEP's technical capacity to support countries is expected to grow as a result of the upcoming Global Stocktake and commitments under the Global Adaptation Goals and low emissions development efforts.

MTS 2014-2017

- 18. During the <u>MTS 2014-2017</u> period, the objective of the climate change subprogramme was to strengthen the ability of countries to move towards climate-resilient and low emission pathways for sustainable development and human well-being.
- 19. The strategy of the SP-CA aimed at-within the United Nations approach to climate change-to catalyse efforts by the United Nations and other partners-including the private sector-to build

²⁶ MTS 2014-2017

²⁷ MTS 2022-2025

²⁸ MTS 2022-2025

the resilience of countries to climate change through ecosystem-based and other supporting adaptation approaches; promote the transfer and use of energy efficiency and renewable energy technologies; support the development and implementation of national low-emission strategies; and support the planning and implementation of initiatives to reduce emissions from deforestation and forest degradation to enable countries to move to a green economy in the context of sustainable development and poverty eradication.

20. In MTS 2014-2017, UNEP's work on climate change focussed on three areas:

- Climate resilience: support to countries in using ecosystem-based and other approaches to adapt and build resilience to climate change.
- Low emission growth: support to countries in adopting energy efficiency measures, access clean energy finance, and reduce greenhouse gas emissions along with other pollutants by transitioning to low carbon solutions.
- Reducing emission from deforestation and forest degradation (REDD+): to enable countries to capitalize on investment opportunities that reduce greenhouse gas emissions from deforestation and forest degradation with adequate social and environmental safeguards. (UNEP performance report 2020-2021, same throughout period)

MTS 2018-2021

- 21. The MTS 2018-2021 presented a shift towards aligning UNEP work to Agenda 2030 and the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), and explicit emphasis on United Nations Environment Assembly (UNEA) resolutions as well as stronger integration of gender at sub-programme level. The vision statement formulated for climate change, which was aligned to Agenda 2030, aimed for "...countries... [to be] more resilient to the adverse impacts of climate change and greenhouse gas emissions are significantly reduced, including emissions from deforestation and forest degradation. To realize this 2030 vision, national adaptation plans must be institutionalized and progressively implemented. At the same time, Governments will need to adopt strategies to reduce their emissions and increase their investments in renewable energy and energy efficiency. Forest loss and forest degradation will need to be reduced, and forest conservation and restoration will need to be enhanced."
- 22. To achieve its 2030 vision, UNEP would help countries to implement the environmental dimension of the 2030 Agenda by partnering with relevant institutions, including United Nations entities, multilateral environmental agreements and other international processes, and by promoting integrated approaches to sustainable development.
- 23. The work of UNEP towards this vision was organized around three results streams similar to those in the previous MTS: Climate change adaptation and resilience; mitigation and clean energy; and reducing emissions from deforestation and forest degradation.

MTS 2022-2025

- 24. The MTS 2022-2025, UNEP set out to tackle three planetary crises through three thematic subprogrammes, on climate action, nature action, and chemicals and pollution action. Because these areas are deeply interconnected, the UNEP programme of work for 2022-2023 (UNEP/EA.5/3/Add.1) outlines the organization's approach, which is aimed at ensuring the delivery of multiple benefits and mutual outcomes that contribute to UNEP's vision for planetary sustainability and human health and well-being.
- 25. The Climate Action SP in the new MTS 2022-2025, proposes a continuation from previous MTS with focus on three areas; namely support decision-makers to adopt decarbonization, dematerialization and resilience pathways; countries and stakeholder capacity building to delivery

on adaptation and mitigation goals; and state and non-state actors to adopt the enhanced transparency framework arrangements under the Paris Agreement.

POW 2014-2015	POW 2016-2017	POW 2018-2019	POW 2020-2021	POW 2022-2023
			Added SDGs	Three planetary crisis, thematic sub-
 Objective: To strengthen the ability of countries to move towards climate-resilient and low emission pathways for sustainable development and human well-being. a) Ecosystem-based and supporting adaptation approaches implemented and integrated into key sectoral and national development strategies to reduce vulnerability and strengthen resilience to climate change impacts. b) Energy efficiency improved and the use of renewable energy increased in partner countries to help reduce gas emissions and other pollutants as part of their low-emission development pathways. c) Transformative REDD-plus strategies and finance approaches development pathways. c) Transformative REDD-plus strategies and finance approaches development pathways. c) Transformative REDD-plus strategies and finance approaches development pathways. c) Transformative REDD-plus strategies and finance approaches developed and implemented by developing countries with the aim of reducing emissions and other pollutants as part of their low-emission development pathways. 	Objective of the organization: To strengthen the ability of countries to move towards climate-resilient and low emission strategies for sustainable development and human well-being.a) Adaptation approaches, including an ecosystem-based approach, are implemented and integrated into key sectoral and national development strategies to reduce vulnerability and strengthen resilience to climate change impactsb) Energy efficiency is improved and the use of renewable energy is increased in partner countries to help reduce greenhouse gas emissions and other pollutants as part of their low- emission developmentc) Transformative strategies and finance approaches for reducing emissions from deforestation and forest degradation (REDD- plus) are developed and implemented by developing countries with the	Objective of the organization: countries increasingly make the transition to low-emission economic development, and enhance their adaptation and resilience to climate change. a) Countries increasingly advance their national adaptation plans which integrate ecosystem- based adaptation b) Countries increasingly advance their national adaptation plans which integrate ecosystem- based adaptation c) Countries increasingly adopt and implement forest-friendly policies and measures that deliver quantifiable emissions reductions as well as social and environmental benefits	Objective of the organization: Countries increasingly transition to low-emission economic development pathways and enhance their adaptation and resilience to climate change a) Countries increasingly advance their national adaptation plans, which integrate ecosystem- based adaptation. b) Countries increasingly adopt and/or implement low greenhouse gas emission development strategies and invest in clean technologies c) Countries increasingly adopt and implement forest-friendly policies and measures that deliver quantifiable emissions reductions, as well as social and environmental benefits.	programmesOutcome 1: Decision- makers at all levels adopt decarbonization, dematerialization and resilience pathwaysOutcome 2: Countries and stakeholders have increased capacity, finance and access to technologies to deliver on the adaptation and mitigation goalsOutcome 3: State and non-state actors adopt the enhanced transparency framework arrangements under the Paris Agreement

Table 1. Overview of CA SP MTS and POW Objectives and Outcomes, 2014-2023

biodiversity and livelihood.	aim of reducing emissions from deforestation and forest degradation and bringing multiple benefits for biodiversity and livelihoods.			
MTS 2014-2017		MTS 2018-2021		MTS 2022-2025
Objective: To strengthe countries to move tow and low emission path development and hum EA1: Climate resilience and supporting adapta implemented and integ sectoral and national of strategies to reduce vu strengthen resilience to impacts; EA 2: Low emission gr efficiency is improved renewable energy is in countries to help reduce emissions and other p their low emission dev EA 3: REDD-plus: Trans for and finance approxi- enhanced mechanism emissions from defore degradation in develop plus) are developed ar developing countries t emissions from defore degradation and bring for biodiversity and live	en the ability of ards climate-resilient ways for sustainable an well-being. e: Ecosystem-based ition approaches are grated into key development ulnerability and o climate change owth: Energy and the use of creased in partner ce greenhouse gas ollutants as part of relopment pathways; sformative strategies aches to the for reducing estation and forest bing countries (REDD- nd implemented by hat aim at reducing estation and forest ing multiple benefits elihoods	Objective: Countries increasin emission economic developm adaptation and resilience to o EA1: Countries increasingly a adaptation plans, which integ adaptation EA2: Countries increasingly a low greenhouse gas emission and invest in clean technolog EA 3: Countries increasingly a forest -friendly policies and m quantifiable emissions reduce environmental benefits.	ngly transition to low- nent and enhance their climate change. dvance their national grate ecosystem-based adopt and/or implement n development strategies gies. adopt and implement neasures that deliver tions and social and	The expected 2030 outcome of the SP-CA is that "government and nongovernment development actions are compatible with the long-term mitigation and resilience goals of the Paris Agreement." Outcome 1: Decision makers at all levels adopt decarbonization, dematerialization and resilience pathways. Outcome 2: Countries and stakeholders have increased capacity, finance and access to technologies to deliver on the adaptation and mitigation goals. Outcome 3: State and non-state actors adopt the enhanced transparency framework arrangements under the Paris Agreement

- 26. Programme Performance Reports (PPR) provide a biennial overview of achievement of indicator targets for each expected accomplishment / outcome of the sub-programme and summarised in Table 2. For the SP-CA, performance is reported in each of its three focus areas.
- 27. Programme performance monitoring show over the period in terms of meeting indicator targets for expected accomplishments. In 2020-21, SP-CA met 78% of its expected accomplishments indicators. Table 2 shows indicator target achievement over the period 2014 to 2021. Some indicators were delivered over and above the targets set. The result in the table is based on a summary of all indicators in the focus area.

Table 2. Summary of climate change sub-programme expected accomplishment indicator target performance (2014-2022)

	2014-15	2016-17	2018-19	2020-21
Climate resilience	Achieved	Attained	Attained	Partially attained
Low-emission growth	Achieved	Partially attained	Attained	Achieved
REDD+	Achieved	Attained	Not attained	Partially attained

28. The theory of change for the sub-programme is presented in a figure based on the strategic objective of climate stability in POW2022-2023.





29. The theory of change identifies key causal pathways for achieving the overall overcomes in 2025 and 2026-2029 including key assumptions and drivers.

1.3 Project Portfolio

- 30. According to the Programme Delivery Report generated by the Programme Information and Management System (PIMS) (March 2023) there are 89 active projects in the Climate Action sub-programme implemented by UNEP.²⁹ A list of these projects is presented in Annex 3. The projects are managed by various branches:
 - Ecosystems Division, Adaptation Unit 18 projects
 - Ecosystems Division, Crisis Management 4 projects
 - Ecosystems Division, Nature for Climate 4 projects
 - Ecosystems Division, Biodiversity and Land 3 projects
 - Industry and Economy Division, Climate Action 15 projects
 - Ecosystems Division, Resilience to disasters and conflicts 1 project

²⁹ The PIMS includes Ozone Action projects under SP-CA. This is questioned and they should be located under Environmental Governance (MEA structures) and are not included in count of 89 active climate projects. There are 344 active Ozone Projects as of March 2023.

- Industry and Economy Division, Energy and Climate 22 projects
- Industry and Economy Division, Global Climate Action Unit 1 project
- Africa Office, Africa 5 projects
- Asia and the Pacific Office, Asia Pacific 4 projects
- Latin America and the Caribbean Office, Latin America 10 projects
- West Asia Office, West Asia 1 project
- Europe Office, Europe 1 project
- 31. The majority of projects are managed by the Industry and Economy Division (38 projects (43%), and the Ecosystems Division (30 projects (34%)). In the current active project portfolio, 46 projects (52%) are funded by the Global Environment Fund (GEF).

1.4 Subprogramme Financing

- 32. Table 3 presents an overview of the budget forecasts for the SP-CA and Table 4 presents an overview of actual spent for the SP-CA. Over the period, the Sub-Programme budget has increased from USD 122 million to 262 million.
- 33. For 2022-2023, the planned Environment Fund budget was USD 24 million, slightly increased from the previous POW of USD 22.2 million, but reflecting an overall downwards trend whereby UNEP received a smaller amount of Environment Fund contributions, peaking at USD 42 million received for POW 2016-2017.
- 34. Earmarked and Trust Funds with Global Funds surpassed by far for the Environment Fund shortfall, the latter continuously increasing since 2014. The subprogramme received USD 144.8 million and 83.5 million (POW 2020-2021). Global Funds include such sources as the Global Environment Facility (GEF), Green Climate Fund (GCF), the Adaptation Fund and Die Internationale Klimaschutzinitiative (IKI).

35.	Overall forecast for the	2022-2023 biennium	stands at USD 227.4 million.
•••			

POW	Environment Fund	Trust Fund and earmarked	Global Funds	Project Support Costs	Regular Budget	Total
2014-2015	39,510	46,527	31,892 (GEF trust funds)	-	4,035	121,964
2016-2017	46,057	48,620	32,895	1,323	4,556	133,451
2018-2019	32,300	112,600	29,500	3,200	3,200	180,800
2020-2021	22,200	144,800	83,500	7,200	3,722	261,422
2022-2023	24,000	90,500	103,900	4,500	4,536	227,436

Table 3. Budget forecast/ ,000USD

Source: POW 2014-2015, 2016-2017, 2018-2019, 2020-2021 and 2022-2023/

Table 4. Actual spent/ ,000USD

POW	Environment Fund	Trust Fund and earmarked	Global Funds	Project Support Costs	Regular Budget	Total
2014-2015	39,510	46,527	31,892	1,628	3,105	122,662
2016-2017	42,000	52,677	32,154	1,323	3,200	131,354

2018-2019	32,300	112,600	29,500	3,200	3,722	181,322
2020-2021	22,200	144,800	83,500	7,200	4,536	262,236

Source: POW 2016-2017, 2018-2019, 2020-2021 and 2022-2023.

1.5 UNEP Institutional Arrangements

36. The Climate Action work is carried out primarily by two UNEP Divisions (formerly DEPI, now Ecosystems Division and formerly DTIE, now Industry and Economy Division) and to a lesser extent by the Early Warning and Assessment Division and Regional Offices for the delivery of Programme of Work Outputs for the three Expected Accomplishments in the POW 2018-2019 as shown in table 5 and 6.³⁰

 Table 5. Institutional delivery arrangements by outputs planned for the biennium 2018-2019 in pursuit of expected

 accomplishments (a): Countries increasingly advance their near-term and long-term national adaptation plans, which integrate

 ecosystem-based adaptation

Programme of Work Output	Division Accountable	Contributing Division(s) and Regional offices
Technical support provided to countries to develop tools, methods, scientific evidence, knowledge networks and promote South-South cooperation to advance near-term and long-term national adaptation plans that integrate ecosystem-based adaptation	Ecosystems Division	Early Warning and Assessment Division, ROs
Technical support provided to countries to implement ecosystem-based adaptation demonstrations and integrate them into national development plans	Ecosystems Division	ROs
Support provided to countries to access adaptation finance and strengthen readiness for deploying adaptation finance	Ecosystems Division	Industry and Economy Division, ROs
Technical support provided to countries to address Framework Convention on Climate Change commitments, implementation, negotiations and reporting	Ecosystems Division	Law Division, ROs
Outreach and communication for adaptation	Communication Division	ROs

Source: PoW 2018-19. Note: Table updated with current Division names.

Table 6. Institutional delivery arrangements by outputs planned for the biennium 2018-2019 in pursuit of expected accomplishments (b): Countries increasingly adopt and/or implement low greenhouse gas emission development strategies and invest in clean technologies

Programme of Work Output	Division Accountable	Contributing Division(s) and Regional offices
Support provided to a coalition of countries and partners to foster increased awareness, knowledge and mitigation actions on short-lived climate pollutants	Industry and Economy Division	ROs
Scientific knowledge generated on emerging issues relevant to low-emission development decision-making and policy (Emissions Gap Report, non-State actors report)	Early Warning and Assessment Division	ROs

³⁰ Similar institutional overview is not included in the POW2022-2023.

Technical support provided to countries to develop tools, plans and policies for low-emission development	Industry and Economy Division	ROs
Technical support provided to countries to implement and scale up renewable energy and energy efficiency projects	Industry and Economy Division	ROs
Readiness of countries and institutions to access or mobilize climate finance strengthened through support to make projects bankable and replicable	Industry and Economy Division	Ecosystems Division, ROs
Technical support provided to countries to address Framework Convention on Climate Change commitments, monitoring, reporting requirements and mainstreaming results into national development planning	Industry and Economy Division	ROs
Technical support provided to countries through the Climate Technology Centre and Network established under the Framework Convention on Climate Change	Industry and Economy Division	Ecosystems Division, ROs
Partnerships and multi-stakeholder networks facilitate knowledge exchange and South-South cooperation	Industry and Economy Division	ROs
Outreach and communication for mitigation	Communication Division	ROs

Source: PoW 2018-19. Note: Table updated with current Division names.

Table 7. Institutional delivery arrangements by outputs planned for the biennium 2018-2019 in pursuit of expected accomplishments (c): Countries increasingly adopt and implement forest-friendly policies and measures that deliver quantifiable emissions reductions as well as social and environmental benefits

Programme of Work Output	Division Accountable	Contributing Division(s) and Regional offices
Technical support to countries to meet the Warsaw pillars for accessing results- based payments: (a) develop and implement REDD-plus national strategies or action plans; (b) operationalize safeguard information systems, estimate forest reference emission levels; (c) build national forest monitoring systems	Ecosystems Division	ROs
Strategic support for transformative land management approach	Ecosystems Division	ROs
Outreach and communication on the benefits of reducing emissions from deforestation and forest degradation	Communication Division	ROs

Source: PoW 2018-19. Note: Table updated with current Division names.

37. Overview of human resources, 217 posts allocated to Climate Action (includes Ozone Action), however, it is not clear how many of the positions are staff time dedicated to the delivery of SP-CA outcomes and outputs, other sub-programmes, corporate functions and extent to which staff allocation is on full-time or part-time basis.³¹

New Delivery Model

- 38. The MTS 2022-25 and PoW 2022-23 brought about changes in the way that UNEP operates.³² These included:
 - A revised subprogramme structure with three thematic subprogrammes (Nature Action, Climate Action, and Chemical and Pollution Action), two foundational subprogrammes

³¹ PIMS Programme Delivery Report, Climate Action, March 2023.

³² New Delivery Model - One UNEP Delivery for better collaboration and country support, Final Draft Delivery Model 24 August 2022.
(Environmental Governance, Science-Policy) and two enabling subprogrammes (Digital Transformations, Finance and Economic Transformations) and accompanied by three thematic funds on Climate, Nature and Pollution;

- A recognition that these seven subprogrammes are individually critical, inter-reliant and interlinked components that work together to deliver UNEP's three strategic objectives of 'Climate stability', 'Living in Harmony with Nature' and 'Towards a pollution-free planet';
- A new programmatic approach, whereby results are delivered through the vehicle of 13 programmes that cut across UNEP teams and subprogrammes. Three Climate Action programmes coordination projects (PCP) have been created to deliver on the MTS strategic objective of climate stability, namely i) Science & Transparency in climate, ii) Adaptation, and iii) Decarbonisation;
- A focus on establishing a clear 'line of sight' between leadership and the delivery of results on the ground; and,
- A new 'Delivery Model' modifying and clarifying the roles and responsibilities for Divisions and Regional Offices for POW implementation.
- 39. Operationalizing UNEP's 'Delivery Model' requires: i) a reorientation of roles and responsibilities guiding how Regional Offices and Divisions collaborate to deliver results; ii) a typology of interventions; and iii) revised workflows that guide project design and delivery. This prescribes institutional shifts, in particular to the role and responsibilities of Regional Offices, and introduction of Regional Subprogramme Coordinators and Directly Responsible Persons (DRIs) for each sub-programme. The DRI is responsible for providing the Deputy Executive Director (DED) with accurate information and recommendations to enable the DED (with overall accountability for results) to ensure programmatic coordination and results-based management across subprogrammes.³³
- 40. The Executive Director of UNEP has further announced that a Climate Change Division will be established.³⁴

1.6 Main UNEP Partners

- 41. To achieve far-reaching changes, UNEP engages in partnerships that leverage climate finance and scale up the methods, tools, assessments and pilots of UNEP.
- 42. UNEP works with several partners to deliver on its CA sub-programme:
 - The 1 Gigaton Coalition: Launched 2014, enables countries to measure and report emission savings resulting from renewable energy and energy efficiency, comprises of 25 countries and 40 organisations.
 - Portfolio Decarbonization Coalition: Launched 2104, aims to decarbonize portfolios of investors, has 17 members.
 - The Climate and Clean Air Coalition: several initiatives to reduce black carbon and methane and other short-lived climate pollutant, has 112 partners, including 51 governments.
 - The Climate Technology Centre and Network: established based on 2010 COP decision to create a Technical Mechanism, provides technical assistance to countries on their climate technology challenges.

³⁴ UNEP Global Town Hall, 23 May 2023.

- National Determined Contributions (NDC) Partnership: Launched 2016, helps countries achieve their national climate commitment and facilitate access to financial and technical assistance
- Copenhagen Centre on Energy Efficiency: Contributor to global energy efficiency implementation and technical support to the District Energy in Cities Initiative in UNEP.
- UNEP Copenhagen Climate Centre founded as the UNEP Risoe centre by UNEP, The Danish Ministry of Foreign Affairs and the Danish Technical University in 1990. From 2014 to February 2022, the centre was called UNEP DTU Partnership, until it became the UNEP Copenhagen Climate Centre in 2022: The Collaborating Centre provides technical and scientific support on clean energy and climate policy to developing countries and supports climate capacity building initiatives of UNEP.
- 43. Multi-stakeholder partnerships such as the Climate Technology Centre and Network (CTCN), hosted by UNEP with UNIDO, are key vehicles for bringing such change. Such partnerships are able to deliver customized assistance to many more countries than UNEP could handle on its own.
- 44. The Climate and Clean Air Coalition (CCAC) is another key vehicle for leveraging change at an ambitious scale. Under the CCAC initiatives are implemented in the agriculture, brick production, cooking, heating, diesel vehicles, oil and gas production and municipal solid waste sectors. While helping to curb greenhouse gas emissions, CCAC's work will also reduce the health impacts of air pollution. With outdoor air pollution responsible for half these death and global data coverage limited, UNEP established a low-cost air quality unit for measuring major air pollutants in August 2015.
- 45. Partnerships are used to deliver on sectoral solutions, for example on Buildings & Construction (cities) with the Global Alliance on Buildings & Construction, and forestry/NBS with UN-REDD and the Global Peatlands Initiative.³⁵
- 46. Other partners to mention are IUCN and other NGOs. Partnerships with FAO, UNDP, UNIDO, WHO, and WMO are also important.

1.7 Evaluation Evidence

- 47. The Climate Action Sub-programme has been well reflected in evaluations of UNEP projects. The Climate Action sub-programme is often indicated as the main sub-programme or a secondary sub-programme in the projects evaluated. This is primarily due to the relatively high number of projects operating under the Sub-programme compared to those under other sub-programmes (e.g. Environmental Governance).
- 48. Over the period 2014-2021, a total 59 climate action related evaluations were conducted by the Evaluation Office of UNEP. The list of evaluations is presented in Annex 2. This evaluation will, as far as possible, build on available evidence.

³⁵ Partners delivering on sectoral solutions: Climate Science & transparency: IPCC, World Adaptation Science Programme (used to be Provia); Energy: REN21, International Methane Emissions Observatory, ESCO Network; Industry: Cool Coalition, 3% Energy Efficiency Club, CCAC thematic groups; Transport: Share the Road, Partnership on Sustainable, Low Carbon transport (SLOCAT); Agriculture: The Transformative Partnership Platform (TPP) on agroecological; Forestry/NBS: UN-REDD, Global Peatlands Initative; Buildings & Construction (cities): Global Alliance on Buildings & Construction; UNEP Fi, Net Zero Asset Owners/Banking/Insurance Alliance(s), in addition to a number of more broader partnerships e.g., Climate & Clean Air Coalition, Global Adaptation Network and its regional networks.

Table 8. Number of completed evaluations by Sub-Programme and MTS/POW

	Climate Change	Resilience to Disasters & Conflicts	Healthy and Productive Ecosystems	Environmental Governance	Chemicals, Waste & Air Quality	Resource Efficiency	Environment Under Review	Cross-cutting	TOTALS
PoW 2020-2021	12	0	8	6	12	1	1	3	42
MTS 2018- 2021	28	1	19	19	27	2	2	0	98
MTS 2014-2017	30	4	41	35	7	9	1	2	129
MTS 2010-2013	40	0	40	14	6	5	0	3	108
2010-2021	98	5	100	68	40	16	3	5	335

Source: Biennial Evaluation Synthesis Report 2020-2021, p.11.

- 49. The Climate Action Sub-programme has been well reflected in evaluations of UNEP projects.
- 50. Over the period from 2014 to 2021, Table 8 indicates there were 58 evaluations completed under climate change, and detailed information on evaluation recommendation compliance is also available.
- 51. Other evaluations, important to the SP-CA, is the ongoing evaluation of the Climate Technology Centre and Network.
- 52. The Multilateral Organisation Performance Assessment Network (MOPAN) in 2021 reviewed in a series of how multilateral organisations were "Pulling together: the multilateral response to climate change". The report on UNEP aimed to address: 1) How was UNEP responding to climate change?; 2) How UNEP organisational strategies, operational activities, and resource plans incorporated climate change?; and 3) What UNEP lessons can inform the multilateral system approach to the climate crisis? A key finding of the report was "that whilst all the selected multilateral organisations reviewed, and UNEP in particular, have made good progress in responding to the climate change challenge, the collective response is not at the scale needed to deliver on the Paris and SDG13 goals. The report therefore proposed a set of lessons and opportunities to further enhance the multilateral response." The findings from the report will feed into the SP-CA evaluation.³⁶

2 The Evaluation

2.1 Evaluation Audience

- 53. The Evaluation is expected to help UNEP identify key lessons on strategic positioning, portfolio planning, management arrangements and programme implementation that will provide a useful basis for improved sub-programme design, coordination and delivery.
- 54. The immediate and priority users of the Evaluation are UNEP senior management (including Division and Regional Directors), sub-programme coordinators and all UNEP units and staff involved in the SP-CA, the UNEP Committee of Permanent Representatives and UNEA.

³⁶ Letter to the Executive Director of UNEP, MOPAN, MOPAN/SZ/2021.17

55. Interest in the Evaluation is likely to be shown by other stakeholders and partners, including: the UN Secretariat, UN or other international bodies working in the area of Climate Action, commissions and committees, donors, NGOs and civil society groups, research centres and academia, et cetera.

2.2 Objectives and Scope of the Evaluation

- 56. The Evaluation will review UNEP work related to Climate Action from 1 January 2014 up to mid-2023 (PoW 2014/2015, 2016/17, 2018/19, 2020/2021, 2022/2023) against standard evaluation criteria (relevance, efficiency, effectiveness, sustainability and impact). The mandate for evaluation by the UNEP Evaluation Office covers all projects and programmes under the Programme of Work. It does not extend to the work undertaken by UNEP MEA Secretariats. SP-CA work in support of MEAs, however, does fall within the evaluation scope.³⁷ The evaluation will fulfil two main purposes:
- a) Supporting accountability by analysing, at a meta level, the performance of all the sub-programme projects evaluated during the evaluation period, and
- b) Contributing to institutional learning by providing formative reflections based on further analysis of the sub-programme's effectiveness as a coherent and coordinated unit within UNEP's results framework, and considering lessons that are relevant to its role in the MTS 2022-2025.
- 57. The Evaluation will consider the extent to which, in the period under review, UNEP was able to meet its objective as stated in MTS 2014-2017: "to strengthen the ability of countries to move towards climate-resilient and low emission pathways for sustainable development and human well-being", and in MTS 2018-2021: as "Countries increasingly transition to low-emission economic development and enhance their adaptation and resilience to climate change", as well as progress made towards the objective in the MTS 2022-2025 "government and nongovernment development actions are compatible with the long-term mitigation and resilience goals of the Paris Agreement."
- 58. While the evaluation of SP-CA will assess performance over the period 2014-2023 towards UNEP's stated objective and achievement of results, the evaluation will also be forward looking with emphasis on the latter part of the period in order to inform the implementation of the current MTS and next iteration of MTS.
- 59. Broadly, the evaluation will follow three lines of inquiry to provide a holistic review combining both 'bottom-up' (i.e., aggregating project-level findings) and 'top-down' perspectives (e.g., analysing the evidence informing results reporting in the Programme Performance Report) (see also Section D. Evaluation Approach and Methods):

1) **Project level performance:** a desk-based, systematic review of the findings from completed projectlevel evaluation exercises undertaken between 2014 and June 2023. The analysis will provide aggregated findings against standard evaluation criteria and identify and discuss trends in the factors contributing to particularly high or low performance. It will include an assessment of the sample of project evaluations in terms of how well they represent the sub-programme as a whole.

2) **Exploration of key Theories of Change**: Theories of Change will be reconstructed around the main results areas to explore how projects were expected to have a collective or aggregated effect at the level of Programme of Work results (Expected Accomplishments). Projects that are recognised as important contributors to the main causal pathways will be identified and, where possible, used to provide case studies. The implementation and performance of SP-CA work will be evaluated in the

³⁷ The evaluation will assess projects and programmes implemented by the SP-CA, including on-going work such as support for COP-preparations, trainings for negotiators, etc.

context of the ToCs and the analysis will focus heavily on the effectiveness and sustainability of the sub-programme efforts.

3) **Contribution to higher level results and global change processes**: drawing on the reconstructed Theories of Change, but also considering high-profile projects and key areas of investment, an analysis will be undertaken to establish the extent and nature of UNEP's contribution to changes at sectoral and global levels. The methods used to aggregate project level achievements and compile results presented in Programme Performance Reports will be explored. This analysis aims to also identify areas of work that would be suited to deeper impact studies in the longer term.

2.3 Evaluation Areas of Focus

- 60. The areas of focus for the evaluation are set out below. In evaluating these areas, the following key strategic questions will be addressed:
 - Where has UNEP's work on climate action been most impactful?
 - Do the institutional structures and management arrangements for delivery of climate action work lead to effective delivery of climate action outcomes? How could the new Climate Change Division improve delivery?
 - How are ownership arrangements and synergies between the SP-CA and other thematic, foundational, and enabling UNEP subprogrammes made tangible and effective in order to deliver interconnected and mutually beneficial results?
 - To what extent are reporting requirements met in terms of project-level results and the expectation that projects are also contributing to broader objectives and long-term goals such as Rio Markers that are dependent on contributions from multiple interventions?
 - How have the predictability and stability of core budget allocations impacted on the quality and quantity of delivery on climate action?
 - To what extent do the vertical funds contribute to UNEP's work on climate action and UNEP's work more broadly on MTS priorities?
 - To what extent are the partnerships with the GEF and the GCF influencing UNEP's climate action strategy, subprogramme and effectiveness of delivery? And to what extent has UNEP influenced international climate and environment funds?
 - To what extent has the SP-CA contributed to the UN Reform process and how can its role be enhanced in the future, in particular in working with the other UNDS entities in elaborating and implementing the periodic UNSDCFs, formerly UNDAFs?

a. Strategic Relevance of the Subprogramme

- 61. The Evaluation will assess the relevance of the sub-programme objectives and strategy. The analysis will address the main question of whether the sub-programme objectives and strategy are relevant to, and aligned with: a) global decarbonisation, dematerialization and resilience efforts; b) delivery on the adaptation and mitigation goals of the Paris Agreement, and c) enhanced transparency framework agreements under the Paris Agreement (MTS/ POW 2025 CA Outcomes, d) country needs, and e) UNEP's mandate and areas of expertise in this area.
- 62. The evaluation will also consider the adequacy and appropriateness of the geographical scope of the sub-programme, including of LDC and SIDS, and the strategy behind country selection. The

analysis will consider the question of relevance and alignment from the perspectives of the three focus areas: (i) Climate resilience; (ii) Low -emission growth; and (iii) REDD+.³⁸

b. Subprogramme Design and Structure

- 63. The evaluation will assess the extent to which the overall performance of the SP-CA has been affected (in terms of effectiveness and efficiency) by the way it is designed, structured, and integrated with other sub-programmes and management structures. The Evaluation will consider the internal coherence and logic between Expected Accomplishments, Programme of Work outputs and project outcomes³⁹. Particular attention will be paid to how well the sub-programme's results are formulated and logically organized, including the appropriateness of performance indicators to measure progress towards planned achievements. With reference to the Theory of Change for the sub-programme the evaluation will assess the extent to which the intermediate states, drivers and assumptions underlying the sub-programme change process have been well thought through and articulated.
- 64. Overall, the evaluation will consider whether a dedicated sub-programme on climate action has helped to better define and coordinate UNEP's climate change activities.

c. Overall Subprogramme Performance

- 65. The Evaluation will assess the effectiveness, likelihood of impact, sustainability of results, efficiency, and potential for large-scale effects of the Climate Action sub-programme during the evaluation period. Three perspectives will be explored:
- a) <u>Project-level</u>: Based on the findings of the project-level evaluations undertaken during the evaluation period, and information gathered from other sources, including Programme Performance Reports, conclusions will be drawn about the performance of the Climate Action Sub-Programme project portfolio against each of UNEP's standard evaluation criteria: strategic relevance; <u>achievement of outputs</u>; <u>effectiveness (achievement of project objectives and results)</u>; <u>sustainability</u> and replication; <u>efficiency</u> and factors affecting performance (preparation and readiness; project implementation and management; stakeholder participation; communications and public awareness; country ownership; financial management; UNEP supervision and technical guidance and monitoring and evaluation).
- b) <u>Programme level</u>: To the extent possible the evaluation will look at performance through the lens of the newly created thematic programmes and their overarching Programme Coordination Projects.
- c) <u>Sub-programme level</u>: At the level of the sub-programme itself (i.e., as a vehicle for the delivery of UNEP higher level results) the evaluation will assess the effectiveness and sustainability of the sub-programme's efforts against Theories of Change reconstructed at the level of Expected Accomplishments and with respect to the results reported in the Programme Performance Reports.
- 66. Given the global nature of UNEP's mandate and the challenges it aims to address, particular attention will be given, at all levels, to the approach taken within this sub-programme to replication, scaling-up and the achievement of catalytic effects. All of these relate to the maximisation of effectiveness (i.e., instances of positive results being multiplied).

³⁸ MTS 2020-2025 SP-CA refers to focus along the outcomes: Outcome 1: Decision makers at all levels adopt decarbonization, dematerialization and resilience pathways. Outcome 2: Countries and stakeholders have increased capacity, finance and access to technologies to deliver on the adaptation and mitigation goals. Outcome 3: State and non-state actors adopt the enhanced transparency framework arrangements under the Paris Agreement.

³⁹ For example, the evaluation will assess whether the results from GEF-funded projects are adequately captured in the SP-CA results framework.

67. The evaluation will assess the likelihood that results achieved by the sub-programme either have, or will in the future, contribute to long-term impact on environmental benefits and sustainable development.

d. Factors Affecting Subprogramme Performance

Subprogramme Organization and Management

68. The Evaluation will look at the efficiency and effectiveness of the sub-programme organization, coordination and management arrangements. The evaluation will consider the interplay of roles between the different organisational units that are implementing Climate Action work and consider the effectiveness of SP Coordination arrangements between divisions and regional offices and in view of the new delivery model. The Evaluation will also consider whether internal lessons can be derived from the experiences of different functional units within the sub-programme.

Subprogramme Human and Financial Resources Administration and Efficiency

- 69. The Evaluation will consider the adequacy of human and financial resources available for the planning and implementation of sub-programme activities. The Evaluation will assess, among other things:
 - Human Resources: the adequacy in terms of number and competencies of staff managing SP activities; personnel turn-over rates and the balance between continuity and new staff and non-staff (e.g. consultants) under the SP; the ability of managers to plan, coordinate and delegate work, communicate effectively, motivate and reward staff; factors influencing the morale of staff and the degree of satisfaction in the management of their daily activities and working in teams with colleagues from other functional units, at Headquarters and regionally in UNEP and with partners;
 - Financial Resources: the distribution of funding according to funding source and the adequacy and stability of the funding base for the achievement of subprogramme objectives; the success of the different areas of intervention and functional units in securing funds for subprogramme activities; allocation of funds and expenditure rate by each type of intervention and by the different functional units in UNEP⁴⁰;
 - Financial Management and Administration: the quality, transparency and effectiveness of the
 systems and processes used for financial management of HQ, regional and any country level
 operations; the link between financial and programme management and the degree of financial
 responsibility that subprogramme staff have and any other administrative processes facilitating
 or inhibiting the fluid execution of subprogramme activities, including the use of extensions and
 the promotion of synergies among subprogramme components.

Cooperation and Partnerships

70. The Evaluation will assess the effectiveness of mechanisms for information sharing and cooperation with other UNEP sub-programmes, UNFCCC and relevant UNEP-administered MEAs, external stakeholders and partners. The Evaluation will explore cooperation and collaboration at several levels, between a) different functional units involved in the sub-programme; different sub-programmes within UNEP; Headquarters and regional or out-posted offices; UNEP and other UN agencies as well as with inter-governmental organisations, regional bodies, the private sector and technical/scientific institutions etc. Areas of consideration will include whether key stakeholders

⁴⁰ Three thematic funds on Climate, Nature and Pollution were launched in 2022 with the objective to help implementing the MTS and shift balance away from rigidly earmarked funding towards improved distribution and resource allocation for bigger impact.

and partners are regularly involved at critical stages of the sub-programme's planning, decisionmaking, implementation and reporting processes. The evaluation will also assess whether mechanisms are in place and in use to ensure that complementarities are sought, synergies optimized and duplications avoided at all levels of the sub-programme's planning and delivery. Positive examples of collaboration and the resulting benefits will be recorded where possible.

Monitoring and Reporting

- 71. The Evaluation will assess how well sub-programme activities and achievements have been monitored, reported and evaluated. This will include a review of whether there is a clear definition of roles and responsibilities for data collection, analysis and information-sharing as well as adequate resources to support these functions.
 - *Monitoring:* The evaluation will consider whether an effective monitoring system is in place that ensures that monitoring data are captured at appropriate levels and used to enhance sub-programme performance through established and widely-known processes.
 - Reporting: The arrangements for reporting in ways that support the accurate and reliable reporting of sub-programme results will be reviewed. With regard to projects within the subprogramme, the evaluation will consider how well results that contribute to sub-programme outputs are captured and aggregated. The quality, comprehensiveness and regularity of reporting on sub-programme outputs, outcomes and impact will be assessed as well as whether quality assurance processes are in place to ensure the reliability and accuracy of reporting at the higher results levels.
 - *Evaluation:* The extent to which sub-programme activities are structured in a way that facilitates evaluation and have been independently evaluated will be examined. The evaluation will also assess whether adequate resources are routinely allocated to this purpose and secured until the end of the evaluation process.

Human Rights, Gender, and Disability Inclusion

72. The evaluation will ascertain to what extent the sub-programme has applied the UN Common Understanding on the human rights-based approach (HRBA) and the UN Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous People. Within this human rights context the evaluation will assess to what extent the sub-programme adheres to UNEP's Policy and Strategy for Gender Equality and the Environment and environmental, social and economic safeguards. The report should present the extent to which the sub-programme, following an adequate gender analysis at design stage, has implemented the identified actions and/or applied adaptive management to ensure that Gender Equity, Human Rights and disability inclusion are adequately taken into account, and the extent to which gender-related issues were incorporated into the design and delivery of sub-programme outputs.

Communication

73. The evaluation will assess the effectiveness of communication between the units responsible for the implementation of the sub-programme and the coordinator, senior management and relevant UNEP divisions and departments. It will also assess the extent to which clear communication was established with partners and donors, with a view to assessing the extent to which communication has been contributing to the effective implementation of the sub-programme, establishment of synergies and limitation of duplication of efforts. For example, the evaluation may consider whether sub-programme activities related to communication and knowledge management are planned and whether adequate effort has been given to follow-up and dissemination of information, concepts, approaches and tools generated by the sub-programme. The evaluation will also consider SP-CA efforts to communicate with external audiences as part

of an outreach strategy in order to exert influence and support advocacy efforts in the relevant sectors.

2.4 Evaluation Approach and Methods

- 74. The Evaluation will be conducted under the overall responsibility of the UNEP Evaluation Office (EO). It will be an in-depth study using a participatory approach whereby the Sub-Programme Coordinator, Division Directors, Regional Directors, Project Managers, Head of the Policy and Programme Division and other relevant staff are kept informed and regularly consulted throughout the process.
- 75. The Evaluation will remain an independent exercise. The evaluation team will benefit from the leadership and contributions of two independent consultants, supported by Evaluation Office staff, who will liaise with the EO on any logistic and/or methodological issue to properly conduct the assessment in as independent way as possible, given the circumstances and resources provided.
- 76. Evaluation findings and judgments will be based on sound evidence and analysis, clearly documented in the evaluation report. Information will be triangulated (i.e., verified from different sources) to the greatest extent possible⁴¹. Analysis leading to evaluative judgments will be clearly spelled out.
- 77. The Evaluation will use different methods and tools to assess the sub-programme, including: desk-based review of UNEP strategic documents; meta-analysis of the ratings of previously evaluated projects; trend analysis of evaluation findings and interviews in the reconstruction and exploration of Theories of Change and in analysis the contributions of the sub-programme to higher level results. Survey(s) may be considered if appropriate. A list of evaluation methods to be used are presented in Table 9.

Type of Activity	Description				
Desk Based Review	Reading of thematic and strategic documents to situate the Sub-Programme evaluation within global and sectoral contexts and to articulate UNEP's position and efforts within the global regional and national contexts.				
Interviews/Survey	Exploration and analysis of the factors affecting sub-programme performance.				
Systematic Review of Findings Project Evaluations	Aggregation and analysis of the findings and ratings across Climate Action project evaluations.				
	Analysis of trends in the evaluation findings against the standard evaluation criteria used by the Evaluation Office.				
	Strategic Relevance				
	Achievement of Outputs				
	Effectiveness (Achievement of Project Objectives and Results)				
	Sustainability and Replication				
	Efficiency				
	Factors Affecting Performance				
	In-depth exploration of key criteria including:				
	Project Designs ⁴² (under Preparation and Readiness)				
	Gender, Human Rights and safeguards (under Strategic Relevance)				

Table 9. Evaluation Methods

⁴¹ Individuals will not be mentioned by name if anonymity needs to be preserved.

⁴² Using the EO template for the Assessment of the Quality of Project Design, which is prepared during all project evaluations.

	Financial Management (under Factors Affecting Performance)				
	Monitoring and Evaluation (under Factors Affecting Performance)				
	Compliance with evaluation recommendations				
Reconstructed	Reconstruction of Theories of Change ⁴³ , one per sub-programme results area.				
Theories of Change	Analysis of the coherence between the reconstructed Theories of Change and the TOCs of critical projects within the sub-programme.				
Contributions to Higher Level Results	Analysis of the 'contribution' made by the Sub-Programme to high level sectoral or global change (using TOCs and stakeholder analysis).				
	Exploration of the way in which sub-programme results are compiled and reported.				
Regional Delivery of the Sub-Programme	Exploration of how the sub-programme is articulated and delivered at regional level.				

- 78. The desk review will include:
 - Relevant background documentation on the scientific and socio-economic dimensions of Climate Action, and on current policies, strategies, multilateral agreements, approaches used in Climate Action;
 - Background documentation on UNEP's strategy and engagement in Climate Action, including: PoW documents (from 2014 onwards); Programme Framework documents; the UNEP MTS 2014-2017, 2018-2021 and 2022-2025 and project design documents;
 - Background documentation on UNEP partnerships with key actors in the area of Climate Action; and
 - Sub-programme reports and monitoring data including: Sub-programme performance reports, project progress and final reports, financial reports, entries into PIMS, etc.
- 79. The systematic review of previous evaluations of projects related to Climate Action will draw on the evaluation ratings scoring and analysis contained within existing project evaluation reports. Evaluations by the Evaluation Office but also any independent evaluation functions of UNEP partners (UN and non-UN) and donors will be considered.
- 80. Interviews are expected to be held with UNEP management and other staff involved in the planning and implementation of the sub-programme, including: the Executive Director, Division Directors, Regional Directors, the Sub-programme Coordinator, project managers and divisional staff, staff from the Strategic Programme and Planning Division and staff of UNEP regional offices and the secretariats of UNEP-hosted MEAs and others as relevant. In addition, interviews and, if appropriate, surveys will be conducted with key partners and stakeholders, including selected representatives of UN and e.g., UNFCCC, the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) and other external partners; other UN agencies active in promoting climate action and funding mechanisms; Ministries of Environment; Bilateral donors; civil society and major groups such as NGOs, local authorities, academia as well as the private sector.

2.5 Evaluation Deliverables

81. An **Inception Report** will be prepared by the evaluation team before it engages in external interviews, surveys and regional office or project visits. The Inception Report will include: (i) most of the background desk review; (ii) draft theories of change at the level of the sub-programme's Expected Accomplishments (iii) a detailed description of the methods and analytical tools that

⁴³ These TOCs may or may not reflect either the overall TOC for the sub-programme or TOC(s) from key projects.

the Evaluation will use; (iv) an annotated table of contents for the evaluation report; and (v) distribution of roles and responsibilities related to data collection and analysis and reporting among the evaluation team members. The Inception Report will be shared first with the Evaluation Office for review. It will then be shared by the Evaluation Office with the Sub-programme Coordinator, senior management and heads of functional units for comments.

- 82. Following field visits and preparation of the draft report, **Preliminary Findings** will be prepared in PowerPoint and presented to the Evaluation Reference Group through Teams or Skype.
- 83. The **Main Evaluation Report** will present synthesised findings from the evaluation. Detailed material arising from any case or country studies will be annexed. It will be relatively brief (no longer than 50 pages excluding the executive summary and annexes), to the point and written in plain English. It must explain the purpose of the Evaluation, exactly what was evaluated and the methods used (with their limitations). The report will present evidence-based and balanced findings covering all the evaluation criteria, consequent conclusions, lessons and recommendations, which will be cross-referenced to each other. The report should be presented in a way that makes the information accessible and comprehensible.
- 84. The draft report shall be submitted to the Director of the Evaluation Office. The Evaluation Office will review the report for clarity and comprehensiveness. When found acceptable, the Director of Evaluation will share the report with the subprogramme coordinator and Lead Director, who will review the report and provide feedback on any factual errors. Once these have been addressed, the report will be circulated to Division and Regional Directors, the Policy and Programme and Division, the Corporate Services Division, senior managers, and key external stakeholders for review and consultation. They may provide feedback on any errors of fact and highlight the significance of such errors in any conclusions. The Evaluation Office will then collate all review comments and provide them to the evaluation team for consideration in preparing the final version of the report. The Team will draft a response to any comments that contradict its own findings and could therefore not be accommodated in the final report. This response will be shared by the Evaluation Office with the interested stakeholders to ensure full transparency.
- 85. The final report shall be submitted by email to:

Michael Spilsbury, Director

UNEP Evaluation Office

Email: michael.spilsbury@un.org

- 86. The final evaluation report will be published on the Evaluation Office web-site <u>https://www.unep.org/evaluation-office</u>, and the Evaluation Office LinkedIn account. It may also be printed in hard copy. Consistent with standard Quality Assurance processes, the Evaluation Office will prepare quality assessments of the draft and final reports, which are tools for providing structured feedback to the evaluation consultants. The quality of the draft evaluation report will be assessed by the Evaluation Office and rated against UNEP criteria.
- 87. The Sub-programme Coordinator, assisted by the Evaluation Office, will facilitate the preparation of a **Recommendations Implementation Plan** in consultation with the relevant offices and functional units in UNEP. The plan should specify the level of priority of the recommendations and actions to be undertaken to implement them. It should also indicate who will be responsible for implementing the recommendations and the schedule for their implementation. The Sub-programme Coordinator will then be responsible for reporting through the Evaluation Office to the Executive Office on the status of implementations of evaluation recommendations on a sixmonthly basis, until the latest deadline in the implementation schedule has been reached.

88. After the Recommendations Implementation Plan has been agreed upon, the final evaluation report will be widely shared with partners and stakeholders. Innovative ways of disseminating evaluation findings and recommendations (e.g., the organization of a workshop where the Team illustrates the content of its analysis to UNEP target audience) will be sought to reach as wide a range of stakeholders as possible. The management response will be published on the Evaluation Office web-site https://www.unep.org/evaluation-office

2.6 Management Arrangements of the Evaluation

- 89. The Evaluation will be managed by the Evaluation Office of UNEP. The Evaluation Manager will provide guidance on the overall evaluation approach and quality assure the evaluation deliverables. (S)he will ensure coordination and liaison with all concerned units and other key agencies and stakeholders. The Evaluation Office will be ultimately responsible for the final evaluation report and for its formal presentation to the UNEP audience.
- 90. The core evaluation team will consist of two external Evaluation Consultants (Team Leader and Evaluation Specialist, respectively) supported by two Evaluation Office staff members, (one of whom will be the Evaluation Manager). The evaluation team will be responsible for the development, research, drafting and finalization of the Evaluation, in close consultation with the Evaluation Manager Detailed roles and responsibilities related to data collection and analysis and reporting will be agreed upon within the Team and specified in the Inception Report and will draw on the list of roles below.

Specific Responsibilities for Team Leader:

- 91. The Team Leader will be responsible, in close consultation with the Evaluation Manager, for overall management of the evaluation and timely delivery of its outputs, described above in Section E. Evaluation Deliverables. Roles will include:
 - Inception phase of the evaluation, including:
 - o preliminary desk review and introductory interviews with project staff;
 - o draft the reconstructed Theory of Change of the SP-CA;
 - o prepare the evaluation framework;
 - o develop the desk review and interview protocols;
 - o draft the survey protocols (if relevant);
 - o develop and present criteria for selection of Climate Action initiatives for in-depth study;
 - plan the evaluation schedule;
 - prepare the Inception Report, incorporating comments until approved by the Evaluation Manager
 - Data collection and analysis phase of the evaluation, including:
 - conduct further desk review and in-depth interviews with project implementing and executing agencies, project partners and project stakeholders;
 - regularly report back to the Evaluation Manager on progress and inform of any possible problems or issues encountered and;
 - keep the Evaluation Manager informed of the evaluation progress and engage the SubpProgramme Coordinator of Climate Action in discussions on emerging findings throughout the evaluation process.

- Reporting phase, including:
 - draft the Main Evaluation Report, ensuring that the evaluation report is complete, coherent and consistent with the Evaluation Manager guidelines both in substance and style;
 - liaise with the Evaluation Manager on comments received and finalize the Main Evaluation Report, ensuring that comments are taken into account until approved by the Evaluation Manager;
 - prepare a Response to Comments annex for the main report, listing those comments not accepted by the Evaluation Consultant(s) and indicating the reason for the rejection.
- Managing relations, including:
 - maintain a positive relationship with evaluation stakeholders, ensuring that the evaluation process is as participatory as possible but at the same time maintains its independence;
 - communicate in a timely manner with the Evaluation Manager on any issues requiring its attention and intervention.

Specific Responsibilities for the Evaluation Specialist:

92. The Evaluation Specialist will carry out the Systematic Review of existing project evaluations from the sub-programme. The Evaluation Specialist will contribute to the overall preparation of the evaluation report. A more detailed allocation of responsibilities between the Team Leader and the Evaluation Specialist will be specified in the inception report.

Other Roles and Responsibilities:

- 93. The Evaluation Office staff members assigned to the evaluation team will bring additional substantive expertise. (S)he may also be tasked with carrying out interviews and drafting selected sections of the main report in agreement with the two Evaluation Consultants and the Evaluation Manager.
- 94. An Evaluation Reference Group (ERG) will be established. The ERG members will provide strategic direction to the evaluation based on their own experiences and contextual knowledge and boost buy-in to, and the credibility and legitimacy of, the evaluation process across the range of evaluation stakeholders. The ERG will be composed of: two senior managers from the Industry and Economy Division and the Ecosystems Division (Directors or Deputies), the Subprogramme Coordinator, a senior representative from the Policy and Programme Division, a selection of Branch/Unit Heads and up to three representatives from relevant technical institutions, coordination mechanisms (e.g. EMG) and MEA Secretariats.
- 95. The Evaluation Consultants will have an in-depth understanding of, and familiarity with, evaluation methods and techniques and documented experience in conducting high-level evaluations of large environment-related organizations and programmes. They will possess excellent writing skills in English.
- 96. In addition to broad understanding of science related to climate change, they will combine advanced knowledge on:
 - Climate change mitigation and adaptation and technology support;
 - Multilateral Climate Agreements, regional and national policy processes
 - UN policy work and country support;

- The UN system, in particular UNEP and partner agencies of the SP-CA;
- Programme and project management;
- Partnerships development, and knowledge management.
- 97. The evaluation will be conducted during the period July 2023 August 2024. The Evaluation Office will present a first draft evaluation report tentatively by the end of January 2024 to the Sub-Programme Coordinator. In May 2024 (tentative date) a completion workshop will be held to discuss evaluation findings and recommendations with key stakeholders. Publication of the final evaluation report is expected by August 2024. The report will be discussed with UNEP's Senior Management Team. The tentative schedule for the Evaluation is presented below. Consultants will be hired within the period 1 July 2023 to 31 August 2024.
- 98. All consultant contracts will be individual Special Service Agreements (SSA) on a fee-only basis. Air tickets will be purchased by UNEP and 75% of the Daily Subsistence Allowance for each authorised travel mission will be paid up front. Local in-country travel will only be reimbursed where agreed in advance with the Evaluation Office and on the production of acceptable receipts. Terminal expenses and residual DSA entitlements (25%) will be paid after mission completion. By signing the service contract with UNEP/UNON, the consultant(s) certify that they have not been associated with the design and implementation of the project in any way which may jeopardize their independence and impartiality towards project achievements and project partner performance. In addition, they will not have any future interests (within six months after completion of the contract) with the project's executing or implementing units. All consultants are required to sign the Code of Conduct Agreement Form.
- 99. **Payment schedule**: The Evaluation Consultants will receive 30% of their agreed fee upon completion of the Inception Report; and 40% upon delivery of a draft main report that is deemed complete and of acceptable quality to the EO. The remaining 30% will be paid upon satisfactory completion of the work.
- 100. In case the consultants are not able to provide the deliverables in accordance with these TORs, in line with the expected quality standards by the UNEP Evaluation Office, payment may be withheld at the discretion of the Director of the Evaluation Office until the consultants have improved the deliverables to meet UNEP's quality standards. The Team Leader will advise the Evaluation Office whether the Evaluation Specialist has provided satisfactory inputs in the evaluation.
- 101. If the consultants fail to submit satisfactory products in a timely manner, the Evaluation Office reserves the right to employ additional human resources to finalize their products on schedule, and to reduce the consultants' fees by an amount equal to the additional costs borne by the Evaluation Office to bring the report up to standard.
- 102. Tentative schedule for the evaluation in Table 10 below.

Phase	Milestone/deliverable	Timeframe	
Inception	ToRs	May 2023	
	Consultant contracts	June-July 2023	
	Inception Report	31 August 2023	
	Further Desk Review	31 August 2023	
Data collection &	Telephone Interviews	31 October 2023	
analysis	HQ visit (tentative)	31 October 2023	

Table 10. Tentative schedule

	Surveys	15 November 2023	
	Working papers/case studies	15 November 2023	
	Preliminary findings presentation	15 November 2023	
Reporting	Draft report to Evaluation Office	31 January 2024	
Phase	Draft report shared with ERG	29 February 2024	
	Draft Report for comment by partners	31 March 2024	
	Comments by partners	30 April 2024	
	Completion Workshop (Nairobi)	May 2024	
	Final Report to Evaluation Office	15 June 2024	
	Circulate Final Report	31 July 2024	
	Issue Recommendation Implementation Plan	31 August 2024	

Annex V. Data collection and analysis methods

The following section is an excerpt from the Inception Report of the evaluation and provides an overview of the methods that were applied during the evaluation.

Structured Interviews

Several groups of stakeholders will be interviewed for the evaluation. Most importantly, people that were involved in the planning, implementation, and strategic alignment of the sub-programme will be interviewed (see chapter 2.1 and Annex I).

To ensure that as many stakeholders as possible can participate in meetings during the evaluation process, an initial list of potential interviewees for the evaluation mission were discussed with the members of the ERG during the inception phase (cf. 2.5.2). In some cases, multiple potential representatives of organizations or more organizations have been identified, but not all individuals that are currently listed will be interviewed. The exact number of interviews and interviewees will be determined at the beginning of the main evaluation phase. Next to interviews with approximately 30 stakeholders, the evaluation team plans to conduct focus group discussions.

The evaluators will carry out semi-structured interviews that are structured along an interview guide, which will be drawn up based on the evaluation matrix. The evaluation team together with the Evaluation Managers will arrange the interviews. If further relevant individuals or groups are identified during the evaluation process, these stakeholders may be added to the interview list. If the interviewees allow, the interviews will be recorded and transcribed. However, this technology has been rejected in many evaluation processes by interviewees. In such cases, minutes will be taken during the interviews. The collected data in the form of text will be analyzed via qualitative content analysis.

The collected data in form of text will be compiled either into Excel or MAXQDA and analyzed via qualitative content analysis. By utilizing qualitative content analysis, the evaluation team can identify information and patterns significant for the evaluation. The data will be analyzed with a focus on the evaluation's objective: identifying retrospective and evaluable information about the project. In more detail, the analysis will follow these steps:

- Step 1 Simple and clear record of **the interview**: this stage includes dividing the notes into specific sections of text and reproducing the information in one's own words. It is important that the content of the interview is captured in its entirety
- Step 2 Thematic arrangement of words in evaluating the interview: the paraphrased information is assigned to headings and keywords. The aim is to organize the segments of the interview thematically while utilizing the interviewee's terminology; and
- Step 3 Thematic assessment and comparison of the interviewees' statements: the analyst compares the text sections and identifies important similarities and subsequently creates categories. The results of the analysis will be cross compared to triangulate, as this increases the validity of the collected information.

Desk-based review

An analysis and coding of the thematic and strategic documents to situate the sub-programme within sectoral and global contexts and to articulate UNEP's position and efforts within the national, regional, and global contexts will be conducted.

Reconstructed Theories of Change

A significant number of the evaluation questions relate to the internal logical relationship between the overarching goals of the organization's engagement on climate change, the formulated expected results on the level of the subprogramme, and the activity of the contributing projects in the various divisions. This will be approached by reconstructing the ToC. As many stakeholders are contributing to the subprogramme, and they approach climate action in different systems (e.g., ecosystems vs energy systems) with different angles (e.g., mitigation vs. adaptation) and different instruments (e.g., policy vs finance vs capacity building vs. raising awareness for challenges), it is expected that different ToCs could be reconstructed by different UNEP staff as well as by the evaluation team. This process itself can be a source of insight and provide the basis for an assessment to what degree the formulations of the overarching goals are able to capture all of UNEP's activities. By comparing the reconstructed ToCs and with an externally constructed ToC for moving towards a climate compatible world (e.g., the Theory of No Change) it is possible to understand better the role that UNEP can play in moving towards that target and its limitations. For further details on the theories of change within the Subprogramme, see chapter 2.3.2.

Synthesis of findings from project evaluations

The evaluated projects of the SP-CA will be aggregated and the trends will be analyzed against UNEP's standard evaluation criteria, which include: strategic relevance, achievement of outputs, effectiveness (achievement of project objectives and results), sustainability and replication, efficiency, and factors affecting performance (preparation and readiness, project implementation and management, stakeholder participation, communications and public awareness, country ownership, financial management, UNEP supervision and technical guidance and monitoring and evaluation). The analysis will also provide a synthesis of the recommendations and lessons learned from the evaluations.

2.6.1 Process analysis

Process analysis supports the identification of positive and negative aspects elements in programme processes and helps to identify needed improvements (Rubin and Babbie, 2009). In this inductive method of theory building, the focus is put on the operation and implementation of the subprogramme. In the process analysis, various steps and factors of the subprogramme's implementation will be examined, which can include the management and administrative structures, the staffing patterns, and deliverables. It thereby allows to identify factors that positively or negatively influenced the subprogramme's performance. The insights provided by the process analysis can provide information for potential replication in the next phases of the sub-programme or for other sub-programmes.

Contribution analysis

Contribution Analysis is a hypothesis-based evaluation method that tests for alternative explanations for an observable situation. If an observable situation cannot be explained

without the intervention (in this case the SP-CA), the intervention has made a contribution to the observed situation.

The main focus of the contribution analysis will be on UNEP's internal organization, asking the question whether the SP-CA has contributed to shaping UNEP's work on Climate Action in a relevant manner. In a variation of the hypothesis-based approach, we will look for voices and anecdotal evidence on how the SP-CA has "made a difference", on various potential levels including internal and external coordination and reporting, representation of UNEP's work at the COP or internal championing of the issue, as well as other potential impacts. This method will be particularly useful for the case studies. One particular focus can be on assessing how bringing the climate-related activities of different divisions under the umbrella of SP-CA improved UNEP's impact, for example through its high-profile reports, such as the Adaptation Gap Report. The background to this guestion is that without the subprogramme, the climaterelated activities of the Ecosystems or Economic Divisions would have been implemented in a siloed approach, without - possibly - sharing the gained knowledge across divisions. A strategic evaluation question of the ToRs that will be addressed on the basis of the contribution analysis is the question: to what extent are the partnerships with the GEF and the GCF influencing UNEP's climate action strategy, subprogramme and effectiveness of delivery? And to what extent has UNEP influenced international climate and environment funds?

2.6.2 Semantic trend analysis

This subprogramme evaluation is significant as it covers one of the planetary megachallenges and spans a long-time horizon. It offers an opportunity to analyze the portfolio for trends. For example, there are evaluation questions that try to understand whether and how the subprogramme formulation and the operationalization into projects has reacted to or have had influence on the international discussion and negotiations on climate change. During the period covered by the evaluation, a number of topics surfaced in the international discussions and gained importance. At the beginning of the evaluation period, the international community started to digest the Copenhagen Accord, with the promise of significant additional funds being provided by Northern countries in the form of climate finance. Associated modalities were NAMAs and the establishment of the GCF. NAPAs had been the preferred planning tool for adaptation action at the time. Developing countries were moving from National Communications to Biennial Update Reports (BUR). The most pivotal moment in the climate change discussion is the Paris Agreement which lent significant momentum to climate action and introduced "new" concepts like net-zero, NDCs, NAPs or others. By the Glasgow COP 2022, most countries announced net zero targets, and the discussion started to revolve around loss and damages.

The evaluation is tasked with understanding whether and how UNEP is coining or adopting such trends with the subprogramme activities. For that, the project proposes to develop a language-based analysis method that attempts to trace how key words associated with these trends "travel" through the UNEP body of documents: are they showing up in project documents first, or in outreach publications, in internal planning and programming documents or in discussions around the UN Environment Assembly? It is proposed to analyze documents for the frequency of use of selected keywords in different document types and to see if conclusions can be drawn about the direction of these influences. The results of this analysis will be validated with stakeholder interviews or focus group discussions.

The following steps will be taken to conduct the trend analysis:

- Compilation of a timeline of relevant keywords or keyword-chains, for example
 - Adaptation needs assessments national adaptation programme of action national adaptation plan
 - Ecosystem-based adaptation nature-based solutions
 - National communications BURs NDCs
 - Project-based mechanism carbon finance Art 6
 - Vulnerability resilience loss and damage
 - Compilation of a document database
- Analysis of frequency of key words from key word chains in document database, by date and type of document
- Understanding whether there is a time trend in these uses.
- If trend is discovered, analyze citations and references to understand UNEP's contribution to the establishment and development/elaboration of such the keywords/keyword-chains.